
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

FRIDAY, JUNE 30, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Barkley, Costigan, Golds-
borough, Townsend, and Steiwer.

Present also: Senator Adams.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; and Carl A.
de Gersdorff, Eobert T. Swaine, and M. T. Moore, counsel for Kuhn,
Loeb & Co.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. We
will resume our hearing. I might add that everyone is at liberty to
remove his coat and make himself comfortable as far as he can.

Mr. Pecora, yo'u may proceed, as Mr. Kahn is here at the committee
table.

TESTIMONY OF OTTO H. KAHN, A MEMBER OF THE FIEM OF
KUHN, LOEB & CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, at the outset the Pennroad Corporation
issued and sold 5,800,000 shares of stock?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO stockholders, or offered them to stockholders of

the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the price of $15 per share ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At or about the same time was any agreement entered

into by the Pennroad Corporation with your firm involving the
purchase of any part of those shares by your firm ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir. We were given the right and assumed the
obligation under certain conditions to purchase up to 250,000 shares
at precisely the same price at which the stockholders purchased.

Mr. PECORA. Was the exercise of that right dependent upon any
condition ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir. I t was dependent upon the condition that
the stockholders would take not less than 85 percent of the total
issue.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that agreement ?
Mr. KAHN. I have no doubt we have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to produce it for the pur-

poses of the record ?
Mr. KAHN. Here it is. This is not a very good copy, and we may

have a better one here.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this in evidence and ask that it be spread upon

the record of the subcommittee's hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will spread it upon the record of our hearings.
(The paper was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 21, June 30,

1933 ", and is as follows:)
T H E PENNROAD CORPORATION,

Philadelphia, Pa., April 24, 1929.
Messrs. KUHN, LOEB & Co.,

New York, NX.
DEAR SIRS : In order to facilitate the sale of its common stock, this corporation

desires to make arrangements for the sale of a substantial amount thereof, in
case the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. (including employees
now subscribing to its stock) or their assigns, do not purchase the entire
amount of 5,800,000 shares offered to them at $15 per share, pursuant to the
terms of the enclosed circular, dated April 24, 1929.

Accordingly this corporation requests you to purchase 250,000 shares of such
common stock, or such part thereof as may be available for sale after the
termination of said offer to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.,
it being understood that there shall be no obligation on your part to make
such purchase unless said stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., or
their assigns, purchase at least 85 percent (4,930,000 shares) of said stock,
pursuant to the terms of said offer. The corporation reserves the right, how-
ever, prior to June 14, 1929, to sell not to exceed 100,000 shares of said common
stock at $15 per share to others than said stockholders of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co. or their assigns or yourselves, and to include such sales in deter-
mining whether said 85 percent (4,930,000 shares) of said common stock have
been purchased pursuant to the terms of said offer, if thereby the amount of
said common stock to be purchased by you hereunder is not reduced below
250,000 shares. In consideration of your agreeing to make such purchase, this
corporation agrees to sell and deliver said stock to you upon the terms above
stated, and also hereby gives and grants to you an option to purchase, at the
same price, at any time or from time to time on or before August 31, 1929,
any of said 5,800,000 shares of such common stock which may not be pur-
chased by you hereunder or by said stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co., or their assigns, or by others, pursuant to said offering, whether or not
said stockholders or their assigns, or others, have purchased 85 percent of said
stock.

Within 10 days after June 14, 1929, this corporation will notify you of the
amount of stock purchased upon such offering, and any stock which you may
be obligated to purchase hereunder is to be delivered to you arid paid for by
you within 10 days thereafter.

Any stock which you may have an option to purchase hereunder you shall
take up and pay for in lots of not less than 50,000 shares upon 5 days' notice
from you to us of your election to purchase the same.

Please confirm the agreement and option hereinabove stated upon the terms
hereof.

The term common stock, or stock, wherever used herein, shall mean and
include voting trust certificates for common stock.

There is attached hereto and made a part hereof a certified copy of a
resolution of the board of directors of the corporation authorizing the agree-
ment herein contained, and fixing and stating, in accordance with this letter,
the terms upon which, the time within which, arid the price at which, the
shares of common stock covered by the option herein granted may be purchased
from the corporation pursuant to such option.

Very truly yours,
H. H. LEE, President.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, did your firm exercise any of the rights
conferred upon it under this agreement as to the purchase of stock
of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; Mr. Pecora. We found that the stockholders had
exercised their right to subscribe, at $15 a share, to all but 242,000
shares. Those 242,000 shares we were obligated to purchase, and we
did purchase them. A little later on, at the request of the Pennroad
Corporation, we let them have back 25,000 shares out of those 242,000
shares, so that the whole amount which remained in our possession
was 217,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. When was that option exercised by your firm?
Mr. KAHN. It was not an option.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that right.
Mr. KAHN. Immediately. As soon as the Pennroad Corporation,

saw to what extent the stockholders had availed themselves of their
offering, immediately thereafter we exercised the obligation which
was resting upon us to purchase whatever the stockholders had not
purchased.

The CHAIRMAN. At $15 a share ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; at the same price at which the stockholders took

theirs, $15 a share.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, this agreement also gave to your firm an option

to purchase at the same price, namely, $15 per share, at any time up
to August 31,1929, any of the original issue of 5,800,000 shares which
might not have been purchased up to that time by your firm or by
the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co.

Mr. KAHN. I t did, Mr. Pecora. But it was purely an academic
thing. I could not tell you now for what reason that was put in, and,
in my opinion, for no good reason whatever. In fact, it amounted
to nothing. I t was purely academic.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, subsequently to your firm entering into this
agreement did your firm enter into another agreement with the Penn-
road Corporation under which you were given options to purchase
up to 500,000 shares?

Mr. KAHN. Not subsequently, but at the same time.
Mr. PECORA. And was that covered by a separate agreement ?
Mr. KAHN. It was covered by a separate agreement.
Mr. PECORA. Have you that agreement, or a copy of it ?
Mr. KAHN. I am quite sure we have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to produce it for the record ?
Mr. KAHN. That was considered to be our compensation for the

work done, the advice given. I t was a purely contingent compensa-
tion, because it was at prices higher than at which the stock was
offered to stockholders. The option was at prices of $16, $17, $18,
and $19, respectively.

Mr. P«£>RA. For blocks of 125,000 shares each ?
Mr. KAIIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If you will produce a copy of the agreement, I should

like to have it for the record.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, that letter is spread out on page

676 of the Splawn report.
Mr. PECORA. I know. But have you a copy of it here ?
Mr. KAHN. We are looking for it. I am sure we have it here.
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Mr. DE GERSDORFF. In the meantime, if you want to use this copy
spread on the Splawn report, you might have it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I can read it into the record from that. The
option agreement as it referred to your firm, Mr. Kahn, was in the
form of a letter addressed to the firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. by the
Pennroad Corporation, under date of April 24, 1929, was it not?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir. And here we have found a copy of tjhat
agreement.

Mr. PECORA. I offer this in evidence and ask that it may be spread
upon the record, the original option agreement which has been
produced by the witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(The option agTeement referred to was marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 22, June 30,1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 22

THE PENNROAD CORPORATION,
PhiladelpMa, Pa., April 24, 1929.

Messrs. KUHN, LOOBB & Co.,
52 William Street, New York, N.Y.

DEAR SIRS : In consideration of your having acted in an advisory capacity
and having given the organizers of this corporation the benefit of your ex-
perience and judgment in connection with the organization of this corporation,
you are hereby accorded the right to purchase on or before July 1, 1932, all
or any part of 125,000 shares of common stock of this corporation at $16 per
share, 125,000 shares of such common stock at $17 per share,, 125,000 shares of
such common stock at $18 per share, and 125,000 shares of such common stock
at $19 per share.

The stock covered by this option is in addition to the 5,800,000 shares offered
at $15 per share to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. (includ-
ing employees now subscribing to its stock), or their assigns, or to others.
Transferable warrants, in such denominations as you may designate, evidencing
your right to purchase the above-mentioned stock will be delivered to you at
any time at your request.

The term " common stock" or " stock", wherever used herein, shall mean
and include voting trust certificates for common stock.

There is attached hereto and made a part hereof a certified copy of a reso-
lution of the board of directors of the corporation fixing and stating, in accord-
ance with this letter, the terms upon which, the time within which, and the
prices at which the shares of common stock above referred to may be pur-
chased from the corporation pursuant hereto.

Very truly yours,
H. H. LEE, President.

On motion, duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
Resolved, That this corporation grant to Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb «& Co. the right

to purchase the voting trust certificates for 500,000 shares of the common stock
of this corporation on the terms hereinafter specified.

Resolved, That the terms upon which, the time within which, and the prices
at which such shares of common stock, or voting trust certificates therefor,
may be purchased from this corporation are as follows:

All or any part of 125,000 shares of said common stock at $16 per share
at any time on or before July .1, 1932;

AH or any part of 125,00() shares thereof at $17 per share on or before
said date;

All or any part of 125,000 shares thereof at $18 per share on or before said
date; and

All or any part of 125,000 shares thereof at $19 per share on or before said
date. *

Resolved, That the form of letter to Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. which has
been submitted to this meeting be, and it hereby is, in all things approved

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1 2 7 5

and that the proper officers of this corporation be, and they hereby are, author-
ized and directed to execute and deliver to Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. a letter
substantially in said form; and

Resolved, That there be executed and delivered to Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb &
Co. at any time at their request transferable warrants in such denominations
as Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. may request, evidencing their right to purchase
such voting trust certificates for common stock on the terms above set out,
such warrants to be in such form as the president of this corporation may
approve; and

Resolved, That upon exercise of said right to purchase said common stock this
corporation, upon payment to it for the stock as to which such right is exer-
cised at the prices aforesaid, and upon surrender of the appropriate warrants,
if. any, at the time outstanding, issue to the voting trustees under the voting;
trust agreement hereinbefore authorized certificates for such stock, and request
said voting trustees to issue voting trust certificates therefor to or upon the
order of the person or persons so exercising such right.

Resolved, That of the consideration received by this corporation in respect of
the issue of said 500,000 shares of common stock, or any thereof, $10 per share
shall be capital.

The president stated that in connection with the offering of voting trust
certificates for common stock of this corporation to the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Railroad Co. it was proposed that an agreement should be made
with Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. whereby this corporation would agree to sell to
Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co., at $15 per share, voting trust certificates for 250,000
shares of common stock, or such smaller amount as might not be purchased on
said offering, and Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. would agree to purchase such voting-
trust certificates at said price, provided 85 percent of the total amount of voting
trust certificates so offered were purchased by the stockholders of the Pennsyl-
vania Railroad Co. or their assigns, the corporation reserving the right, how-
ever, prior to June 14, 1929, to sell not to exceed 100,000 shares of said common
stock at $15 per share to others than stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co. or their assigns or Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and to include such shares in
determining whether said 85 percent of common stock had been purchased pur-
suant to the terms of said offer, if thereby the amount of common stock to be
purchased by Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. thereunder wasi not reduced below
250,000 shares; and whereby Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. would be granted an
option to purchase at any time on or before August 31^1929', at $15 per share,
any part of such voting trust certificates not purchased by the stockholders of
the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. or their assigns, or by others. He submitted a
form of letter proposed to be written to- Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. setting fort&
the agreement outlined above.

Mr. PECORA. The agreement is in a letter form and reads as fol~
lows. (Counsel then read the letter of Apr. 24, 1929, which is &
part of the above exhibit.) You have stated, Mr. Kahn, with ref-
erence to this agreement, and the letter itself states, that this right
to purchase these 500,000 shares, at prices ranging from $16 to $19»
per share, in blocks of 125,000 shares, was intended as some com-
pensation or means of paying your firm compensation for services
rendered by your firm in connection with the organization of the
Pennroad Corporation.

Mr. KAHN. Contingent compensation; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, when you say " contingent compensation ?y

y
what do you mean ?

Mr. KAHN. I mean the question of whether these options were of
any value or not depended entirely upon the development of the
market. If the market had not gone above $16 there would have
been no value whatever. And I might also mention that the fact
that such options had been granted was stated publicly in the pro-
spectus addressed to the shareholders themselves.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW. Mr. Kahn, this agreement was entered into on
the same date that the Pennroad Corporation itself was organized,
I notice.

Mr. KAHN. Was it organized on the same date? (The witness
addressing an associate.)

5 Mr. PECORA. Well, this letter is dated April 24, 1929, and it is my
recollection that that was the date on which the Pennroad Cor-
poration was incorporated.

Mr. KAHN. Well, I accept your recollection, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Now, what were the services that your firm rendered

as bankers to the Pennroad Corporation in connection with its
organization ?

Mr. KAHN. I tried to set forth yesterday what were our services.
They extended over a number of weeks, during which the nature of
the financial instrument and the financial methods for raising the
large amount of money were to be defined, were under discussion and
consideration. I stated on yesterday that that, in our opinion, was
the best advice we ever gave—and, of course, we hope to give more
than one piece of sound advice, but it was perhaps the best advice we
ever gave, as things turned out, because we said to them: We urge
you, first, to do these things without creating any fixed charge. The
original idea was that something would be done which would have
involved a fixed charge, just as the Alleghany financing involved a
fixed charge. We said, In view of the character of this transaction,
you ought not to burden yourself with the obligation of any fixed
charge whatsoever. We said, You ought not even to burden yourself
with the obligation of preferred stock, which involves a moral obli-
gation to strain yourself to the utmost that you reasonably can to pay
a dividend if it is at all possible, and which might create in the minds
of the people to whom you offer the security the impression that you
are offering them an investment security. We said to them, You are
offering something the result of which, the outcome of which, depends
entirely upon the future, and therefore, in our judgment, you ought
to offer nothing but an equity. You ought to offer it to the people
most directly concerned, namely, the Pennsylvania stockholders, in
the first instance and not go directly to the public, but go first to the
Pennsylvania stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Pennsylvania Eailroad stockholders
as distinguished from the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir; that is what I mean. We said to them
"furthermore, you realize that we are taking a great responsibility
in advising you to offer so large a block of stock without protecting
yourself by underwriting. Our deliberate judgment is that you can
afford to take that chance, that the issue will be taken, and it will
prove a great success." We said to them "if you had an under-
writing, the cost involved would be so great that we could not
justly advise you to incur such expense." And I am vain enough
to say that all those items of advice turned out to be sound.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any other services that you rendered in
connection with the organization of the Pennroad Corporation for
which you received this form of contingent compensation, consisting
of this option agreement ?

Mr. KAHN. None except that which is covered by the general state-
ment I have made.
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Mr. PECORA. In other words, the financial advice that you gave the
organizers of the Pennroad Corporation simply was to issue com-
mon stock instead of bonds or preferred stocK? That is what it
boils down to, doesn't it?

Mr. KAHN. TSTO. What it boils down to, and what was a great
saving to the Pennroad, was that we told them to go ahead and take
the chance of offering that issue of stock without an underwriting.
An underwriting in untried and novel securities would inevitably
have cost them millions of dollars. We told them " go ahead and
take the chance and do not pay anybody anything."

Mr. PECORA. Then do you think that an underwriting expense in
the flotation of an issue is a burdensome thing?

Mr. KAHN. I beg your pardon, but I was interrupted right there,
Mr. PECORA. I say, an underwriting charge in the flotation of an

issue, in the issuance of a security, is a rather burdensome charge,
and you thought that charge ought to be avoided in this particular
instance ?

Mr. KAHN. " Burdensome " is not the word I would use. Inevita-
bly there are considerable items of cost for underwriting, it means
that someone, some syndicate, has got to stand in the breech from
4 to 6 weeks, has got to insure the corporation in question that they
will get that money whatever may happen. For instance, the Lusi-
tania sinking might have happened, or many other things which did
happen in some cases, might have happened, and the underwriting
syndicate, stands there and says, " Go ahead." We say to them, " Go
ahead and offer it to your stockholders, and we will give you our
assurance that if your stockholders do not take it we shall." That is
a service of the greatest importance, and from the point of view of
conservative financing in most cases an inevitable service. For
instance, the Pennsylvania Railroad itself had that experience, in
that a few years earlier it offered a large amount of its stock to its
shareholders which, if I recall correctly, was at $120 at a time when;
the market price was about $150, or thereabouts, and had been for
a long time. They did it without an underwriting.

They thought the spread was sufficient to make the offering safe.
The result was that within a very few weeks the market price of the
stock went from around $150 or $145, whatever it may have been, to
$125, and the offering, on which the Pennsylvania Railroad had
relied for the purpose of securing money for important contracts
which it had entered into, the offering was on the point of being a
complete failure. And when a thing is a complete failure in the
financial community it is a case of soiled goods. You cannot use
them any more for a long time. People won't touch them. If a
thing has failed, it is soiled goods. They do not want them. And
at the last minute they came to us and they said, " Is it still time to
get an underwriting, because we are very apprehensive, much more
than apprehensive; we are certain that if something is not done it
will prove a failure, a damage to our credit, and a great damage to
our financial situation." We said, " We will try." And we did at
the last minute form an underwriting, and we did at the last minute
save that situation. Now, that is why an underwriting, when it is a
question of offering a considerable amount of stock, in my opinion
is an essential instrument of financial service. And if in this case
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we departed from that it was because we felt the cost of an under-
writing, with so large an amount involved, would have incurred a
great expense, which is inevitable with a new security, which was
an untried instrument; so we said, " Go ahead and take your chances;
morally we give you the assurance that you are not going to get
stuck."

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, how long prior to April 24, 1929, were
conferences held among the organizers of the Pennroad Corporation
with respect to the proposed organization ?

Mr. KAHN. For weeks.
Mr. PECORA. For weeks ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; for weeks.
Mr. PECORA. And your firm participated in all those conferences

through one or more of its members or representatives ?
Mr. KAHN. TO the extent that they related to financial matters;

yes, .
Mr, PECORA. Only to that extent did they participate?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They did not participate to the extent of determining

the purposes for which the corporation was to be organized?
Mr. KAHN. They did not to the extent of determining the pur-

poses. That would have been.beyond our province. They did partici-
pate, I have no doubt, even though I have no precise recollection,
but they did participate no doubt as to the propriety, the value, and
the usefulness of having such an instrument available provided tliat
the Pennsylvania was right in its views as to the necessity of having
such an instrument.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell this committee who participated in those
preliminary conferences ?

Mr. KAHN. In my firm?
Mr. PECORA. Generally. Not alone representatives for your firm

but the conferees representing other interests.
Mr. KAHN. Oh, in my firm, in the first instance, there would have

been my late partner, Mr. Mortimer Schiff, who was very active in
this particular thing. There was myself. There was my former
partner, Mr. Jerome Hanauer. There was, on the part of the Penn-
sylvania interests, as I recall, General Atterbury, Mr. County, who
was the financial vice president of the Pennsylvania Railroad. There
might have been and probably was—but that I recall with less dis-
tinctness—there might have been Mr. Harry Lee, who was then
treasurer of the Pennsylvania Railroad, who later became president
of the Pennroad.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any other attorneys ?
Mr. KAHN. I beg your pardon?
Mr. PECORA. Were there any other attorneys in those conferences ?
Mr. KAHN. I should not think in the conferences between us at

that stage. There doubtless
Mr. PECORA. Well, I mean at any stage up to the actual incorpora-

tion and organization of the company.
Mr. KAHN. Not on our part, as far as that is concerned.
Mr. PECORA. Well, on anybody's part ?
Mr. KAHN. Anybody's part—1 could not say whether the Penn-

sylvania Railroad at any time brought their attorneys along. I
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really do not recollect. Our attorneys, I presume, would not come
in until the matter had reached the point where an instrument had to
be drawn up setting forth a definite transaction between the Penn-
sylvania Railroad and ourselves, or the Pennroad and ourselves.

Mr. PECORA. What was said in those conferences that led to its
incorporation about the need and the necessity for such a cor-
poration ?

Mr. KAHN. YOU ask me to go back a good many years.
Mr. PECORA. I t is only 4 years.
Mr. KAHN. And they were pretty strenuous years. And they

were more, in fact, than 4 years; I should rank them equal to about
12 years. What was said in these conferences other than the finan-
cial aspect of it, as far as we were concerned, was probably of
relatively little significance, as I explained——

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you mean to say that the objects and pur-
poses of the incorporation or proposed incorporation were matters
of little or trifling significance?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, by no means, but I say to the extent that they
were discussed with us they were probably of relatively little sig-
nificance, because the determination to form such a corporation—
a corporation the purpose of which was not within our province to
determine and was hardly in our province to advise upon, except
that, as I said yesterday, the Pennsylvania Eailroad emphasized
the fact that there were certain properties which in their opinion
were necessary or eminently desirable for their expansion, for the
rounding out of their system, for their strategic purposes, that they
wanted to be sure that such properties would not fall into hands
which could damage the legitimate interests, the legitimate develop-
ment, the logical strategy of the Pennsylvania Eailroad. And in
order to accomplish that they ought to have an instrument avail-
able not merely for defense—least of all for attack—but an instru-
ment similar, perhaps, to what they created in 1870 when they first
started out to round out their system, to get such properties as in
their best judgment were—I will not say vital, but were desirable
for their legitimate, logical, strategic development.

Mr. PECORA. Then it was stated in these preliminary conferences
that the essential purpose for organizing the Pennroad Corporation
was to create an instrument, using your terminology, that would
enable the Pennsylvania Co. through the purchase of stock of other
railroad companies to protect its interests and integrity as a railroad
system ?

Mr. KAHN. I hate, Mr. Pecora, to fence, but I cannot possibly
express that in any way having the same degree of authority and
competence as the Pennsylvania Eailroad officials and board of
directors expressed it in the circular signed by General Atterbury
which is before you. They stated very definitely, very precisely,
without any concealment, what was their purpose. Anything that
I might add to it would be taken from a slightly hazy recollection
and would be an interpretation that I put upon it possibly without
any justification whatever.

You have before you the actual record of why this was done.
You also have before you the Splawn report in which this whole
transaction, its purposes and motives and methods, were gone into
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and set forth in the fullest detail before the Interstate Commerce
Committee of the House of Representatives. I really do not feel
that I could add anything to it which would help you.

Mr. PECORA. Was it set forth by any one in any of these confer-
ences that it was advisable or would be advisable to create an instru-
ment to do the various things that the Pennroad Corporation accom-
plished or sought to accomplish, which instrument could be used
without the supervision or right of interference, if you please, of
the Interstate Commerce Commission under the laws creating that
Commission ?

Mr. KAHN. That I could not say, but I assume that the facts speak
for themselves. As a matter of fact, that instrument was available,
and under the laws as they then were I believe that instrument was
free from supervision.

I should also add, searching my memory, that one of the things
which were brought out—mentioned in those conferences—was that
the Pennroad would be very careful when it once came into opera-
tion to buy such securities as would not only be of value to the
strategic purposes of the Pennsylvania Railroad, but would in them-
selves be desirable purchases which at that time—1929, mark you—
they believed to be fully worth the price that they were paying for
them and ultimately probably worth more.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, in these preliminary conferences was there
any discussion of a definitive character with respect to the railroad
lines that the proposed corporation would buy into for the protec-
tion of the Pennsylvania Railroad interests?

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my recollection the only one which was
definitely mentioned at the time was the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton,
which they were very anxious to possess.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the only railroad company the purchase of
whose shares was discussed at any time up to the actual incorpora-
tion of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. At any time would undoubtedly be saying more than
I could answer for, but it is the one that sticks in my memory
as being very definitely discussed as a purchase that ought by no
means to be missed. Now, it is quite possible that various other
lines were mentioned at that time. I really have no definite recollec-
tion on that subject which would justify me to express an opinion
before this committee.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the purchase of the Detroit, Toledo &
Ironton road was a purchase which it was then known would in-
volve only around $30,000,000 ?

Mr. KAHN. I t would involve a good deal more than that, Mr.
Pecora. I think it would involve about $50,000,000, if I remember
rightly.

Mr. PECORA. Well, about $50,000,000. The original set-up of the
Pennroad Corporation provided for the issuance and sale of its
securities in an amount that would yield the corporation around
$85,000,000 or $90,000,000?

Mr. KAHN. $87,000,000, to be exact.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And there was also provision for issuing shares

additional to the original 5,800,000 shares ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, up to April 24, 1929, when the Pennroad Cor-
poration was organized, did not the organizers of that corporation
indicate in these conferences rather definitely just what railroad
lines it was deemed necessary to buy into for the protection of the
interests of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my recollection the only one which was
mentioned definitely, or rather definitely, was the Detroit, Toledo &
Ironton.

Mr. PECORA. Would it not be essential for you as the banker and
financial adviser of these interests to know just what their scope
and plan was, so that you might the more intelligently advise them
on financial matters?

Mr. KAHN. Would it have enabled us, Mr. Pecora—I am wrong
in answering your question with another question—I ought to put
it as my answer, and not as my question—and my answer is I do
not believe it would. Their judgment as to the value of the thing
which they contemplated buying was necessarily more competent
than ours. Moreover, they were buying something which did not
involve a fixed charge, and that made a vital difference in our
conception. I t involved something where they exchanged equities
really, and in that case—whilst if a bond had been involved we
doubtless would have been quite cantankerous in looking into values
and seeing that that bond was as fully protected as in our judgment
it ought to be, and would have made representations to them to that
effect; where it was a question of exchanging equities, they buying
an equity and offering it to the public in exchange for another
equity, and only an equity, no bonds, no preferred stock, I do not
believe we were called upon to go into the thing with the same
thoroughness as we would have been with a bond issue.

Mr. PECORA. But Mr. Kahn, would it not have been preferable
to you when called upon to give advice as to financial matters to
know rather definitely the extent of the necessary financing, that is,
the amount that would be involved, and also the purposes for which
the money to be raised was to be used ?

Mr. KAHN. If any responsibility toward the public attaches to us,
any substantial moral responsibility, my answer is decidedly " yes/'
You may have observed, Mr. Pecora, that in this instance, in the
first offering to the stockholders of 5,800,000 shares aggregating
$87,000,000 in value, our name does not appear on the circular. And
it did not appear on the circular deliberately, because we did not
want in any way by the sponsorship of our name to influence the
stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad, whether they desired or
did not desire, to put up that money. We deliberately requested
that our name be left out.

Mr. PECORA. Were you not willing to assume the responsibility for
that particular issue or form of financing to the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Railroad Co.?

Mr. KAHN. We did not think that it was a matter in which in
the first instance our name should appear, because that would have
put upon us a responsibility that we should have had to exercise
immediately, and we preferred that the stockholders should deter-
mine of their own choice whether it appealed to them to exchange
equities for equities.
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Mr. PECORA. Now,'this corporation was organized as was testified
to yesterday, essentially for the benefit of the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Railroad Co., was it not?

Mr. KAHN. I t was organized as the circular of the Pennsylvania
Eailroad indicates, and nothing that I could add would explain It
further than they have explained it. I can only acid my guesb.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you do not hesitate to say that it was organized
or designed to be organized for the benefit of the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Eailroad Co., do you?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; but you can, and I believe one should expand the
definition of benefit not merely from the point of view of railroad
purchases but also from the point of view of benefiting the stock-
holders of the Pennroad financially if that was possible. In other
words, to make their choice of what they wanted to buy not solely
from the point of view of the Pennsylvania Railroad but also from
the point of view of the advantage to their stockholders.

The CHAIRMAN. May I ask, do you remember the mileage of the
Detroit, Toledo & Ironton Railroad?

Mr. KAHN. The mileage—I do not remember; no. I believe that
the amount involved, Senator, was about $50,000,000, including stocks
and bonds.

The CHAIRMAN. I do not remember the terminals of that road, or
the length of it, or what branches it had, if any. Do you remember ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not really remember now without having re-
freshed my memory. Possibly we may have some details here on
the subject.

Mr. PECORA. Under its certificate of incorporation the Pennroad
Corporation was authorized to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of stock?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you said yesterday, if I recall correctly your

testimony, that the Pennsylvania Company, which was a sort of
a holding company and a subsidiary of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co., was not considered by the organizers of the Pennroad Cor-
poration to be the kind of instrument which they wanted with which
to effectuate their railroad purposes ?

Mr. KAHN. It was considered, Mr. Pecora, but the opinion was
reached that it was not the right kind of instrument. That, more-
over, if I recall correctly, the Pennsylvania Railroad, which owned
all the stock of the Pennsylvania Co., was unwilling to give up any
of that stock or to create preferred stocks. Therefore, if the Penn-
sylvania Co. had been used, it could only have been used by means
of issuing bonds. And that we were unalterably opposed to.

Mr. PECORA. Why could it not have issued additional stock ?
Mr. KAHN. Because the Pennsylvania Railroad was unwilling to

give up any part of the stock which it owned. It owned all of the
stock of the Pennsylvania Co., and it did not wish to give up any
part of that stock.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the only factual basis for that conclusion
or judgment with respect to the inadvisability of using the Penn-
sylvania Co.?

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my recollection, that is the only factual
basis. We opposed the issue of bonds unalterably, and I do not
know today, and I did not know then, in what way the Pennsyl-
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vania Co. could have been used except by the issued of bonds involv-
ing a fixed charge.

Mr. PECOKA. DO you recall that during the year preceding the
incorporation of the Pennroad Co., the Pennsylvania Co. was vir-
tually required to sell certain railroad-stock holdings in roads other
than the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.?

Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I do not. Perhaps you can help me by
telling me what those were.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Lehigh Valley Eoad and the Wabash
Eoad?

Mr. KAHN. The Lehigh Valley Eoad and the Wabash Eoad were
acquired by the Pennsylvania Co., and quite recently—I believe
within the last 4 weeks those acquisitions were ratified by judgment
of the circuit court—was it?

Mr. PECORA. The circuit court of appeals.
Mr. KAHN (continuing). By the circuit court of appeals, and were

held to be proper and right. The precise circumstances under which
at that time they were bought by the Pennsylvania Co. I do not now
recall without searching my memory. But the mere fact that they
were bought made it doubly desirable that this company should not
be burdened any further if it could be helped.

Mr. PECORA. What was the litigation in which the circuit court of
appeals recently rendered that decision ?

Mr. KAHN. 1 am afraid I do not know the exact points which were
involved. I only know that the purchase was ratified and held valid.

Mr. PECORA. Cannot some of your associates or counsel tell you ?
The CHAIRMAN. Give the title of the case.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps Mr. de Gersdorff can.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I thought I had a copy of that opinion here,

but I looked at my papers last night and could not find that. Shall
I state my understanding of it ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; if you will.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. My understanding is that a suit was brought by

the Interstate Commerce Commission to compel the Pennsylvania Co.
to dispossess itself of the shares which it had acquired of the Lehigh
Valley and the Wabash.

Mr. PECORA. What was the claim or contention of the Interstate
Commerce Commission?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. That it was in violation of the Clayton Act.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. And the Pennsylvania Co. took an appeal from

that decision of the Interstate Commerce Commission to the circuit
court of appeals, and the Interstate Commerce Commission's decision
was reversed, and the acquisition of those stocks by the Pennsyl-
vania was held to be valid. And that was about 2 weeks ago, I
think.

Mr. PECORA. The question is on its way to the United States
Supreme Court?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I haven't any idea. I was not concerned in
the case, and I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when was that action brought?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Originally?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Oh, quite a few years ago.
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Mr. PECORA. Back in 1928, was it not ?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I should say so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; in June 1928? Thereabouts?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Thereabouts.
Mr. PECORA. SO that some time during the year preceding the

incorporation of the Pennroad Co. or Pennroad Corporation the
Interstate Commerce Commission had by bringing that action which
Mr. de Gersdorff has stated something about, indicated to the Penn-
sylvania Railroad Co. interests that it looked with disfavor upon
those interests acquiring certain railroad lines, did it not ?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Mr. Pecora, may I say that if that question is to
be brought into this examination I think we ought to be accurate
;about that date. If not, why all right. I do not know whether
it was '28 or '29 or '27.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I understand it was 1928. That is subject to
correction.

Mr. KAHN. Well, that attributes to me more knowledge of the
tangled legal structure of that period than I possess.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the point, as I understand, is
that the acquiring of the stocks of other railroad companies by the
Pennsylvania was questioned by the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And in order to escape that sort of contingency

cr objection the Pennsylvania Co. proceeds to organize this corpora-
tion we are talking about to accomplish the same result that they
were trying to accomplish, and which was questioned by the Inter-
state Commerce Commission, is that right ?

Mr. KAHN. Senator Fletcher, you may be entirely right in at-
tributing these motives; but I do not know that. Whether they
existed or whether they did not exist, as far as we are concerned, we
would not consent to give our name to any financing of the proposed
transaction of acquiring railroad stocks of as yet undefined type
except of the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton, if it involved any fixed
charge, and therefore, whatever the attitude of the Interstate Com-
merce Commission would have been, if the Pennsylvania had come to
us and said, " We want to finance these as yet undefined acquisitions
by asking you to offer to the public a bond ", with the utmost respect
and affection for the Pennsylvania we would have said, "We are
sorry, we cannot do that for you." And our advice would have been,
as it was, " We are at your disposal to the utmost of our capacity,
but if you have no other way of doing that, and you feel that it has
got to be done, then you must offer to your stockholders something
which represents nothing but equity, and tell them the true facts, and
tell them, ' We are going to do that. You can come in or you can
stay out. If you stay out, we cannot do it. '" But as far as we are
concerned, we w ôuld not have offered a bond. We would not even
have offered a preferred stock.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what,, if anything, was said at the conferences
that were held and which looked toward the incorporation of the
Pennroad Corporation about the contention of the Interstate Com-
merce Commission with respect to the right of the Pennsylvania Co.
to continue to hold certain railroad shares which it then owned?
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Mr. KAHN. On searching my memory, one things which stuck in*
my memory as to these particular discussions is that the Pennsyl-
vania Co. were advised by their counsel, to the best of my knowledger
that they were engaged in a perfectly legal thing and it would ulti-
mately be soi determined. His advise has been vindicated, and, to
the best of my knowledge, they never doubted that they had that
right, and, to the best of my knowledge, the fact that they neveir
doubted it was mentioned repeatedly.

Mr. PECORA. IS it your belief or the belief as stated to you by
that counsel that the last word has been said and written with regard
to that litigation against the Pennsylvania Co. merely because the:
circuit court of appeals made its ruling a few weeks agoi?

Mr. KAHN. I would like to know that, but you can tell me better'
than I can tell you.

Mr. PECORA. I do not sit on the United States Supreme Court,
Mr. KAHN.Yes; but you are a very distinguished lawyer and I am-

not.
Mr. PECORA. Did counsel say anything about that?
Mr. KAHN. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Did the fact that the Interstate Commerce Commis-

sion brought that action against the Pennsylvania Co. have any part
in the judgment eventually arrived at by the organizers of the Perm-
road Corporation to create that corporation as an instrument to be
used for the purchase of stock of other railroad companies instead of
using the Pennsylvania Co.?

Mr. KAHN. I should not think so, because I do not know, as X
said before, what was that purpose. They could not use any instru-
ment except the new instrument involving no fixed charge.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, can you tell us approximately the total
amount of fees, compensations, or profits that were paid or accrued
to your firm as a result of its identification with the Pennroad Cor-r
poration enterprise?

Mr. KAHN. The only fee which was paid to us was the fee for"
forming an underwriting syndicate for the second issue. I t was
when the second issue of Pennroad stock came along and when, con-
trary to our expectation and without really any preliminary notice^
the Pennroad people came to us and said, " We want $45,000,000
more money." We said to them, our answer was, as it was before^,
" We will not, as far as we are concerned, issue any bonds."

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, my question calls for just an answeir
which could be expressed in figures—dollars and cents.

Mr. KAHN. Yes; I am coming to the figures. I am trying to
define how these figures are arrived at.

Mr. PECORA. YOU see, I asked you for the total of fees, commis-
sions, or profits or any other form of compensation which was paid
to or accrued to your firm as a result of its identification with the
Pennroad Corporation enterprise.

Mr. KAHN. I am trying to answer it in the way in which the
thing arose.

Mr. PECORA. Well, if you could give us the total amount, then we
will break it down.

Mr. KAHN. I will be glad to give you the total amount, with the
understanding that it will be broken down, because I do not like
to create a wrong impression.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 2 8 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. The only fee which we received in connection with this

transaction was when the second issue of 3,025,000 shares were issued,
in connection with which an underwriting syndicate was formed, and
in our opinion necessarily performed, for which we got a half a
dollar a share commission, namely, $1,512,500. That is the only fee
we received.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, how about profits through the sale of stock
that you acquired under your options?

Mr. KAHN. The third and fourth options were never exercised.
They lapsed. All options lapsed except the first and second, which
were at 16 and at 17, respectively. On these two options in 1929,
when everything went up far beyond our expectations, we realized
a profit of more than $10 a share, namely, $2,701,000.

Mr. PECORA. What profit did you derive from your acquiring the
original block of 242,000 shares at $15 a share ?

Mr. KAHN. Of the 242,000 shares we gave back to the Pennsyl-
vania Eailroad at their request 25,000 shares at $15 per share, even
though at that time the market price was much higher.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. We gave them back to them. And on the remaining

217,000 shares our profit on selling and trading in the market was
$797,000.

Here, Mr. Pecora, I see you are shaking your head. You have got
the figures, and I am not trying to withhold anything.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I know you are not.
Mr. KAHN. In addition to the $797,000 we received from the group

which we formed to join the risk with us a commission—not a com-
mission, a share in their profit, a share in the profit which they
had realized, which aggregated $391,000, and which represents what
Is called our management fee.

Mr. PECORA. SO that from your operations with respect of that
first block of 217,000 shares you received profits aggregating
$1,188,000 and odd?

Mr. KAHN. Including the management fee which we received not
from the corporation but from the syndicate group.

Mr. PECORA. YOU received a profit of $2,701,000 plus from exer-
cising your options on 250,000 shares?

Mr. !KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was the option referred to in this letter in evi-

dence marked exhibit no. 22'?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you received profit of $1,512,500 in December

1929, didn't you?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with underwriting 3,025,000 shares of

Pennroad Corporation stock—that is, you received I think 50 cents
a share on that?

Mr. KAHN. I should not like to call that a profit.
Mr. PECORA. Well, a compensation ?
Mr. KAHN. Not from the Pennroad.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it certainly was not a gratuity, was it?
Mr. KAHN. Not from the Pennroad. We formed a syndicate.

The figure is right.Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1287

Mr. PECORA, That was the profit accruing to your firm?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Whether it accrued from the sale of stock which you

got at one price and sold at a higher price or whether it came from
commissions or fees paid to you for managing underwriting syndi-
cates, and so forth ?

Mr. KAHN. Not only managing but being responsible.
Mr. PECORA. Assuming a responsibility?
Mr. KAHN. Assuming a complete obligation for 6 weeks, during

which 6 weeks the panic of October 25 occurred, and during that
panic we stood responsible for $45,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. That responsibility was assumed by you and dis-
charged by you in a fashion that returned a profit to you, didn't it?

Mr. KAHN. I t might have returned a very heavy loss.
Mr. PECORA. I know, but I am speaking of what happened, not

of what might have happened.
Mr. KAHN. Well, by the grace of God we got a profit when we

stood the risk of a very heavy loss.
Mr. PECORA. Then didn't your firm make a profit of $69,924.08 on

or about December 11, 1929, in connection with a participation in
an underwriting syndicate?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; we had a share in the underwriting syndicate
on which we made that compensation; that is correct.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, my calculation shows that these items total
$5,472,245.55, which your firm got as compensation, commission, or
profit in connection with the sale of stock of the Pennroad Cor-
poration between July 22, 1929, and December 11, 1929. Is that
calculation correct, would you say?

Mr. KAHN. The facts are correct. I would like, if you will grant
me an opportunity a little later on, to explain the facts, but your
figure is correct.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to these sums your firm received cer-
tain commissions in connection with its purchase for the Pennroad
Corporation of certain shares of the New York, New Haven & Hart-
ford Railroad and shares of the Canton Co., which you referred to
yesterday, didn't it ?

Mr. KAHN. From the Pennroad Co. I believe you said the
Pennsylvania Eailroad Co.

Mr. PECORA. I meant from the Pennroad Co.
Mr. KAHN. From the Pennroad Co. we received no commission

for the sale of the Canton Railroad. We received a commission
from the vendor, which was known to the Pennroad Co., but I am
just now advised that as a matter of fact we did receive certain
commission from the Pennroad Co. for bringing this business to
their attention and succeeding in obtaining it for them in spite of
competition on the part of other people.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of that commission that your
firm received in connection with the acquisition by the Pennroad
Corporation of the stock of the Canton Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. $327,397.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the amount of the commission that

your firm received in connection with its services in acquiring for
the Pennroad Corporation certain stock of the New Yorkj New
Haven & Hartford Railroad?
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Mr. KAHN. A trifling commission, Mr. Pecora. We were simply
acting as brokers in buying things for them on the stock exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Well, as brokers you got commission?
Mr. KAHN. AS brokers we got commissions. I should say roughly,

being given the amount involved, that would amount to about
$40,000.

Mr. PECORA. That would make, with the commissions you received
from the purchase for the Pennroad Corporation of the Canton Co.
shares and the New York, New Haven & Hartford Co. shares, a
total of about

Mr. KAHN. $5,840,000, approximately.
Mr, PECORA. Which your firm received in the year 1929 ?
Mr. KAHN. That is approximately correct; yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the total amount raised by the Pennroad

Corporation from the investing public from its sale of its stock
to the public?

Mr. KAHN. Eoughly speaking, $133,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. SO is it fair to say that the loss to those investors,

measured by the depreciation in market value of those shares, is a
little over $100,000,000.

Mr. KAHN. I do not believe that that would be quite a correct
description. A great many of those investors did sell. I t is im-
possible to say whether the man who, for instance, holds the shares
now at three and a half dollars has a loss or profit on them. I think
all one can say is that if someone bought them at 15, which was the
original issuing price, and later on 16*4, and held them to the present
day, there would be such loss.

Mr. PECORA. That is, there would be a loss of a little over a hun-
dred million dollars, or to make it more accurate, about $106,000,000,
representing shrinkage in the market value of the stock of Pennroad
Corporation, basing its present value on a figure of about 3%?

Mr. KAHN. If you do not want me to take the case of any one
individual stockholder but collectively, yes.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, may I ask, not by way of dropping the sub-
ject of Pennroad Corporation but merely in order that I may not
overlook it, if you have now your balance sheet as of December
31, 1932.

(Mr. Kahn produced the document requested.)
Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence a statement produced by the wit-

ness purporting to constitute the balance sheet of Kuhn, Loeb & Co.,
as of December 31,1932, and ask that it be spread on the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Kuhn, Loeb & Co. balance sheet as of December 31, 1932, was

thereupon designated " Committee exhibit 23, June 30, 1933," and
the same appears in the words and figures following:)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT1 NO. 23, JUNE 30, 1933

Kuhn, LoeJ) & Co., balance sheet, Dec. 31, 1932

Cash $3, 600, 996. 62;
Call loans secured by U.S. Government bonds 1, 000, 000. 00
All other loans 2, 279, 772, 85
Accounts receivable 1, 076, 009.17
U.S. Treasury bills, certificates, and notes 18, 739, 404. 34
State and municipal bonds 3, 945, 804. 93
Other bonds and stocks 3, 624,417.19;

Total 34, 266, 405.10

Capital •_ 17, 500, 000. 0O
Deposits 15, 210, .248. 09
Accounts payable 1, 556,157. 01

Total 34, 266, 405.10

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, to what extent did your firm exer-
cise the option granted to it by this letter of April 24, 1929, which,
is marked " Exhibit no. 22 " in evidence ?

Mr. KAHN. We only exercised the first and second option, that is,,
125,000 shares at 16 and 125,000 shares at 17.

Mr. PECORA. When was the option exercised with respect to the
125,000 shares at 16?

Mr. KAHN. July 23, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the market value of the stock on that;

date?
Mr. KAHN. At that date I find that the market price was about

28%.
Mr. PECORA. When did you exercise the option for the second block

of 125,000 shares at $17 a share under this option agreement?
Mr. KAHN. The following day.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market quotation for the stock on that

day?
Mr. KAHN. The opening price on that day was 29%.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, prior to the date when you exercised your option

rights with respect to those two blocks each of 125,000 shares had
your firm gone short of this stock?

Mr. KAHN. We had what you might call traded in the stock and
we had sold a portion of the 125,000 shares; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Sold it short—or sold it against the option ?
Mr. KAHN. Sold it against the option; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I notice that the option gave you the right to buy

that stock at any time up to
Mr. KAHN. December 31, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. July 1,1932, wasn't it ? I am reading from the option

itself, exhibit no. 22.
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir; that is quite right.
Mr. PECORA. SO you got an option for a period of about 3%, years ?
Mr. KAHN. We got an option for a period
Mr. PECORA. April 24, 1929, to July 1, 1932?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was the contingent compensation which your

firm received for its services in advising as to the form of security
that the Pennroad Corporation should issue ?

175541—33—PT 3 22
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Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, we saved the company a great deal more
than that. If the company had formed an underwriting for the orig-
inal issue of 5,800,000 shares, it could not possibly have been con-
summated at that time without very considerable cost. It was a
new security, the future of which no one could possibly guess. I t
could not possibly have been consummated for a compensation of
less than a dollar and a half being given

Mr. PECORA (interposing). When you say you gave the company
all that advice you gave them, you mean you advised the company to
issue an equity security like common stock instead of a fixed charge
security like a bond or preferred stock ?

Mr. KAHN. Not only that, but we advised them to do without
underwriting.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. If they had formed an underwriting the cost of that

underwriting would have been a great deal mere than this thing is.
We urged them to accept our advice, which was a very heavy respon-
sibility that it took, and not to form an underwriting syndicate,
and by the acceptance of that advice they saved a great deal more
than the figure which you have mentioned.

Mr. PECORA. But it was for giving that advice that you received
a form of contingent compensation under which you actually realized
within 6 or 8 months time profits of over $5,000,000 didn't you?

Mr. KAHN. NO one was more surprised than we were.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean at the smallness of the profit you received

or the magnitude of it?
Mr. KAHN. At the size which this contingent compensation as-

sumed, solely through the action of the market and solely through
the fact that at that time, which as I said before, was a time of
mania, people would buy securities at utter ably unreasonable prices.
We could not know that and we could not know how soon it would
stop. We believed that it would last for a certain length of time
to enable the Pennsylvania to make that issue at 15.

Mr. PECORA. Well, didn't you know from the operations of the
market prior to April 1929 that by reason of this " perfect mania "
that you referred to in those terms on Tuesday equity securities
would sell more freely than senior securities, such as bonds or
preferred stocks ?

Mr. KAHK. My attention is called to the fact—which perhaps is
as good an answer as I can give—that no possible knowledge, no
possible estimate, was thinkable at that time. The best proof of
that is that the second syndicate started at a time when the market
price was 24, and within a few weeks the market price was 15.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you are speaking now of a time subsequent to
October 24, 1929, aren't you?

Mr. KAHN. NO ; I am speaking of the time now—the second syn-
dicate, if I recall correctly, was formed in September, wasn't it?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. October 8.
Mr. KAHN. October the 8th, and within a very short period we

had
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You had noticed the course in the

market of the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation prior to
April 1929, had you not?

Mr. KAHN. NO doubt.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU know that that stock was issued to the organ-
izers or the bankers at $20 a share ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On the very date of issue
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr, PECORA. I t was traded in in the market at $35 a share, or

thereabouts, and continued to rise?
Mr. KAHN. Quite true, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Throughout the spring of 1929?
Mr. KAHN. But how could we possibly have known that that

would continue? How could we possibly have known that our
options at 16 and 17 would prove profitable and our options at 18
and 19 were utterly waste ?

Mr. PECORA. But there was no obligation on your part by this
option agreement of April 24, 1929, to exercise your option unless
you wanted to ?

Mr. KAHN. That is quite true.
Mr. PECORA. And you had until July 1, 1932, within which to

exercise the option?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you were taking absolutely no risk in ac-

cepting compensation in this form, were you ?
Mr. KAHN. We were taking no risk, but we got no compensation.

We got no compensation which was worth at that time any tangible
amount whatsoever.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see about that. At what quotations were the
first trades made on the open market of Pennroad Corporation stock ?

Mr. KAHN. April 25. The first trade was made at 25.
Mr. PECORA. YOU received this option on April 24 to buy 125,000

shares at any time thereafter, up to July 1, 1932, at $16 a share;
125,000 at $17; 125,000 at $18; and 125,000 at $19, did you not?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that within 24 hours after this option was granted

to you as a contingent compensation for your services you knew that
you had a form of agreement for compensation from Vhich you
could have netted immediately several million dollars ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not believe we could, Mr. Pecora. The market
was very thin, very small. If we had attempted to sell at anything
like that figure, we would have gotten nowhere.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew on April 25 that you were, under this
option agreement, in a position to receive not a contingent compensa-
tion but a contingent compensation that would run into several mil-
lions of dollars?

Mr. KAHN. We had no such idea, and no one was more surprised
than we were. The fact is—I have the figures here before me—that
in May the stock on which was based that contingent compensation
which you appraise at several millions of dollars was worth in the
market 16^ percent. That is just about what it would have cost
us. They were given to us at 16, 17, 18, and 19. Our contingent
compensation at 18 or 19 was never worth anything. Our con-
tingent compensation at 16 was worth practically nothing in May,
which was 1 month after we got it. Our contingent compensation
at 17 was worth nothing in May.
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Mr. PECORA. Your contingent compensation under this agreement
was worth over $5,000,000, as it turned out, within 6 or 8 months ?

Mr. KAHN. Not merely the contingent compensation. Our com-
pensation on the options plus the fee which we got from the syndicate
for underwriting the second issue and for managing.

May I add one more answer ? You have permitted me to make a
few remarks. They will be very short. I t is simply this, that dur-
ing the existence of the group which with 'us had about 217,000 shares,
until that group had disposed of its shares we did not sell one share
of stock against our option. We did not think it would be decent to
do so. During the time that we stood there waiting for the group
to sell these 217,000 shares our option might very well have gone up
the flue. It didn't, but that was not our knowledge, our fore
knowledge.

I also want to say that as to the Canton transaction about which
you, have inquired, we succeeded in getting it at a very materially
lower price than the Pennroad would have been willing to pay for it.

Mr. PECORA. Will you describe that negotiation for us, the nego-
tiation by which the Pennroad Corporation, through your firm, pur-
chased these shares of the Canton Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. I doubt whether I am capable to speak to you on that,
of my own knowledge. Heretofore I have spoken of my own knowl-
edge. At that time I was not here, and I am speaking from hearsay.
Maybe somebody else can speak from the actual facts. [Addressing
Mr. Buttenwieser:] Can you speak from the actual facts ?

All I know is that when I came back, and during the time I was
away I was informed that they had called the attention of the Penn-
road to the opportunity of buying an exceedingly important and de-
sirable terminal property in Baltimore; that others were after it, and
by negotiating skill or by good luck we obtained it at a price mate-
rially below the price at which the Pennroad was willing to buy it.
We immediately offered it at the price at which we were able to
obtain it. We brought it to their attention before we spoke to any
other competitor—we never did speak to any other competitor, even
though we knew there were competitors in the field, but we offered
it to the Pennroad.

[After conferring with associates.] I am trying to get the story
from someone who knows it of his own knowledge. I cannot get
any more definite knowledge than I have already imparted to you.
We succeeded in obtaining it at the lowest price that the Pennroad
was willing to pay for it. We got it ,for them at that price plus a
commission of which both the seller and the purchaser had
knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. What agreement was made between your firm and the
Pennroad Corporation with respect to your purchasing for the
Pennroad Corporation these shares of the Canton Co. ?

Mr. KAEGST. What agreement was made?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. We acted as brokers.
Mr. PECORA. Was any resolution adopted by the board of directors

of the Pennroad Corporation authorizing you to go and acquire for
that corporation the shares of the Canton Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. I have no doubt there is such a resolution. We are
trying to look it up.
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[After searching records.] I do not know, Mr. Pecora, whether
you are waiting for an answer to the question with regard to the
Canton resolution?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. KAHN. That is the only thing which we can find [handing a

book to Mr. Pecora]. I have marked it in pencil.
The CHAIRMAN. While Mr. Pecora is looking at that, may I ask

one or two questions ?
Mr. Gilbert H. Kahn is your son ?
Mr. KAHN. IS Gilbert Kahn my son?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. Yes, 'Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. He is one of your partners now?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Your firm, or at least Kuhn, Loeb & Co., have

been for some sixty-odd years engaged in banking ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. And during that time you have maintained rela-

tions with foreign countries ? I think you recite that in your articles
of incorporation.

Mr. KAHN. We have maintained relations with foreign countries;
not very actively. It would be perhaps more correct to say that we
have for many years maintained friendly relations with the leading
concerns in foreign countries, but we have never been very active.
We maintain a slight, small balance with them and they maintain a
small balance with us. We exchange friendly letters. We send one
another cables of congratulations at the end of the year; but we have
never been very active in European affairs.

The CHAIRMAN. With what foreign countries do you now main-
tain these business relations?

Mr. KAHN. I do not believe we are very welcome in Germany
amongst the Nazis. So to a large extent close relations have ceased
there. We still, have relations with several banks in England, several
banks in France, several banks in the Scandinavian countries, and in
Holland; and when I say " banks " I include, of course, private bank-
ers equally. I think, sir, that probably exhausts the list. We have no
particular relations in South American or Central American coun-
tries,. Our activities are mainly confined to those which I have men-
tioned.

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I might say, Mr. Chairman, that the particular
reason why that phrase is used is that it was one of the require-
ments under the laws of the State of New York. Partnerships hav-
ing relations with foreign countries are permitted to continue the
firm name after the death of the partners.

The CHAIRMAN. I am not quite sure that it is important, perhaps,
in this connection, but I might inquire about these partners. For
instance, Mr. Felix Warburg—is he still alive ?

Mr. KAHN. He is still alive. He is not very active in the firm. He
is giving most of his time to charitable affairs, and has for a number
of years. But he is still alive and still a partner.

The CHAIRMAN. And Mr. Schiff?
Mr. KAHN. Mr. Mortimer Schiff died a few years ago. His son

John Schiff is a partner.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW about Mr. Elisha Walker ?
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Mr. KAHN. Mr. Elisha Walker became a partner at the first of
the year, the first of 1933, January of 1933.

The CHAIRMAN. He is still active, is he ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That is all.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know Frank E. Taplin?
Mr. KAHN. I have met him a few times.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, the reason I ask that is that we are

in receipt of a telegram this morning from Mr. Taplin addressed to
the Sergeant at Arms of the Senate, reading as follows:

Your subpoena requesting me to appear Washington 10 o'clock this morning
was not delivered to me New York until 11 o'clock today, making it impossible
to appear as requested. If you will advise me care Union Trust Building,
Cleveland, Ohio, tomorrow, will be glad to appear next week.

I t is signed " F. E. Taplin."
The CHAIRMAN. I thought he was here yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. We subpoenaed him or, rather, had a subpoena out for

him, calling for his attendance here yesterday. We first sought to
subpoena him in Cleveland, where, as I understand it, he has his home
as well as his place of business, but the United States marshal, when
the subpoena was given for service, learned that he was then in New
York. Upon communicating that fact to me I caused a subpoena to
be issued and delivered to the United States marshal in New York
for service on Mr. Taplin. That subpoena was served on Mr. Taplin,
apparently, according to this telegram, yesterday morning in New
York, and it called for his attendance here in Washington yesterday
morning. Mr. Taplin, instead of coming on here anyway, sends this
telegram, thinking to appear next week. I think the testimony
would be of some importance, because, according to the testimony
heretofore given, Mr. Taplin was used by the Pennroad Corporation
for the acquisition in its behalf of a large block of stock of the Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia Railroad Co. at $170 a share, and I under-
stand the public quotation for the stock was around $110 to $145.

This telegram appears to have been filed for forwarding at 5:57
p.m. June 29, 1933.

The CHAIRMAN. It looks as if he could have been here today.
Mr. PECORA. He could have have been here yesterday. I t was

served at 11 o'clock, New York time, which is 10 o'clock Washington
time. He could have taken any one of several trains }^esterday
afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. Plainly, he cannot get here now before our recess
time comes.

Mr. PECORA. I imagine that Mr. Taplin reads the newspapers, and
probably learned that this committee was still in session, holding
hearings daily.

Senator STEIWER. DO you contemplate holding a session tomorrow ?
The CHAIRMAN. We were in hopes of finishing today.
Senator STEIWER. If we were assured that he could be here to-

morrow, we might remain in session.
Mr. KAHN. I would like to make it very emphatic that to the best

of my knowledge I did not know Mr. Taplin at that time. I did
not have the faintest idea of the transaction.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we ought to have him here tomorrow or
Wednesday.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1295

Senator BARKLEY. I think we would probably receive a similar
telegram if we tried to get him back here tomorrow.

Mr. PECORA. He is apparently on his way to Cleveland, because he
said to telephone him or wire him at Cleveland; but he does not send
us that telegram until 7 hours after he was subpoenaed.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will ask Mr. Taplin to be
here on next Wednesday, and when we recess we will recess until
Wednesday. Have him subpenaed for Wednesday at 10 Oi'clock.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, in answer to my question as to the
adoption of any resolution by the directors of the Pennroad Cor-
poration authorizing you to acquire in behalf of that corporation
stock of the Canton Co. you call my attention to a resolution adopted
at the meeting of the board of directors on June 12, 1929 ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At which were present Messrs. Atterbury, Morris,

Ingersoll, Rue, Cooke, Mellon, County, and Lee. The resolution
reads as follows, with its preamble:

The question of the acquisition of the stock of the Canton Co. of Baltimore,
McL, was presented, whereupon, after discussion, the following resolution was
adopted:

"Resolved, That the president is hereby authorized to proceed with the acqui-
sition of the whole or any part, not less, however, than 51 percent, of o the
outstanding stock or voting-trust certificates representing stock of the said com-
pany, at a price of $596 per share plus costs and commission incident to* the
transaction."

Mr. Kahn, when did your firm acquire this stock of the Canton Co.
on behalf of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. AS I said, Mr. Pecora, I am now speaking from infor-
mation furnished me by others; and I say that because heretofore
I have testified about matters of my own knowledge. But this is infor-
mation supplied to me. And I understand that as far as any physical
connection on our part is concerned it did not pass through our
office. We brought these people into contact with the Pennroad
people, and to the best of my knowledge and belief the transaction
was consummated between them. I might, when I go back to my
office, find some papers bearing on the subject; but I haven't got
anything here now except this resolution.

Mr. PECORA. Which member of your firm, or which representative
of your firm, actually brought the owTner of the Canton Co. stock to
the attention of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. Well, presumably it was Mr. Mortimer Schiff who,
after my departure for a vacation, became the principal active ele-
ment in all these matters. Presumably he did. But I could not tell
you definitely. I shall try to find out if you wish me to.

Mr. PECORA. When was the sale of the Canton Co. stock to the
Pennroad Corporation effected?

Mr. KAHN. I believe the resolution states it, does it not? (Ad-
dressing an associate.) There is circumstantial evidence, Mr. Pe-
cora, that it was effective on July 23, 1929, but it is circumstantial
evidence only. I shall be glad to look through my files and find any
item that may bear upon this matter, and furnish it to you if you
wish it done.

Mr. PECORA. Who was the gentleman who owned the stock of
the Canton Co. which was sold to the Pennroad Corporation ? Was
that Mr. Colgate?
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Mr. KAHN. Mr. Colgate was one of them. I t was owned by an
old family estate or combination of people in Baltimore who had had
it, as I understand it, for many years. Mr. Colgate, to the best of my
knowledge, was the principal manager in the handling of the trans-
action on behalf of a number of Baltimore people.

Mr. PECOEA. Was that stock a listed stock ?
Mr. KAHN. Not in New York. There may have been a nominal

quotation in Baltimore, but it is very unlikely.
Mr. PECOEA. When did your firm first learn that the Pennroad

Corporation desired to enter into any negotiations leading to the
acquisition by it of 51 percent or more of the stock of the Canton
Co?

Mr. KAHN. Presumably when we brought it to their attention—
and there again I say, presumably; it must have been a few weeks
before they reached the conclusion that they wanted to buy it.

Mr. PECOEA. Who took the initiative in any negotiations that
culminated in the purchase of the Canton Co. stock at $596 a share
plus costs and so forth?

Mr. KAHN. In all likelihood it was Mr. Mortimer Schiff.
Mr. PECOEA. Had there been any previous request or expression

of desire on the part of the directors of the Pennroad Corporation
to acquire that holding?

Mr. KAHN (after conferring with associates). None of us know
of our own knowledge, and I am afraid I cannot give you any
definite information on that.

Mr. PECOEA. Mr. Kahn, Mr. Mortimer Schiff is now dead, is he
not?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECOEA. IS there any other member of your firm who has any

personal knowledge of this transaction ?
Mr. KAHN. I am trying to find out now by inquiring among my

associates whether they knew anything definite and tangible which
they could testify about.

Mr. PECOEA. All right. Tell me if you can learn about it.
Mr. KAHN. I assume, and they suggest to me, that no doubt Mr.

Harry Lee, the president of the Pennroad Corporation, could give
you all the details that you want on the subject.

Mr. PECOEA. Does Mr. Hanauer, a former member of your firm
and whom I see is here present, know anything about it ?

Mr. KAHN. He says he attended no conference in the matter;
attended no negotiations in the matter. He has some general knowl-
edge of it. But I cannot tell you more than we have none of our
knowledge. If there is anything we can find in our office bearing on
the subject, you shall have it when we get back.

Mr. PECOEA. All right. This is a transaction in which your firm
received a commission of some three hundred and odd thousand
dollars?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOEA. By whom was that commission paid ?
Mr. KAHN. By the Pennroad Corporation.
Mr. PECOEA. What was the rate of that commission?
Mr. KAHN. TWO and a half percent on the purchase price.
Mr. PECOEA. That was far in excess of the usual commission

allowed for the purchase of securities, wasn't it, by exchanges ?
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Mr. KAHN. Oh, it was not an exchange contract.
Mr. PECORA. I know it was not, but it was far in excess of that

rate, wasn't it ?
Mr. KAHN. It was not at all in excess of what was the usual rate

for that kind of transaction, where you do not deal through the
exchange but deal through your own skill, through your own nego-
tiating capacity, through your own search for an opportunity. It isr
I believe, less than is allowed a real-estate broker for effecting a sale
of a country estate. And that was surely a country estate.

Mr. PECORA. DO you say that this terminal property was a country
estate ?

Mr. KAHN. In the sense in which I use the term; yes. It had no
readily available stock market. And in the sense I use the compari-
son I think it might be fairly compared to a country estate for which
you are to find a customer, because there is no ready market for it-
There is no quoted market for it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, I notice at page 638 of the Splawn
report in regard to the Pennroad Corporation, that as of April 30,.
1930, the investments which the Pennroad Corporation had made in
pursuance of its general plan or purpose to protect the integrity of
the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., included the investment in one share
of Bloomfield Hills Country Club stock. Do you know anything
about that? [Laughter.]

Mr. KAHN. Not a thing. No; I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. I understand from this report that the share of stock-

in that country club, which is located at Detroit, Mich., carried mem-
bership privileges for the use of Mr. Frank, the president of the
Detroit, Toledo & Ironton Railway Co. And I understand that
$5,000 was paid for that one share of stock. Do you know how essen-
tial the acquisition of that share of stock was to the protection of the
Pennsylvania Railroad Co.'s interests and integrity?

Mr. KAHN. May I say that I did not merely refer to protection.
I referred to the defense, to the expansion, and to the strategic de-
sirability of acquisitions in the first instance of the Pennsylvania.
Railroad, and to the benefit also eventually of the Pennroad Corpora-
tion stockholders. I cannot conceive now in what way this particular
purchase falls into any of those categories.

Senator BARIULEY. Well, it might have been necessary to develop
one's physical stamina in order that he might protect himself and
his associates, I suppose. [Laughter.] In that way it might have
been beneficial.

Mr. KAHN. I do not know about that.
The CHAIRMAN. When did Mr. Hanauer cease to be a partner in

the firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., Mr. Kahn?
Mr. KAHN. At the end of last year.
The CHAIRMAN. On December 31, 1932?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. He was a partner and had to do with the handling

of the Chicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railroad reorganization and
receivership and so forth, didn't he ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Representing the firm ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
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Senator BARKLEY. Mr. Pecora, this has no bearing upon the sub-
ject you are investigating at this moment, but I should like to ask a
question.

Mr. PECORA. Certainly, Senator Barkley.
Senator BARKLEY. Mr. Kahn, has your firm taken any part in the

selection of receivers appointed by Federal courts for railroads now
in receivership ?

Mr. KAHN. I always understood that that was up to the judge.
Senator BARKELY. Of course it is, but has your firm either by

objection or by recommendation played any part in the appointment
of receivers, or sought to take any part in the appointment of
receivers of railroads now in receivership ?

Mr. KAHN. It is conceivable, Senator Barkley—and you will under-
stand that I have to answer that question in a general way—it is
conceivable that we might have been asked whether so-and-so is
competent and a well-informed man for the position, whether in
our judgment Mr. Smith or Mr. Brown would be capable from our
knowledge of him to accomplish the difficult and complicated func-
tions of a receiver. It is probable that in such case we would
answer yes or no as the case might be. Beyond that I know of no
instance, and I know of no part which we ever played in attempting
to exercise any function relating to the appointment of particular
receivers.

Senator BARKLEY. DO you know whether your firm has recently
objected to the inclusion of a certain man on the panel for receiver-
ships in connection with the Frisco Railroad ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, I am sure that we did not. We have nothing to
do with the Frisco in any way whatever.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU have not had ?
Mr. KAHN. Surely not.
Senator BARKLEY. IS there any financial relationship existing at

all between your firm and the Frisco Railroad ?
Mr. KAHN. NO, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Or the Missouri Pacific?
Mr. KAHN. I should say that the Missouri Pacific, under its pres-

ent management at least, is, as I understand, under the control of
the Van Sweringen interests. They would not be likely to ask us.
In fact, they did not.

Senator BARKLEY. SO that your answer is " no " to both of those
questions ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are called on, aren't you, for advice at times

in reference to whether receivers should be appointed or not in con-
nection with some railroad corporation ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, that does happen in a very general way. That is,
as financial advisers it is more than likely that we would be asked:
Now, do you see any way in which this thing can be financed? Do
you see any way in which this thing can be saved? Is there any
method that you can propose by which a security the public will
take and which you are justified in offering to the public could be
created in order to help the property out of its difficult situation ?
And it would depend upon the circumstances of the case as to what
our answer would be. If we did not feel that we could honestly take
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the responsibility for inviting the public to come in, and that is a
great risk, merely in order to avoid the nuisance, and perhaps the dis-
grace, of a receivership, we would say: No; we know of no such way.
On the other hand, if there was a possibility by which, by suggest-
ing a new financial scheme, we could be helpful in saving a difficult
situation we would attempt to save it.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, worse things can happen to a railroad than
being put in the hands of receivers, can't they?

Mr. KAHN. Yes and no. It might be to the immediate advantage
of a railroad to be placed in the hands of receivers. But, after all,
the railroads are a part of our general industrial and credit system.
If you shake the confidence of any part of that system you are not
rendering any service to the community at large. And as long as
it is possible to avoid receiverships of importance which would be
adjudged both here and in Europe as reflecting the situation in
America, whereby really important and weighty elements of Amer-
ican financial structure go down, it is better to avoid them if it can
consistently be done without damage to the railroad.

The CHAIRMAN. Sometimes a receiver can operate a property, in-
crease its earnings and reduce its expenses, to the advantage both of
the public and of the railroad, isn't that true sometimes ?

Mr. KAHN. It is true sometimes. But generally speaking I doubt
whether a receiver can operate more cheaply or more advantageously
in the interest of the public or of the railroad than can be done by
a competent manager. If a manager is incompetent get rid of him.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, of course if that is more desirable it can
be done. But occasionally a receiver will reduce some very exorbi-
tant salaries of certain officers in the management of a railroad.

Mr. KAHN. Yes. I know that has occurred. But the term " ex-
orbitant salaries ", if I may say so, is a somewhat relative term.
The rare thing is to find a man of outstanding ability. And the
Ibest investment I have always said that one can make is to find a
man who has outstanding ability and attach him to you. If you
want to get such men and if you want to keep them, you have to
pay them the going rate or they won't stay but will go somewhere
else. And I know of many instances of that kind, where people
thought the salary paid to them was inadequate and that they
could improve themselves by going elsewhere, and so they quit.
So it is a matter of adjusting the situation to the going market
rate, how cheap can you get a good man and keep him.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, in the circular letter addressed to the
stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. under date of April
24, 1929, offering them the right to subscribe at $15 a share for
5,800,000 shares originally issued by the Pennroad Corporation,
which was put in evidence on yesterday, and which appears at page
629 of the stenographic record of this hearing, mention is made in
the following language, and I am reading from page 630 of the
minutes, of the option rights that were granted to your firm by
the Pennroad Corporation:

The certificate of incorporation provides for an authorized issue of 10,000,000
shares of common stock without par value, of which, as above stated, 5,800,000
are now being offered. The balance is reserved for future use, including shares
reserved against options which have been granted in connection with the
organization of the corporation to purchase additional common stock of the
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corporation on or before July 1, 1932, as follows: 125,000 shares at $16 per share,
125,000 shares at $17 per share, 125,000 shares at $18 per share, and 125,000
shares at $19 per share. No officers or directors of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co/participate in such options.

Do you know of any reason why in this circular letter making
this offer to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. the
officers of the Pennroad Corporation did not include mention of the
fact that those options had been granted to your firm ?

Mr. KAHN. I have mentioned that before, Mr. Pecora. At that
particular time, when this entirely new and untried issue was offered,
not to the public but to the shareholders of the Pennsylvania Kail-
road Co., we did not wish to bring any influence whatsoever upon
the judgment of the shareholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.
whether they should or should not avail themselves of that right.
And we believed that if we had permitted it to be said that we ac-
cepted those options as our sole compensation it would exercise a
certain influence on those stockholders, and so we deliberately did not
wish to exercise any such influence.

Mr. PECORA. Did your firm retain all the profits it made from
the resale of the stock it purchased under this option, or did it
distribute any of those profits to any other persons?

Mr. KAHN. We retained all of them.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recall that in the fall of 1929 applica-

tion was made to list this Pennroad Corporation stock to the stock-
listing committee of the Philadelphia Stock Exchange?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the correspondence that

passed between the president of the Pennroad Corporation and
your firm in connection with such application ?

Mr. KAHN. Not with my firm, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, with a member of your firm,,

Mr. Bovenizer.
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you here the letter or any copy thereof that

was sent to Mr. Bovenizer, who was a member of your firm, by
Mr. H. H. Lee, president of the Pennroad Corporation, under date
of October 19, 1929?

Mr. KAHN. I think we have it here. Yes; we have it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it for the record, please?
Mr. KAHN. IS it a letter dated the 19th of October 1929 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. KAHN. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this letter in evidence and ask that it may

be spread on the record of the hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the hearings.
(The letter was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 24, June 30,

1933," and is as follows:)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 24

THE PENNHOAD COEPOEATION,
Philadelphia, Pa., October 19, 19$9.

Mr. GEOEGE W. BOVENIZEE,
c/o MESSES. KTJHN, LOEB & Co.,

New York City.
DEAB, GEOEGE: Enclosed herewith is a draft of application to the stock list

committee of the Philadelphia Stock Exchange covering the new issue of voting-
trust certificates for common stock of this corporation.

You will notice that we have included in the application, request for authority
to list the 125,000 shares which you may take on option warrants. The fact
that these additional optional warrants are included is pretty well hidden and
only a careful analysis of the present application with the previous, one would
disclose the fact that they have been included. I feel that probably this is the
best way to handle it because if you should exercise your option we would have
to make a special application for the listing of 125,000 more shares.

Will you please let me have the benefit of your criticism of this application,
returning the draft to me?

Very truly yours,
H. H. LEE, President.

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows: (Thereupon counsel read
the letter above recorded.) Now, Mr. Kahn, do you know of any
reason why this stock-listing application should have been so drafted
as to hide the fact of the first option granted to your firm for the
purchase of 125,000 shares of the Pennroad Corporation referred to
in this letter ?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, I have the stock-listing application here
before me in its final form. It sets forth in two conspicuous places
that that option had been granted to us. It not only so sets forth
but it furthermore is accompanied by a letter, which I shall be glad
to show you, showing that our attorneys insisted in their advice that
it must be so phrased.

Mr. PECORA. But what I am asking you now is: Do you know of
any reason why Mr. Lee should have wanted to draft an application
for listing in a fashion that would hide, or has he put this, " is pretty
well hidden ", referring to the fact of the inclusion of these additional
option warrants ?

Mr. KAHN. There was no such reason whatsoever, and the moment
it came to our attention we insisted that our option must be fully dis-
closed. And it is disclosed. What motive, or what imp of mischief
guided Mr. Lee's pen when he drafted or dictated this letter, I could
not possibly imagine. I only know that the moment it came to our
notice we said: Of course it must contain a full disclosure of that
option. And it does.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the letter that you sent to Mr.
Lee in reply to this one dated October 19, 1929 ?

Mr. KAHN. We sent no letter to Mr. Lee. I asked Mr. Bovenizer
about it, and he says the whole thing was handled by the lawyers
thereafter. What particular expressions the lawyer used in speak-
ing to Mr. Lee about this particular phrase—which, as I say, an imp
of mischief must have dictated—I do not know. I only know that
here is a letter which was sent by the vice president of the Penn-
road Corporation enclosing to us for our information the applica-
tion to the Philadelphia Stock Exchange, and which application
does contain in two conspicuous places a disclosure of that option.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; I understand that-
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The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Mr. Kahn, did you dispose of youi
Pennroad Corporation stock in 1929?

Mr. KAHN. We disposed of the first two options in 1929, yes, Sen-
ator Fletcher. And we disposed of the 217,000 shares which were
bought by us together with that group.

The CHAIRMAN. At about what price, do you remember?
Mr. KAHN. I have the prices here, no doubt.
The CHAIRMAN. DO I understand that it has already appeared

that you made a profit on that stock of something like $5,000,000?
Mr. KAHN. We made a profit not merely on that stock but on that

stock together with a fee which we received for this issue of 3,025,000
shares made subsequent to the first issue, which aggregated about
$5,100,000. Mr. Pecora has brought that out.

The CHAIRMAN. And that did not include the commission or bro-
kerage fee on the Baltimore property?

Mr. PECORA. On the Canton Co. property.
Mr. KAHN. NO ; it did not.
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, might I substitute a copy for that

original letter, Committee exhibit no. 24, which was furnished to
you and which you made a part of the record ?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the letter of October 31, 192̂ 9, from

S. H. Ogden, vice president of the Pennroad Corporation, addressed
to Mr. P. M. Stewart, care of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., enclosing copy of
the application to list additional voting-trust certificates on the
Philadelphia Stock Exchange.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received and spread upon the record*
(Letter of October 31, 1929, from S. H. Ogden, vice president, the

Pennroad Corporation, addressed to Mr. P. M. Stewart, care of
Kuhn, Loeb & Co., enclosing application to list, was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit 25, of June 30, 1933 ", and is
printed in full in the record, as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 25, JUNE 30, 1933

THE PENNROADI CORPORATION,
Philadelphia, Pa., October 31, 1929.

Mr. P. M. STEWART,'
% Messrs. Kulyn, Loeb & Co.,

New Yorh.
DEAR MR. STEWART: Enclosed is a copy of the application to list additional

voting-trust certificates on the Philadelphia Stock Exchange. This application
was prepared in the form suggested after my conference with Mr. Adkins last
week and is satisfactory to the Philadelphia Stock Exchange. You will note
that no balance sheet has been inserted.

Will you please let me know as promptly as1 possible if this is satisfactory
to you?

Very truly yours,
S. H. OGDEN, Vice President.
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T H E PBNNBOAD CORPORATION

(Incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware)

VOTING TRUST CERTIFICATES FOR. COMMON STOCK

922 COMMERCIAL TRUST BUILDING,
Philadelphia, Pa., October 28, 1929.

To the Stock List Committee, Philadelphia StocJo Exchange:
Referring to the previous application, dated August 21, 1929, W. W. Atter-

bury, Effingham B. Morris, and Jay Cooke—voting trustees under a certain
agreement dated May 1, 1929, between the Pennroad Corporation, owners of com-
mon stock of the Pennroad Corporation, and the said W. W. Atterbury, Effing-
ham B. Morris, and Jay Cooke (hereinafter referred to as voting trustees) —
hereby make application for the listing on the Philadelphia Stock Exchange,
upon official notice of issuance, of an additional issue of temporary voting
trust certificates for common stock, without par value, of the Pennroad Cor-
poration, a Delaware corporation (hereinafter referred to as the corporation)
as follows: 3,025,000 shares offered to holders of voting trust certificates for
common stock of the Pennroad Corporation; and 125,000 shares on the exer-
cise of an option as hereinafter described; making the total number of shares
now applied for and those previously listed 9,450,000, with authority to admit
to the list, upon official notice of issuance, and in exchange for such temporary
voting trust certificates, permanent engraved voting trust certificates for
common stock.

AH of the shares represented by the said voting trust certificates are, or
will be when issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and no personal liability
attaches to the stockholders.

DESCRIPTION OF ISSUE

The present voting trust certificates are in temporary form, but are ex-
changeable for permanent engraved certificates when ready for delivery.
Voting trust certificates are issued in pursuance of the aforementioned agree-
ment dated May 1, 1929, in respect of shares of common stock, without par
value, of the corporation deposited with the voting trustees as specified therein.
The holders of such voting trust certificatesi are entitled to receive on May 1,
1939, or upon the earlier termination of such agreement, as therein provided,
a certificate or certificates, expressed to» be fully paid, for the specified number
of shares of the common stock, without par value, of the corporation, and in
the meantime to receive payments equal to the amount of dividends, if any,
received by the voting trustees under said agreement upon a like number of
shares of such stock, less any taxes, except as provided in said agreement,
imposed thereon which the voting trustees may be required or permitted to
pay thereon, or to withhold therefrom under any present or future law of
the United States of America, or any State, county, municipality, or other
taxing authority therein. Until the actual delivery of the certificates for
the stock called for by voting trust certificates, the voting trustees possess,
and are entitled to exercise, all rights and powers of absolute owners of
such stock, including the right to vote for every purpose and to consent to any
corporate act of the corporation, it being expressly stipulated that no voting
right in respect of such stock passes by or under the voting trust certificates
or by or under said agreement to the holders of voting trust certificates by
implication or otherwise.

Three million twenty-five thousand shares of the additional common stock,
as represented by voting trust certificates, now applied for, was authorized by
the action of the board of directors of September 25, 1929, and was offered to
the holders of voting trust certificates of record at the close of business on
October 18, 1929, at $16.50 per share, to the extent of 150 percent of their
holdings.

One hundred and twenty-five thousand shares of such additional common
stock, represented by voting trust certificates, are subject to an option to pur-
chase such stock at $16.50 per share, on or before December 31, 1929.

The corporation sent a circular on October 8, 1929, to the holders of voting
trust certificates representing common stock, a certified copy of which is at-
tached ,marked " Exhibit A."
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THE CORPORATION

The corporation was incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware
on April 24, 1929, with a perpetual charter. It is possessed of broad powers,
among others, to invest its funds in securities of any corporation or other
agency, including those engaged in transportation of any description on land,
on water, or by air, but without power to operate railroads.

The certificate of incorporation provides for an authorized issue of 10S000,,000
shares of common stock without par value, of which 6,050,000 shares have
been issued and voting trust certificates for 3,025,000 have been offered to
stockholders, of record as aforesaid, the balance being reserved for future issue,
including shares reserved against options which have been granted to purchase
additional common stock of the corporation.

Holders oi the common stock will have the right to subscribe pro rata to
future additional issues of common stock sold for cash, except stock issued
upon exercise of options or option warrants as more fully set out in the cer-
tificate of incorporation. The common stock has no other preemptive right,
except as may be granted by the board of directors, in respect of any particular
issue of stock or securities. Of the proceeds of the common stock to be issued,
as above provided, $10 per share is to be capital, and the remainder paid-in
surplus not available for dividends on the common stock. Under the terms
of the offering the entire issue of common stock now authorized will be de-
posited with the voting trustees under the said agreement of May 1, 1929, and
the subscribers will receive voting trust certificates for common stock in respect
thereof.

MANAGEMENT

The management of the Pennroad Corporation is vested solely in its board
of directors. The present directors are:

W. W. Atterbury, Eflingham B. Morris, Charles E. Ingersoll, Levi L. Rue,
Jay Cooke, A. J. County, and Henry H. Lee, Philadelphia, Pa.; and R. B.
Mellon, Pittsburgh, Pa.

OFFICERS

Henry H. Lee, president; Samuel H. Ogden, vice president and treasurer;
W. U. Moyer, vice president, secretary, and assistant treasurer; C. Bidling-
meyer, assistant secretary and assistant treasurer; R. P. Andrews, auditor.

VOTING TRUSTEES

W. W. Atterbury, Broad Street Station, Philadelphia, Pa.; Eflingham B.
Morris, Broad and Chestnut Sts., Philadelphia, Pa.; Jay Cooke, 1428 Walnut
Street, Philadelphia, Pa.

The agent of the voting trustees is the Philadelphia National Bank.
The transfer agents of the voting trustees are C. Bidlingmeyer, room 1021,

Commercial Trust Building, Philadelphia, Pa.; W. U. Moyer, 1434 Hudson
Terminal Building, 30 Church Street, New York, N.Y.

The registrars of the voting trust certificates are Girard Trust Co., Broad and
Chestnut Streets, Philadelphia, Pa.; Chemical Bank & Trust Co., New York
City, N.Y.

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

As the corporation was organized on April 24, 1929, no earning statement is
as yet available, nor has any balance sheet been published or furnished to us;
nor have any dividends been paid on the stock.

GENERAL

The voting trustees agree with the Philadelphia Stock Exchange as follows:
Not to make any change of a transfer agency or of a registrar of their stock,

nor of a trustee of their bonds, or other securities, without previous notice to
the stocls-list committee.

To notify the stock exchange in the event of the issuance of any rights or
subscriptions to or allotments of securities and afford the holders of listed
securities a! £i*oi*er period within which to record their interests, and when
possible, ali rights, subscriptions, or allotments shall be transferable, payable,
and deliverable in the city of Philadelphia.Digitized for FRASER 
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To notify the stock exchange of the issuance of additional amounts of listed
:securities and make immediate application for the listing thereof.

To give at least 10 days' notice in advance of the closing of the books or the
taking of a record of holders for any purpose.

To have on hand at all times a sufficient supply of certificates to meet the
demands for transfer.

The fiscal year of the corporation ends on December 31.
The annual meeting of the stockholders of the corporation is held at the

principal office of the company in Wilmington, Del., on the fourth Thursday in
March.

The directors are W. W. Atterbury, Effingham B. Morris, Charles E. Ingersoll,
Levi L. Rue, Jay Cooke, A. J. County, Henry H. Lee, Philadelphia, Pa.; R. B.
Mellon, Pittsburgh, Pa,

The officers are Henry H. Lee, president; Samuel H. Ogden, vice president and
treasurer; W. U. Moyer, vice president, secretary, and assistant treasurer; C.
Bidlingmeyer, assistant secretary and assistant treasurer; R. P. Andrews,
auditor.

Voting trust certificates may be transferred at the offices of the voting
trustees, 1021 Commercial Trust Building, Philadelphia, Pa., and 1434 Hudson
.Terminal Building, 30 Church Street, New York, N.Y.

W. W. ATTE&BUKY,
EFFINGHAM B. MOEEIS,
JAY COOKE,

Voting Trustees.
y

Assistant Secretary.
The CHAIRMAN". We will now recess until 2 o'clock this afternoon.
(Thereupon, at 12:33 p.m. Friday, June 30, 1933, a recess was

taken until 2 p.m. the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION"

Upon the expiration of the noon recess the hearing was resumed
at 2 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN;. The committee will come to order. Proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF OTTO H. KAHff, A MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF
KTJHN, LOEB & C0.r—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, are you familiar with the transac-
tion that involved the acquisition by the Pennroad Corporation of
402,119 shares of the Seaboard Airline Railway for $4,529,838.75?

Mr. KAHN. NO, Mr. Pecora; I knew nothing about that.
Mr. PECORA. Your firm was not consulted in any way by the

officers or directors of the Pennroad Corporation with regard to this
purchase ?

Mr. KAHN. In no way, to the best of my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Did your firm handle any other transactions in be-

half of the Pennroad Corporation, or did it have any other trans-
actions with the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. The only other transactions we handled were pur-
chases in the market, for which we got the regular broker's com-
mission, amounting to approximately the figure which I gave you
this morning, in the way of brokerages; but we suggested nothing;
we had a hand in nothing, except the Canton transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Was the transaction to which you have just referred
one involving the acquisition of shares of the New York, New Haven
& Hartford Kailroad?

175541—33—a?T 3 23
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Mr. KAHN. Yes. That was one of them.
Mr. PECORA. And how many shares of that road were acquired by

the Pennroad Corporation through your firm?
Mr. KAHN. One hundred and forty-eight thousand eight hundred

shares of common stock and 1,200 shares of preferred stock.
Mr. PECORA. Were those purchases made in the open market by

your firm?
Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my knowledge, yes. I do not know of

any other way in which they could have been made by us. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, they were not made in the way that the

Canton Co. stock was acquired ?
Mr. KAHN. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. And over what period of time were the market opera-

tions ?
Mr. KAHN. That was between July 31, 1929, and June 15, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. That was found to be a convenient method for the,

Pennroad Corporation in acquiring this stock of the New Haven
road, wasn't it?

Mr. KAHN. I do not know of any other way in which they could
have done it.

Mr. PECORA. In your testimony this forenoon reference was made
to the fact that the stock of the Pennroad Corporation was offered
on the date of its incorporation, namely, April 24, 1929, to the stock-
holders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. at $15 a share.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And reference also was made, as I recall it, to the

fact that the following day, April 25, the stock was traded in in the
open market, I suppose, on a when-issued basis ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At something like $25 or $26; was that the figure you

mentioned this morning?
Mr. KAHN. A few hundred shares, as I recall it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. There was a considerable variance between the offer-

ing price and the price at which the opening trades were made ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At practically the same time ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who made that market on the open

trades ?
Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my knowledge the people who are buy-

ing and selling. I know of no one who instigated the buying and
selling.

Mr. PECORA. Could you tell this committee, out of your experience,
how these markets are made under similar circumstances ?

(Mr. Kahn conferred with Mr. Stewart.)
Mr. PECORA. Let us rehearse briefly the circumstances.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr, PECORA. On April 24, 1929, the Pennroad Corporation was

organized.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Certificate of incorporation was filed. And on the

same date its stock, or rather 5,800,000 shares of its total authorized
issue of 10,000,000 shares, was offered by letter.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1 3 0 7

Mr. PECORA. Sent by General Atterbury, head of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co., to the shareholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At $15 a share.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The only other persons that had any interest or right

to subscribe for the stock or were given the opportunity at that time
were Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which had agreed to purchase up to 250,000 shares,

any shares of the original allotment of 5,800,000 that were not sub-
scribed for by the shareholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, no business had been transacted by the Penn-

road Corporation which gave any value to its stock between April
24 and April 25?

Mr. KAHN. I suppose not.
Mr. PECORA. What were the circumstances that you could point to

that tended to make the opening price for this stock in the public
trading on April 25 something like $25 a share ?

Mr. KAHN. 1929, Mr. Pecora
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Or, in other words, 66% percent in

excess of the price at which it was offered to the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Railroad?

Mr. KAHN. I put the responsibility of all these things—and I can
give you much more striking examples than this one—I put the
responsibility for that upon 1929 in the first instance. People were
wild to buy pieces of paper, and they were sure that the next day
they would be worth more and the second day still more, and so on,
and so on.

I do not mean to say—I am not as innocent as that—I do not mean
to say that that is always the fact. Occasions do occur—I suppose
legitimate occasions do occur—where a market is made in the sense
that stocks are offered, stocks are bought perfectly innocently, pimplv
for the purpose of establishing a market. A market has usually got
to have some kind of trading activity in order to be a market.

I said yesterday usually stocks spring up like weeds as compared
with bonds, which have to be carefully nursed, and I used the
word " watered." But quite normally it may be a perfectly legiti-
mate and innocent thing to provide material out of which a
legitimate market can be made, but it is not always, Mr. Pecora, a
legitimate and innocent thing. I say I am not as innocent in saying
that, and I know you are not as innocent in believing me if I did
say it.

There are activities which are made for the deliberate purpose of
agitating the market. I believe the exchange is doing all that it can
to discourage that, to control it, and to stop it. But it is a difficult
thing to stop. I know that of late there has been enormous activity
in silver mines and in gold mines that were introduced in the market
perhaps quite legitimately. The enormous profits which have been
made in that connection—and they were huge profits—are due to
the change in our governmental policy. To what extent the people
who bought these bonds in the market acted in perfect good faith—
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because they believed that they would be worth more—-to what
extent they took advantage of the gullibility of the public is very
difficult to say. But if I had to draw a line it would vary between
innocence, between legitimacy, and between taking advantage of
the gullibility of the public. I think all three elements enter.

Mr. PECOEA. Well, you have observed, and doubtless soundly,
that in many instances opening trades in a new issue of common
stock were made at prices that are excessive. In saying " exces-
sive " I am using my own term as defining what I believe you had
in mind.

Mr. KAHIST. Yes; I have seen such cases.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could that be stopped, in your opinion ?
Mr. KAHN. I said before, and I repeat it, that I have the utmost

confidence in public opinion being guided so as to assert itself in
what would be an irresistible way. If a thing by public opinion is
condemned as something which no decent person ought to do, ulti-
mately no decent person will do it. It requires education. It re-
quires a very definite guidance and expression of public opinion.
But I believe the greatest guardian and the greatest educator against
things which ought to be prevented is public opinion under suitable
guidance.

I also believe that the watchfulness of the stock exchange ought
to be most carefully concentrated against any attempt to take advan-
tage of the one function for which it exists, namely, to offer a fair
and free market for securities, and that anything which tends artifi-
cially to interfere with that market ought to be punished not merely
by the stock exchange but otherwise. It ought not to be permitted.
The only legitimate function of the stock exchange is to be a fair and
free market. If they cannot control it themselves—I believe so far,
of late particularly, they have made a very great effort to control it;
I think they are doing everything now that I could think of if I were
a Mussolini of the stock exchange, to prevent these artificial, anti-
social, illegitimate practices which thrive on the gullibility of the
public.

But if it should be found that they are not capable of handling
that situation, then some other means, I think, should be found to
deal with it.

Mr. PECORA. What means have been adopted or devised by the
stock exchange, say, since last February, along those lines ?

Mr. KAHN. AS far as I know, they are exceedingly watchful as
far as it is possible, and they have introduced such regulations as
their wisdom dictated to prevent pool activities of an illegitimate or
of an artificial character. I do not claim that they have wholly
succeeded. I know that the activities in the New York market in
the last 3 or 4 months have been somewhat comparable to the activi-
ties in 1929. Buy—buy—buy—you will make money.

Mr. PECORA. DO you suspect that the activities of the present
market or market within recent months contain any evidences or
signs that you would interpret as evidences of pool operations ?

Mr. KAHN. I ought not give an opinion on something which I
have not investigated.

Mr. PECORA. Still your opinion would be valuable, I think.
Mr. KAHN (after conferring with Mr. Buttenwieser). My partner

calls my attention to the fact that the stock exchange has made short
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selling something as to which you have got to give to the stock ex-
change public notice and mark your sales " short sales." They have
also regulated the activities of the specialists, which in the past have
given ground for complaint and objection.

It is something as to which I suppose I ought not to express myself
without having had much access to the facts as to whether in this;
particular year since the month of March pool activities of an ille-

f itimate character have been in evidence. But if, as appears to my
nowledge this year, a number of people reach the conclusion simul-

taneously that people ought to buy gold-mining shares, so they are
safe against inflation, or they ought to buy silver-mining shares be-
cause silver will1 form part of the Nation's official currency, I do not
suppose that is a pool activity in the sense in which I mean it.

I think, perhaps, I can best define my conception of a pool activity
by saying that it is an activity which is based upon a definite purpose
to affect the market, irrespective of the opinions of the people con-
cerned as to intrinsic value or nonvalue of the security they are
dealing with. I believe in this year most people that display an
active part in the market did believe that buying shares—the kind of
shares which they had to offer, pretty nearly any kind of shares—was
a wise and legitimate thing to do. In 1929 our guide was greed.

At the end of 1929 our guide was fear. I think they are the two
worst guides in the world, greed and fear. I think at this time our
guide was a desire for self-protection to a large extent, and if that is
so, if my analysis is correct, then it is very difficult, in fact for me
impossible, to determine in what instance those who were seeking
self-protection were right, were justified, in commending their goods
to the public. They were wrong, unquestionably wrong, in 1929,
because greed was their guide. I think they were frequently wrong
in 1931, because they had been made by fear incapable of judging,
or permitted their own fear to affect their judgment and to act upon
the judgment of others.

I am not prepared at this time to say in what way this at times
undoubted evil can be dealt with. If you would like me to I will give
it some further thought, especially in the light of the securities bill,
which ought to help a good deal—I think in some respects, as I said
yesterday, it is unworkable. In some respects I think it defeats its
own purpose. But the effect of it, even with its existing shortcom-
ings, ought to be good, and I think some of the things which have
been done with impunity heretofore cannot be done any longer, and
to that extent they ought also to have a beneficial effect upon the
activities inside of the stock exchange.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recognize that the activities or operations
of pools in the stock market gave that artificial stimulation to the
market ?

Mr. KAHN. Frequently; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And such artificial stimulation is misleading and de-

ceptive to the average investor, isn't it ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PEOORA. And to that extent such pool activities should be re-

strained or curbed, some way found for eliminating them, on account
of their baneful influences ?
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Mr. KAHN. Yes. I would like—no; I think you are absolutely
right. " Restraint" I think is the right word. Precisely in what
way, I am not prepared to say.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are anticipating my next question now.
Mr. KAHN. But I agree with you that these things which in my

opinion are antisocial activities and which deal with what I think is
one of the most solemn obligations, to indicate to people how they
ought to invest their savings. What is the right and the desirable
and the responsible way so to indicate I think is a very great respon-
sibility ; and if you see that that responsibility is not properly ful-
filled, it ought to be guided by some agency in some way. I agree
with you. But I also say that I have not found the way yet; and
whether regulation is the way I do not know yet.

Mr. PEOORA. Are you prepared to say whether or not such restraint
should be applied by governmental agencies or by the application of
governmental power and authority, or should it be left to the govern-
ing authorities of the stock exchange ?

Mr. KAHN. I should hope it could safely be left to regulation
which, under the spur of public opinion and with the fear of gov-
ernment in the offing, I think is the best kind of regulation.

Mr. PECORA. There has been agitation now over a period of many
years for some kind of Government or State regulation of the stock
exchange, and yet that fear has not yet been strong enough to bring
about the necessary reformative, corrective measures by the authori-
ties of the exchange. Is not that true ?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, I think that a great many corrective and
wise and effective measures have been brought about by that assertion
of public opinion and by that agitation.

Mr. PECORA. YOU may or may not be familiar with the fact, but
last February before this committee Mr. Richard Whitney, then and
still the president of the New York Stock Exchange, appeared as a
witness and testified that the New York Stock Exchange did not then
and never had considered itself as having any right to evaluate
securities traded in on its floor. If that attitude be persisted in or
that opinion be maintained consistently by the officials of the ex-
change, what reasonable hope is there that they will apply the
necessary corrective measures to those conditions ?

Mr. KAHN. YOU say " devaluate " ?
Mr. PECORA. Evaluate.
Mr. KAHIST. Can there be more than a fair and free market, with

every possible precaution taken that no advantage is taken of the
forum which is given to the public to buy and to sell ?

Mr. PECORA. Should they not be alert to see to it that that forum is
not used in a manner that deceives or misleads the investing public ?

Mr. KAHN. Decidedly.
Mr. PECORA. That you regard as their moral duty, do you not?
Mr. KAHN. I do, yes; their moral and their social duty, and their

self interest; but above all, their moral duty.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that in the fulfillment of that duty

they might make some attempt, based upon an evaluation of the
listed securities, so as to see to it that the investing public is kept
currently posted as to real values as distinguished from those values
that result from artificial stimulation of the market through pool
activities ?
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Mr. KAHN. The duty to keep the public posted is primarily upon
the corporations whose stock is being traded in. To the extent that
the stock exchange can see to it that that information is fully given
without any concealment of any kind whatsoever, and to the extent
that they can say to the corporations, " If we catch you in the act
of deceiving the public, out you go ", I think they ought to do it
by all means; but I do not see what more they can do than to insist
upon those who have the privilege of supporting the exchange
getting the fullest and fairest information; and if they recognize
that, plus the action of the securities bill, I should hope that your
purpose, with which I am in the fullest sympathy, will be accom-
plished. If it is not, then I think it is up to you to apply severer
measures.

But, after all, this is a democracy. I t is supposed to work by edu-
cation, by enlightenment, by the decisive action of public opinion;
and I hope and believe that there is no agency in this country which
can evade that influence, and I hope that there is none which will
seek to evade that influence.

Senator BARKLEY. Speaking of pools, to what extent, if at all, do
pools which may be interested in the rise in prices on the stock
market exceed those that may be interested in the decline of values ?

Mr. KAHN. Sometimes one way and sometimes another. Of course,
in 1930 and 1931, particularly in 1931, I think the pools that were
working for a decline were much more potent than those working
for the rise; but they had to have public sentiment with them.

Senator BARKLEY. They had to capitalize fear?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. In order to bring about a decline which would

result in profit to them?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. Have you expressed or do you hold any opinion

as to the propriety of what we know as short selling on the stock
market ?

Mr. KAHN. Again going into motives, if short selling is based
not upon a cooperative movement deliberately intended to scare
people, to spread rumors, to depress prices, to make somebody
else's holdings less valuable, to cause him to throw his securities
upon the market—if it is not based upon that, but is based upon a
man's honest conviction that he can just as well invest, as some
one has said, in being short of stocks as invest in being long of
stocks—if that is his motive, I think it is quite legitimate; and I
think if short selling takes the form of deliberately depressing
prices it is even more wrong than the practice of artificially boosting
prices. Both practices are wrong, but I think the practice of the
short seller, of the combined short seller and short raider, is even
more wrong, because it does harm to somebody else. It depreciates
somebody else's property.

Senator BARKLEY. I t has been testified here early in these hear-
ings which really started out on the investigation of short selling
in the stock market, but have taken a very much wider range, that
it is customary among large commodity purchasers, like those who
have to buy large quantities of cotton in advance of their needs, to
order a certain amount of cotton at a given price and then they sell
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the same or any particular amount of cotton at a figure probably
a little above what they had to pay for it, in order to protect them-
selves against inordinate rises in the future. They call it " hedg-
ing •", I believe. The same process is indulged in among millers
with reference to wheat.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. It is defended on the ground that it is neces-

sary to protect them against future contingencies, and I can well
understad that.

Mr. KAHN. I think it is.
Senator BARKLEY. But do you recognize any difference between

that sort of a procedure and the deliberate sales by one person or
by a group of persons of that which they do not possess, purely upon
the theory that it will go down and they can purchase it at a lower
rate and thereby reap a profit out of the fact that they have sold
something to somebody that they did no possess, and afterward
buy it back and nobody gets possession of it, and in that trans-
action make a considerable profit and thereby exercise a consider*
able influence in the artificial depression of the price either of the
commodity or of a stock? What is your view with reference to
the comparative morality of the two kinds of transactions that I
have described?

Mr. KAHN. I know, as you know, that it is the stock argument in
favor of short sales that they provide a cushion for the market
and that the man who has sold short has got to buy back, and
therefore it provides in times of storm and stress a cushion, a re-
siliency to the market which would otherwise not exist; and that
whenever it has been attempted, as it has been attempted as far
back, I believe, as t|he time of Napoleon in France, to stop short
selling by edict, it has had to be repealed ultimately because it was
found that it weakened the resisting power of the market. I am pre-
pared to attribute a good deal of weight to that argument, and yet
my moral sense tells me that there is something inherently repel-
lent to a right-thinking man about short-selling activities to the
extent that they can depreciate another man's property or that they
will induce fear or produce alarm to harm normal activities. The
line is most difficult to draw, as you will readily see, Senator.

I will come back to my old favorite doctrine from which I have
learned much, particularly since 1929. What was done then none of
us would think of doing, law or no law, because public opinion has
changed and we have all learned from public opinion. I come back
to that, that public opinion ought to be watchful, and if it finds that
there are activities on the short-selling side or otherwise which are
socially harmful, some means ought to be found to supervise them
and to exercise the weight of public opinion. By what kind of a
mentor you can do that I don't know; nor do I know at present,,
without having as yet the opportunity of seeing how the various
new laws which have been enacted will work in operation—nor do I
know now what I would suggest; but the activities of some moral
force which in England is defined by the Governor of the Bank of
England; in France it is largely defined, though not to the same
extent, by the Governor of the Bank of France; in Germany it is
most definitely defined by Dr. Schacht, of the Eeichsbank. The
guiding by such a man, the calling attention by such a man or a body
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<of men to activities which are socially or economically undesirable
is the only thing which at present I could suggest, but I hope by next
autumn I may possibly have evolved some theory more helpful than
this one.

Senator BARKLEY. On yesterday you undertook to define the dif-
ference between gambling and speculation.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. I t is true, is it not, that short selling more

numerously partakes of the qualities of gambling than long buying ?
Would that be your judgment ?

Mr. KAHN. I know of a man who made a lot of money in 1929,
.and he said, " I have invested all my savings in short selling." And
I think he was perfectly bona fide. That shows how much depends
upon the psychology of the public at the time. These are times
when the public actually thinks that the best way in which they
can invest their money is in short selling. Personally it is most
repellant to me. Personally I have never sold a share of stock short
In my life, and I do not believe I ever shall—I know I never shall.
But I must recognize that short selling does exercise a certain func-
tion and that it is probably impossible to stop the public from being
;guided by its impulses if it feels sufficiently strongly like investing
in short selling. I do not like it, and I wish I could do away with it.
I think all kinds of gambling are economically detrimental to the
country. Speculation is different, but all kinds of gambling are
ecenomically detrimental to the country.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Would you differentiate between the
" short sale " and the sale " against the box " ?

Mr. KAHN. There is of course a distinct difference, in that a sale
against the box is simply a deferred sale. It is a sale which is de-
ferred. It is distinctly different from a short sale where the man
has not got the securities that he sells and can only get them from
some other man and where he hopes to get them at some other man's
detriment. There is a distinct difference.

Mr. PECORA. Having in mind the distinction between gambling
and speculation in stock-market operations, would you say that trad-
ing in puts and calls is a form of trading that partakes more of the
nature of gambling than it does of speculation?

Mr. KAHN. Puts and calls are a mixture of the two. I think it is
:an attempt on the part of a man to avoid gambling and yet to do
something which comes pretty close to it, but it is not direct
gambling.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say it is an attempt on the part of the man
to gamble, but with some limitation upon the losses he will sustain
if the gamble goes against him ?

Mr. KAHN. And also to salve his own conscience. He would prob-
ably not like to think of himself as a gambler. Consequently he says,
u Well, if I put and call I am not a gambler, because I can get my
stock and deliver my stock." I think to a large extent he puts a salve
of good intentions upon something which comes pretty close to
gambling, but which is not exactly gambling, and he does protect
himself.

Mr. PECORA. Would you put any form of restriction upon or even
eliminate trading on puts and calls ?
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Mr. KAHN. " Elimination " is to me a very disagreeable term, be-
cause I hope that these things which are inherently undesirable will
be corrected by public opinion, and I am convinced that they will be,
especially when the public's attention is called to these things as
your committee and you are calling them to their attention. What
is happening here ? The tales which are being recited here, the mat-
ters which you are bringing to public knowledge, the recommenda-
tions which you will make ultimately are bound to have a very
important effect upon public opinion.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think they will have a beneficial effect?
Mr. KAHN. I think it is bound to have a very important and very

beneficial effect upon public opinion. I think the kind of thing
which is being done and looked into and brought to the surface here,
even though in some respects sometimes, according to the editor of
the Evening Post and others, it may go a little further than the
occasion necessitates, is a matter of the greatest statesmanlike im-
portance and value, because I think nothing is more important for
the welfare and for the satisfaction and for the absence of irritation
and resentment and bitterness on the part of the people than to have
pointed out to them in what way they ought to deal with that which
is their all, upon which they and their family depend, and which
they now think is frequently abstracted out of their pockets. If
you can give them a guide, a code, and a protection, I think you will
perform a public service not merely of economic importance but of
great social importance.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recognize, don't you, that the vast majority of
stock-market transactions participated in by the public are on a
so-called " margin " basis ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in your dissertation or discussion of your views

before this committee within the last 2 or 3 days on the differences
between speculation and gambling in the stock market, at one point
you made some observations that indicated to me that you felt that
when trading was indulged in by the man of limited means to an
extent that threatened his own complete financial ruin, it was a social
evil?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that marginal transactions in the

stock market savor more of gambling as those transactions are per-
mitted on a larger margin, as the margin basis is greater ?

Mr. KAHN. I am not sure that I understand you correctly. I
should have said it the other way.

Mr. PECORA. I meant, as the margin is smaller.
Mr. KAHN. Yes. There should be a very ample margin required

from anyone who wants to gamble—no; I do not want to use that
word—anyone who wants to invest on a marginal basis, because it
is a legitimate form of investment. There is no reason why only the
rich should be able to take advantage of their judgment as to the
rise or fall, especially the rise, of securities.

There is every reason why everyone within his means should have
that same opportunity, and within his means and within prudence
he should not be confined to 4 percent for the rest of his life. If he
believes he can do better and does not jeopardize his welfare and
that of his family, I say it is in the public interest that the interest
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in securities of our corporations should be spread all over the country
and that the benefit from their prosperity should be shared by the
whole country as far as possible.

Mr. PECORA. If you cared to express an opinion, assuming that you
have one at this moment on it, what would you say in the public
interest would be a safe and proper marginal minimum?

Mr. KAIIN. That varies according to circumstances. When there
has been a violent upward movement, the margin ought to be in-
creased. People ought not to be induced, as too many of our banks
were induced, to make loans at a time when everything was booming.
On the contrary, during such a time they ought to be particularly
prudent and they ought to require a liberal and ample margin partly
as a warning and partly for their protection and partly for the
protection of their client.

On the other hand, as was the case in 1931, our securities were
selling at prices which were manifestly absurd, considering the
recuperative power of this country, the intrinsic wealth and the
history of this country, then I think the public can be encouraged
by somewhat more liberal terms to induce them to buy securities.
When, for instance, the Union Pacific in June of last year, or early
July, was paying a 6 percent dividend on its stock, with a magnifi-
cent record of performance behind it, located in one of the greatest
parts of the United States, was selling below 30, the small man could
legitimately be encouraged by liberal margin facilities to put some
of his money into that stock. But when there has been a big boom,
then I think the marginal requirements ought to be increased and
ought to be increasingly stringent as the danger point is approached.

Sir. PECORA. TO whose judgment should that determination be
left, in your opinion?

Mr. KAHN. In the case of loans it should be left by the banks to
our clearing houses which, under the Glass bill, are perhaps more
strictly supervised than heretofore, and the Federal Reserve Board
and the Controller of the Currency who are given pretty direct
supervisory power and even responsibility to see that sane, wise, and
conservative practices are performed; and in the case of our banks
I think it is pretty safe to leave it as it is now.

Mr. PECORA. But it was not found safe to leave it to the judgment
of the banks in 1928 and 1929, was it, speaking from the vantage
point of hindsight that we now have ?

Mr. KAHN. We were all sinners during that time, Mr. Pecora, or,
if not sinners, we were all grossly mistaken or affected beyond our
powers to resist by the then prevailing mania or greed. Put any
blame you like upon all those who then had charge of the affairs of
the country. I hope and believe they have all learned, and I hope
and believe that those things will not in our generation occur again.
But I do not mean to say that the policeman should not be around the
corner, and that if we indulge again in practices that are socially,
economically, and, from the point of view of the country, undesir-
able, I think the policeman ought to be ready to step in. I think he
is, now, under the laws as they are.

In the case of the stock exchange itself, I think it is, as things are
now, always subject to the possible interference of the policeman or
to the watchdog who, not not only can bark, but can also bite if
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necessary. I think it is safe to leave to the stock exchange what
margin should be fixed for margin trading.

Mr. PECORA. IS the name of that policeman you have in mind the
Congress of the United States ?

Mr. KAHN. Of course, it is a superpoliceman who appoints all the
subordinate policemen. I t is that power of the United States and
those to whom it delegates the power; and I think the power should
always be latent and we should be always conscious of the fact that
it is latent.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU also have a rather healthy pup in the New
York Legislature that operates now and then ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I would say that while an attempt has been made to

brandish that club, to my personal knowledge, somehow or other the
stock exchange seemed to either ward off the blow or dodge it.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU misunderstood my statement.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. YOU did not even get a bark out of it, let

alone bite.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, would you care to make any rec-

ommendations to this committee with regard to action which the
Congress might take in respect of bringing about any improvement
in the existing methods of investment banking?

Mr. KAHN. I have got to be particularly careful about what I say,
because it affects me. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. That is why I am asking you.
Mr. KAHN. And when I say " particularly careful", I hope it

means that I have got to be leaning over backward in order not to
claim something for us to which we are not justly entitled.

Mr. PECORA. AH right.
Mr. KAHN. The test and the only justification which exists for

the private banker is: What services can he render better than others
to the industries of the country? To what extent is he better able
by reason of his acquired knowledge, by reason of the fact that there
is a kind of close-knit relationship between him and his clients,
because a partner in a private banking house is necessarily different
from a vice president in a bank and has necessarily a somewhat dif-
ferent spirit. The fact that there is necessarily something like a
family spirit and a family preservation spirit prevailing in a prvate
bank among private bankers, to what extent is that helpful in en-
abling him to render services to American industry in providing its
long-range needs better than somebody else ?

To what extent* can he serve the public better? To what extent
does his self-interest see to it that his client, the investment public,
is given a fair deal, over that of the corporate entity, which neces-
sarily does not feel these things as strongly as the private banker
does, not by reason of virtue but because it is his self-interest. To
what extent in this country, which is a democracy, based upon the
education of public opinion, and by public opinion I mean submis-
sion to public opinion as it expresses itself; to what extent should
this, in this country, encourage private enterprise rather than en-
courage a system which makes everybody a hired man ? If you do
want to encourage private enterprise, to what extent can you afford
to regiment things rather than to give a reasonable degree, con-
sistent with public safety, of latitude, and of freedom to the indi-
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vidual? All these things enter into this question, and I believe my
questions have really given my answer. For if the private banker
does render, as I believe he does, services which are necessarily better
rendered by him than by a corporate entity, then I say let him go
ahead. But impose upon him the strictest requirements of dis-
closure as to what he offers. Impose upon him the strictest require-
ments as to the profits he is to make. By that you will ipso facto
limit those profits and prevent them from becoming exorbitant.
The danger of exorbitant profits is always there with the temptation
of making exorbitant profits.

But if you compel a man to disclose everything he is doing, and if
you penalize him for anything which he deliberately or knowingly
withholds; if you force him to disclose his profits in every transac-
tion, then that, together with the workings of public opinion in stay-
ing away from the man who deals badly with it and going to the
man who deals well with it, and together with the action of corpo-
rations in necessarily going to the man who gives them sound advice
and a fair price rather than to the man who simply tries to gouge
them, and who says, " I have made a lot out of them this time and
that will do." I think that will pretty nearly accomplish your
purpose.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, in the questionnaire that was sent to
your firm in behalf of this committee

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Mr. Pecora, before you branch off
on that, let me ask Mr. Kahn a question or two.

Mr. PECORA. Certainly, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Kahn, you are familiar with the operations

and practices of what are known as " investment trusts ", I take it 2
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you any observations to make with regard to

any of their practices and operations, and whether or not some of
them ought not to be corrected ?

Mr. KAHN. A great many sins have been committed there, Senator
Fletcher. Many things have been done which ought not to have been
permitted; and I think, speaking generally, I would say that invest-
ment trusts, first of all, must not be controlled by a small group of
people who happen to own one particular issue to which the voting:
power has been confided. Investment trusts must be controlled by
their own people.

Secondly, investment trusts must deal at arm's length with every
comer, including those that created it. They must not play favorites
with those who are its originators. They are not children in the sense
that I am my father's child. They are the public's child,- and the
public has provided the origination, and the public has provided the
wherewithal that gave them their education. I think if you will
make it the general rule that investment trusts must deal at arm's,
length with everybody, and must not be controlled by some small
stock issue created for the purpose of providing control but must
deal under the direction of their stockholders, and if you subject
them, as you will subject them, to the same rule of profit disclosure^,
facts disclosure, to which the private banker is subjected, I think you
will have done about all that can now be done or that should now be
done.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I thank you, Mr. Kahn.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, in the questionnaire which was. sent to
3̂ our firm in behalf of this committee several weeks ago, we asked,
among other things, for the names of all banks and trust companies
of which any partner or representative of your firm is a director or
officer, and that was during the period 1927 to 1931, both inclusive.
In response to that question I received from your firm this state-
ment. Will you kindly look at it; and if you can identify it as a
correct and complete answer to that question, will you do so ?

Mr. KAHN. This is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it may be spread

on the record of the hearing.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, there is a very slight change m

connection with that paper. Shall it be made later?
Mr. PECORA. If it can be made now, all right.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In our letter to you of June 6 we told you that

on this list we had Mr. Felix M. Warburg down as a director of the
Manhattan Co. and that that name should be taken from list no. 2
and placed on list no. 3, because list no. 2 refers to banks and trust
companies, while list no. 3 refers to corporations. It is merely for
the sake of regularity.

Mr. PECORA. I am glad that you have noted that correction. With
that correction I offer that typewritten statement in evidence and
ask that it may be spread on the record of our hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. I t will be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the hearing.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 26, JUNE 30, 1933.

Question 2. Names of all banks and trust companies of which any partner or
representative was a director or officer during the period 1927 to 1931,
inclusive:

The Manhattan Co., Felix M. Warburg, 193O-31.
Chase National Bank of New York, Otto H. Kahn,1 1930-31.
Chemical Bank & Trust Co., Mortimer L. Schiff, 1980-31; John M. Schiff,

1931.
Equitable Trust Co, of New York, Otto H. Kahn,1 1927, 1928, 1929, 1930', 1931.
International Acceptance Bank, Felix M. Warburg, 1927-31.
U.S. Mortgage & Trust Co., Mortimer L. Schife, 1927-29.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, question no. 3 in our questionnaire called
for the names of all corporations in which any partner or repre-
sentative of your firm or any of its agencies was a director or officer.
That is, for the 5-year period embracing the years 1927 to 1931,
both inclusive. I show you this list and ask you if this is a complete
and correct answer to that question ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, this is also correct with one slight
addition, if we may crave your indulgence. As we wrote you in a
letter of June 22 there was an error on our part, which we again
apologize for, in that we omitted to mention that Mr. Mortimer M.
Schiff was a director of the Electric Overseas Investment Co. from
1929 to his death in 1931, and subsequent to his demise Mr. Frederick
M. Warburg became a director.

1 Resigned Aug. 5, 1931.
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Mr. PECORA. With that omission supplied by your oral statement,
I offer the list in evidence and ask that it may be spread on the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the proceedings.

(The paper referred to was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 27,
June 30, 1933," and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 27, JUNE 30, 1933

Question no. 3. Names of all corporations of which any partner or representa-
tives was a director or officer during the period 1927 to 1931, inclusive:

American & Continental Corporation, Mortimer L. Schiff 1927-29
American International Corporation, Otto H. Kahn 1927
American Railway Express Co., Mortimer L. Schiff 1927-28
Bond & Mortgage Guarantee Co., Felix M. Warburg 1927-31
Central Leather Co., Lewis L. Strauss 1927
Chemical National Associates, Mortimer L. Schiff 1929̂ -30
Chemical National Co., Inc., later Chemical Securities Corporation,

John M. Schife 1929-31
Chemical Safe Deposit Co., Mortimer L. Schiff 1930-31
Chicago Pneumatic Tool Co., Lewis L. Strauss 1930-31
Equitable Corporation of New York, Otto H. Kahn 1927-30
Famous Players Canadian Corporation, Sir William Wiseman 1927-31
Fleischman Morris & Co., Lewis L. Strauss—. 1927-31
Hanstra Corporation:

Jerome J. Hanauer, president „ 1927-31
Lewis L. Strauss . 1927-31
George W. Bovenizer 1927-31

Hudson & Manhattan Railroad Co., Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31
Indiana & Illinois Coal Corporation, Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31
International Gear Co., Lewis L. Strauss 1927-29
James Loeb & Co., Geo. W. Bovenizer 1927-31
Los Angeles & Salt Lake R.R.:

Mortimer L. Schiff 1927-31
Otto H. Kahn 1927-31
Frederick M. Warburg 1931

Mexican Central Rys. Co., Ltd.:
Jerome J. Hanauer 1929-31
Sir William Wiseman 1927-31

Mexican National Construction Co.:
Jerome J. Hanauer 1929-31
Sir William Wiseman 19-27-31

Mid-Continent Petroleum Corporation., Jerome J. Hanauer 1930-31
Missouri-Kansas-Texas R.R. Co., Sir William Wiseman 1927-28
The Manhattan Co., Felix M. Warburg 1930-31
National R.R. Co. of Mexico:

Jerome J. Hanauer 1929^31
Sir William Wiseman 1927-31

National Rys. of Mexico:
Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31
Sir William Wiseman „ 1927-31

Northwood Finance & Realty Corporation:
Mortimer L. Schife, president 1927-31
John M. Schiff (president 1931) 1929-31
Felix M. Warburg 1927-31
George W. Bovenizer 1927-31
Frederick M. Warburg 1931

Pacific Oil Co., Mortimer L. Schiff 1927-30
Paramount Publix Corporation:

Sir William Wiseman 1927-31
Gilbert W. Kahn 1928-31

Provident Loan Society:
Mortimer L. Schiff, president and trustee (executive committee)— 1927-31
John M. Schiff, trustee - 1931
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Railway Express Agency, Inc., Mortimer L. Sehiff 1927-29*
Staten Island Rapid Transit Ry. Co., Felix M. Warburg 192&-31
Susquehanna & New York R.R., Lewis L. Strauss 1927-31
Transportation Indemnity Co., George W. Bovenizer - 1931
Transportation Insurance Co. of New York, George W. Bovenizer 1931
United States Leather Co., Lewis L. Strauss 1928-31
United States Rubber Co.:

Lewis L. Strauss 1929-31
Sir William Wiseman 1927-31

United States Safe Deposit Co., Mortimer L. Schiff 1927-29
Western Union Telegraph Co.:

Mortimer L. Schifl: (executive committee) 1927-31
John M. Schiff (executive committee) 1931

Westinghouse Acceptance Corporation, Jerome J. Hanauer 1929-31.
Westinghouse Electric International Co., Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31
Westinghouse Electric & Manufacturing Co., Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31
Yazoo & Mississippi Valley R.R. Co., Jerome J. Hanauer 1927-31

LONDON, ENGLAND

European Merchant Banking Co., Ltd.:
Sir William Wiseman 1927-30
Gordon Leith 1927-30

American Investment & General Trust Co., Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
English & Caledonian Investment Co., Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
Foreign, American & General Investments Trust Co., Ltd., Gordon Leith- 1927-30
Foreign & Colonial Investment Trust Co., Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
London Border & General Trust, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
London Prudential Investment Trust, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
National Mutual Life Assurance Society, Gordon Leith 1927-30*
Scottish Stockholders Investment Trust, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
Southern Stockholders Investment Trust, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30
Stockholders Investment Trust, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30<
Underground Electric Rys. Co. of London, Ltd., Gordon Leith 1927-30

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, questions 5 and 6 in our question-
naire to your firm called for, first, the names of all officers and
directors of any banks or trust companies to whom your firm made
any personal loan or advance in that same 5-year period; and also*
for the names of all officers and directors of any corporations to
whom your firm or any of its agencies had made any personal loan
or advance in that 5-year period. I show you this typewritten state-
ment or list and ask you if that is a correct and complete answer
to both of those questions.

Mr. KAHN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it may be spread

on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the proceedings.
(The paper referred to was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 28r

June 30, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT1 NO. 28, JUNE 30, 1933

Questions 5 and 6.—Loans made during period from 1927 to 1931, inclusive,,
to directors and officers; of banks or corporations. (Answers have been grouped,,
inasmuch as most of these men were directors of both banks and corporations.)

HENRY H. LEE

Banks.—Director Pennsylvania Co. for Insurances on Lives and Granting"
Annuities, Philadelphia. Beneficial Savings Fund Society, Philadelphia North-
ern Trust Co., Philadelphia.
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Corporations.—President and director the Pennroad Corporation, Philadel-
phia. Director, Detroit, Toledo & Ironton Railroad Co., Canton Co., Baltimore
Mail & Steamship Co., National Freight Co., New York Federal International
Corporation, and other minor corporations.

WILLIAM J . MORRIS

Corporations.—Vice president Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co.

JOHN W. FLATTEN

Banks.—President and director United States Mortgage & Trust Co., New
York. Director, Commercial Trust Co. of New Jersey.

Corporations.—Chairman of the board and director Gulf, Mobile & Northern
Railroad Co., Gulf State Steel Co. Director, Hudson & Manhattan Railroad
Co., Missouri-Kansas-Texas Railroad Co., and other minor corporations.

H. HOGAEiT PORTER

Banks.—Director United States Mortgage & Trust Co., New York.
Corporations.—Director Missouri Pacific Railroad Co., Texas & Pacific Rail-

road Co., National Surety Co., and other minor corporations.

SAMUEL REIA

Banks.—Director Bank of North America & Trust Co., Philadelphia, Phila-
delphia National Bank.

Corporations.—Director Pennsylvania Railroad Co., Long Island Railroad
Co., New York Connecting Railroad, Norfolk & Western Railroad, Richmond
Washington Co., the Washington Terminal Co., Bell Telephone Co. of Pennsyl-
vania, Northern Central Railway Co., Pennsylvania Tunnel & Terminal Rail-
road Co., Philadelphia, Baltimore & Washington Railroad Co., Pittsburgh,
Fort Wayne & Chicago Railway Co., West Shore & Jersey Railroad Co., Phila-
delphia & Camden Ferry Co., Pennsylvania Co., Pittsburgh, Cincinnati, Chicago
& St. Louis Railroad Co., Equitable Life Assurance Society of United States,
Philadelphia Saving Fund Co.

WALTER m ROTHSCHILD

Banks.—Director Title Guaranty & Trust Co. of New York, trustee.
Corporations.—Director American Merchandising Corporation, Associated

Merchandising Corporation (member executive committee), North American
Inter-Insurers Co., Retail Research Association, Abraham & Straus, Inc.

CHARLES B. SEGERi

Banks.—Director National Bank of Commerce in New York, International
Acceptance Bank, Inc., New York.

Corporations.—President and chairman of the board United States Rubber
Co., Dominion Rubber Co., Ltd., General Rubber Co., United States Tire Co.
Director Los Angeles & Salt Lake Railroad Oo., Cleveland, Cincinnati, Chicago
& St. Louis Railway Co., Detroit River Tunnel Co., Michigan Central Railroad
Co., New Jersey Junction Railroad Co., New York & Harlem Railroad Co.,
Oregon Short Line Railroad Co., Oregon-Washington Railroad & Navigation
Co., Pittsburgh & Lake Erie Railroad Co., Union Pacific Railroad Co., West
Shore Railroad Co., National Surety Co., Pacific Oil Co., Western Union Tele-
graph Co., and other minor corporations.

E. R. TATNALL

Corporations.—Director Franklin Fuel Co., Philadelphia.

WILLIAM H. WILLIAMS

Banks.—Director United States Mortgage & Trust Co.
Corporations.—Chairman of the executive committee and chairman of the

board of directors of the following: Missouri Pacific Railroad Co.,. Texas &
Pacific Railway Co., International Great Northern Railway Co., Ann Arbor

175541—33—PT 3 24
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Railroad Co. Director Hudson & Manhattan Railroad Co., American Refriger-
ator Transit Co., Warren Pipe & Foundry Co., and other minor corporations.

ADOLPH ZTJKOR

Corporations.—President and director Paramount Famous Lasky Corporation.
Director Motion Pictures Producers and Distributors of America, Inc.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, question 7 in our so-called "ques-
tionnaire " called for the names of all exchanges on which your
firm or any of its agencies had a representative or member and the
number of seats or memberships held in any of such exchanges dur-
ing that 5-year period. And question 8 called for the names of all
brokerage firms, security houses, or trading companies in which your
firm or any of its agencies had any financial interest or management
during that 5-year period.

Mr. KAHX. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you this typewritten statement and ask

you if it constitutes a correct and complete answer to both of those
questions.

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it may be spread

on the record of the committee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the hearing.
(The paper referred to was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 29,

June 30, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 29

Question 7. Names of all exchanges on which this firm or any of its agencies
had a representative or member and the number of seats or memberships held
in any of the said exchanges during the years 1927 to 1931, inclusive:

One membership in the New York Stock Exchange.
One associate membership in the New York Curb Exchange.
Question 8. Names of all brokerage firms, security houses,, or trading com-

panies in which this firm or any of its agencies had any financial interest or
management representation during the years 1927 to 1931, inclusive:

European Merchant Banking Co., Ltd., London, England.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, question 9 (A) of our so-called
" questionnaire " called for a list of all stock and bond issues in
which your firm or any of its agencies has participated to the extent
of not less than $250,000, together with the following details:
Whether such participation was in the originating terms group, the
bankers, the wholesale distributors, or any other group. We re-
ceived from you in answer to that question this typewritten docu-
ment which I now show you. Please look at it and tell us if it
constitutes a correct and complete answer to that question.

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, I take it for granted, of course, that this is
a correct copy of the data we furnished you, and as such we accept it
and testify to its correctness.

Mr. PECORA. Then it may be received, subject to any correction
that you may want to make upon any subsequent confirmation of it.

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I think a correction has been made to it.
Mr. PECORA. That is the reason why I made that statement.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
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(The answer to question 9 (A) was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 30, June 30, 1933." See p. 1360.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Chairman, with respect to the answer to
question 9 (A) just offered in evidence, we have made a recapitula-
tion of all stock and bond issues of over $250,000, by years, in which
companies or concerns other than Kuhn, Loeb & Co. acted as mana-
gers during that 5-year period, and I want to offer it in evidence
subject to any correction that the witness or any member of his
firm or representative may find it necessary to make in that re-
capitulation.

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. DO you mean in which they participated?
Mr. PECORA. In which they participated but in which they were

not the managers.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I do not suppose that we could compare it

here now.
Mr. PECORA. NO; but we will have it made available to you.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Will it be in New York ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. Again we will say that inasmuch as it was prepared

by you from data furnished by us, we of course accept it as correct.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that is our own recapitulation, and I won't

even ask you to authenticate it. But I am offering it in evidence
and calling attention to the circumstances under which it was pre-
pared, and by whom it was prepared, and we will furnish you with
a copy of it so that, if you care to call our attention to any errors
in it, you will have ample opportunity for so doing.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record.
(The recapitulation of all stocks and bond issues of over $250,000

by years from 1927 to 1931 in which other companies acted as mana-
gers, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 31, June 30, 1933."
See p. 1369.)

Mr. PtecoRA. Mr. Kahn, question 9 (B) in our so-called " question-
naire " called for a list of all stock and bond issues in which your
firm or any of its agencies participated to the extent of not less
than $250,000, together with the following details: Date of offer,
amount of issue, rate, maturity, cost price, offering price, manager,
spread, profit, and amount of participation in each group. In reply
thereto we received the following typewritten statement or docu-
ment, which I will show you and ask you kindly to look at it and see
if you can identify it as a correct and, complete answer to that question.

Mr. KAHN. We make the same answer, that we accept it as being
correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread on
the record of the proceedings of the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(The answer to question 9 (B) was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 32, June 30, 1933." See p. 1375.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, or rather, Mr. Chairman, we have made a
recapitulation of the data shown in the exhibit last offered in evi-
dence, and I wish to offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread
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on the record. This is a recapitulation of all stock and bond issues
of over $250,000, by class, which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and
managed in the 5-year period from 1927 to 1931, both inclusive. Mr.
Chairman, I wish to offer this in evidence and ask that it may be
spread on the record of the hearings, and we will be glad to furnish
the witness with a copy thereof for his examination and any correc-
tion that he may desire to make.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(The recapitulation of all stock and bond issues of over $250,000
which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and managed from 1927 to 1931,
was marked "Committee Exhibit No. 33, June 30, 1933." See
p. 1880.)

Mr. STEWART. Mr. Pecora,, we will have a copy of that to look
over, will we ?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly, and you may call our attention to any
corrections that you may desire made.

Mr. STEWART. Thank you.
Mr. PECORA. Question no. 10 of our questionnaire called for a list

of all stock pools, joint accounts, and—or syndicates in which your
firm or any of its agencies or representatives participated, with the
name of the security involved, names of all participants, and all
details with respect to the amount of participation, and profits and
losses therein. In response thereto we received this typewritten
statement which I now show you. Kindly look at it and tell us
if you can identify it as a correct and complete answer to that
question.

Mr. KAHN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread on

the record of the committee's hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will see that it is made a part of the record.
(The answer to question 10 was marked " Committee Exhibit No.

34, June 30, 1933." See p. 1392.)
Mr. PECORA. Question no. 11 of our questionnaire called for the

names of all Governments, States, municipalities, and corporations
in connection with which your firm or any of its agents has acted
as fiscal agent during that 5-year period, together with a statement
of the services rendered for each of the same. In reply thereto we
received this typewritten document which I now show you, and I
will ask you to look at it and tell us if you can identify it as a correct
and complete answer to that question.

Mr. KAHN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence, and ask that it may be spread

on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The answer to question 11 was marked " Committee Exhibit No.

35, June 30, 1933." See p. 1396.)
Mr. PECORA. Question no. 12 of our questionnaire called for a list

of all bond or debenture issues, foreign or domestic, of which Kuhn,
Loeb & Co. or any of its agencies was the syndicate manager and
which issues have been or are now in default; and any issues floated
prior to 1927 which were in default at any time during the period
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of 1927 to 1931, both inclusivea In response thereto we have re-
ceived the following typewritten statement, which I show you and
ask you if you can identify as a correct and complete answer to
that question.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, subject to the change men-
tioned in our letter of May 25, which requested a transfer of one item
from list 15 to this list 12.

Mr. PECORA. With that statement I offer it in evidence and ask
that it may be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the hearings.

(The answer to question 12 was marked " Committee Exhibit No.
36, June 30, 1933." See p. 1398.)

Mr. PECORA. Question no. 13 called for the names of all issues on
which a member or representative of your firm or any of the agencies
connected therewith acted as a member of a protective or reorganiza-
tion committee during the period 1927 to 1931, both inclusive. In
reply thereto we received a typewritten statement, a copy of which
I now show you, and I ask you if you recognize it as being a com-
plete and correct answer to that question.

Mr. KAHN. That is all right.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread

on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The answer to question 13 was marked " Committee Exhibit No.

37, June 30, 1933." See p. 1399.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, question no. 15 of our questionnaire called

for the names of all issues in which your firm or any of its agencies
had any participation of not less than $250,000, which are now or
liave been at any time during this 5-year period already mentioned
in default, such information to include the date of default, present
market value of the security, amount outstanding, and names and
addresses of secretaries of committees formed to protect the interests
of investors or for reorganization purposes. In reply thereto we have
received the typewritten statement which I now hand over to you, or
it is a copy of that paper, and I ask you if that is a correct and
complete answer.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, with the reciprocal change due
to the fact that one issue has been shifted from the answer to ques-
tion 12 to the answer to question 15.

Mr. PECORA. With that correction I ask that it may be spread on
the record of the committee's proceedings.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the hearings.

(The answer to question 15 was marked " Committee Exhibit No.
38, June 30, 1933." See p. 1400.)

Mr. PECORA. Question 19 of our questionnaire called for the details
of all stock issues in which your firm or any of its agencies partici-
pated, or in which a trading account is maintained, showing in the
first classification the number of shares sold, the cost of such shares,
the price to the public, and the net profit on each issue, and in the
latter classification the period during which the account was carried,
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the total number of shares bought and sold, and the net accruing
profit or loss.

In reply thereto we received a typewritten statement, of which the
paper which I now show you purports to be a copy. Will you look at
that and tell us whether you can identify that as a complete and
correct answer to that question ?

Mr. STEWART. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it be spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and spread upon the

record.
(The answer to question 19 was received in evidence, marked

" Committee Exhibit 39 of June 30, 1933." See p. 140.)
Mr. PECORA. Question no. 20 of our questionnaire called for a

transcript of all loan accounts in the names of any other persons,
firms, or corporations in which the collateral pledged consisted of
securities, and in which your firm or any of its agencies participated
as a member of the original terms group, banking group, or whole-
sale group or distributors, or otherwise, and in reply thereto we
received the typewritten statement of which the paper which I now
show you purports to be a copy. ' Will you kindly look at it and see
if you can identify it as a complete and correct answer to that
question ?

Mr. STEWART. That is correct, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record.
(Answer to question no. 20 was received in evidence, marked

" Committee Exhibit 40 of June 30, 1933." See p. 1404.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I think that is all we want to ask of

the witness at this time, or at this present series of hearings.
If the witness has any statement he would like to make to the

committee before leaving the stand, I think an opportunity will be
given to you now, Mr. Kahn.

Mr. KAHN. Thank you very much, Mr. Pecora and Senators, but
I am afraid I have troubled you long enough with statements on my
part and at undue length, and there is nothing left for me except on
behalf of my associates and myself to thank you for your patience
and your consideration, which has been greatly appreciated, and to
wish every possible success to the labors of your committee.

The CHAIRMAN. We are obliged to you, Mr. Kahn. You have been
very kind and generous in your cooperation, and we are indebted
to you.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I also desire to say on the record at
this time that the counsel for the committee and the investigating
staff of the committee want to express publicly our thanks to the wit-
ness and his firm for the cooperation they have uniformly accorded
us from the beginning of our investigation into their activities.

(At this point there was some informal conversation off the record,
after which the following occurred:)

Mr. KAHN. I think I ought to say one more word to express our
great appreciation of the extraordinary diligence and accuracy
with which the committee's stenographers have accomplished their
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purpose. They have been a marvel to us, both as to the speed with
which we got the record and as to the accuracy with which they
understood my quaint French-Canadian accent, as an English news-
paper termed it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I will ask if Mr. H. H. Lee is present.
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. Then we may be excused ?
Mr PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. Thank you.
(Thereupon Mr. Kahn and his associates withdrew.)
Mr. PECORA. Will you come forward, Mr. Lee.
(Thereupon Mr. Henry H. Lee, president of the Pennroad Corpo-

ration; Mr. C. B. Heiserman, counsel for the Pennroad Corpora-
tion; and S. H. Ogden, vice president and treasurer of the Penn-
road Corporation, took their places at the committee hearing table.)

Mr. PECORA. Have you been sworn, Mr. Lee?
Mr. LEE. NO; I have not.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lee, you solemnly swear that you will tell

the truth, the whole truth, and. nothing but the truth, regarding the
matters now under investigation by the committee. So help you
God.

Mr. LEE. I do.

TESTIMONY OF HENRY H. LEE, PRESIDENT OE THE PENNROAD
CORPORATION—BUSINESS ADDRESS: ROOM 1264, 1617 PENN-
SYLVANIA BOULEVARD, PHILADELPHIA, PA.—RESIDENCE:
MOYLAN, PA.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lee, will you give your full name, business or
occupation, and residence and office address to the stenographer?

Mr. LEE. Henry H. Lee. I am president of the Pennroad Corpo-
ration. My business address is room 1264, 1617 Pennsylvania Boule-
vard, Philadelphia, Pa., and my residence is Moylan, Pa.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lee, how long have you been president of the
Pennroad Corporation?.

Mr. LEE. Since the organization of the corporation.
Mr. PECORA. That was on April 24, 1929?
Mr. LEE. Correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that time were you connected in any way

with the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; I was. I was treasurer of the Pennsylvania

Railroad.
Mr. PECORA. For what period of time ?
Mr. LEE. I think from some time in 1924 to the time of my resig-

nation.
Mr. PECORA. Did you resign as treasurer of the Pennsylvania Rail-

road Co. in order to become the president of the Pennroad Cor-
poration ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any part in the organization or in the

conferences or negotiations that led to the organization and incor-
poration of the Pennroad Corporation?
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Mr. LEE. Only from the time that I was invited to become the
president of the Pennroad Corporation, which was about a week or
so before its actual date of incorporation.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the substance of the confer-
ences or the negotiations that resulted in the incorporation of the
Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. LEE. NO ; I am not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell this committee from any knowledge in

your possession what the purposes were for the incorporation of the
Pennroad Corporation ?

Mr. LEE. If I may say so, I think that I cannot state them as well
as I believe they are stated in the letter of Mr. W. W. Atterbury,
which has been filed with the committee.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the letter of General Atterbury, which is in evi-
dence here, describes those purposes in rather general terms. Can
you not elaborate on them in your own language?

Mr. LEE. From my own standpoint, I think, as the president of the
corporation—and I think the directors agree with me—that our pur-
pose, while it was stated as set forth in that letter, is a broader thing
than that, because we look upon what we have purchased in the first
place as being purchased in the interest of the corporation itself.

Mr. PECORA. Which corporation?
Mr. LEE. Pennroad Corporation I am talking about. Of the Penn-

road Corporation itself. And we considered them in the light of
investments at the time they were made.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are speaking now of the investments that were
made by the Pennroad Corporation after its incorporation?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. What I am trying to get at is a statement from you in

your own language of the purposes for which the Pennroad Corpo-
ration was created.

Mr. LEE. It was created in the interest of the stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. to make investments that the directors of
Pennroad see fit to make.

Mr. PECORA. Well, were the investments to be made by the Penn-
road Corporation of a character that would serve the interests of
the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. and its stockholders ?

Mr. LEE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What was the object, or, rather, what kind of invest-

ments was it proposed or intended to make through the medium of
the Pennroad Corporation, and to make which the Pennroad Cor-
poration was created ?

Mr. LEE. DO you mean what was the idea in the minds of the
persons who brought about the formation of the Pennroad?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. LEE. Prior to the formation?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. LEE. I can not answer that question myself, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Who were the original officers, the first officers

of the Pennroad Corporation ?
Mr. LEE. Myself as president, a gentleman named W. U. Moyer,

as vice president and secretary; Mr. Samuel H. Ogden, as vice presi-
dent and treasurer; Eobert P. Andrews, auditor, and Charles
Bidlingmeyer as assistant secretary and assistant treasurer.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say, Mr. Lee, that you became presi-
dent of the Pennroad Corporation upon its creation on April 24,
1929, and have been its president ever since, and are still unable to
tell this committee what the purposes were for which the corpora-
tion was created ?

Mr. LEE. Well, Mr. Pecora, I have tried to answer that question
by my previous testimony.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the answer you made to my question was that
you could not tell us; you did not know. I was just wondering if you
meant that literally ?

Mr. LEE. Please pardon me if I seemed confused about it, but I
thought that my answer to your particular question was that the
purposes for which the corporation was formed were set forth, I
thought admirably, in Mr. Atterbury's letter, to which I referred,
and that, to my own knowledge, the corporation was formed to pro-
tect the interests of the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad, to
make investments, and so forth.

Mr. PECORA. What protection was it contemplated to give to the
interests of the Pennsylvania Eailroad and its stockholders through
the medium of the Pennroad Corporation ?

Mr. LEE. By the acquisition of securities of railroad companies
principally which might be valuable from a strategic standpoint in
connection with the railroad question generally in the United States.

Senator BARKLEY. And which might be bought by other roads, and
you formed this corporation for that purpose ?

Mr. LEE. They might be, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with that purpose was it in contempla-

tion by the acquisition of the stock of such other railroads that a
grouping of railroad lines by the Interstate Commerce Commission
might be circumvented in any Avay?

Mr. LEE. Well, of course, it is perfectly true that any acquisition
of a railroad stock, or a railroad property, by the Pennroad Corpora-
tion was one which would not have to be passed upon by the Inter-
state Commerce Commission. At the same time, sir, it does seem-
to me that the investments that were made in certain railroads were
just as good in our hands as^in the hands of others. And further,,
nobody can buy them from us—no other railroad can buy them from
us, without going to the Interstate Commerce Commission.

Mr. PECORA. Well, another holding company could buy them from
you without going to the Interstate Commerce Commission, could
it not?

Mr. LEE. I do not think it could now under recent legislation.
Mr. PECORA. I mean at that time when this company was created?
Mr. LEE. At that time; yes.
Mr. PECORA. At that time it could ?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At that time you did not know what legislation was

subsequently going to be enacted ?
The CHAIRMAN. Were all the officers of the Pennroad Corporation

stockholders in the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. ?
Mr. LEE. I do not know, Senator. I was myself, and I am.
Senator BARKLEY. What had been your occupation prior to the

time when you became president of this company 2
Mr. LEE. I was treasurer of the Pennsylvania Eailroad, sir.
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Senator BARKLEY. YOU say you were asked to take the presidency
about a week before you took it ?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Senator BARKLEY. Who made that request?
Mr. LEE. AS I recall, I was asked by Mr. A. J. County.
Senator BARKLEY. Who is he ?
Mr. LEE. Mr. A. J. County is financial vice president of the

Pennsylvania Eailroad.
Senator BARKLEY. He was acting for the authorities of the Penn-

sylvania Railroad?
Mr. LEE. I assume so.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU understood that?
Mr. LEE. Sir?
Senator BARKLEY. YOU understood that?
Mr. LEE. Well, yes; he must have been.
Senator BARKLEY. Of course. You did not go into the thing like

going up a blind alley. You knew what you were doing, and you
knew why.

Mr. LEE. I beg your pardon; I did not hear you.
Senator BARKLEY. I say, you knew what you were doing, and you

knew the reason why you were doing it, did you not, when you
became president of the Pennroad Corporation ?

Mr. LEE. Well, Senator, I knew nothing about it prior to my being
officially invited to become its president.

Senator BARKLEY. I know, but you knew what you were doing
when you accepted its invitation?

Mr. LEE. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. And you have as president of it since learned

what its objects were?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. BARKLEY. And those objects you have stated to be the pur-

chase of the stocks of railroad companies in which the Pennsylvania
Eailroad might be interested from the standpoint of acquiring them,
and also in which it might have an indirect interest by preventing
others from acquiring them?

Mr. LEE. Well, I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Lee, do you know Mr. Frank E. Taplin?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you last see him?
Mr. LEE. Wednesday night of this week.
Mr. PECORA. That is the day before yesterday ?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Where?
Mr. LEE. In the lobby of the Carlton Hotel.
Mr. PECORA. Here in Washington?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any discussion with him with respect

to your appearing as a witness before this committee?
Mr. LEE. Not any discussion, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you allude to the fact when you saw him

last Wednesday evening that you were under subpena to appear
before this committee?

Mr. LEE. I did.
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Mr. PECORA. And did he say anything about any efforts that had
been made to place him similarly under such a subpena ?

Mr. LEE. Well, he said he had" not been subpenaed.
Mr. PECORA. Did he say that he had been advised by his office in

Cleveland that efforts had been made to subpena him there ?
Mr. LEE. Yes; I do recall his saying something about it.
Mr. PECORA. What did he say about it?
Mr. LEE. All he said was that he understood they were trying to

subpena him, but he had not been subpenaed.
Mr. PECORA. And so being in Washington where the hearings of

this committee were being held this week, he left on Wednesday
night, did he?

Mr. LEE. He said he was going to New York Wednesday night.
May I add, Mr. Pecora, that the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Rail-
way Co., of which I am a director, was holding a regular meeting in
New York on Thursday. My meeting with Mr. Taplin was entirely
accidental. I had no knowledge he was around at all. And when I
saw him I said that I could not attend the board meeting because
I was subpenaed to appear here, and then followed the conversa-
tion I referred to.

Senator BARKLEY. IS he a member of that board ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you tell him in that conversation Wednesday

night that you had been supenaed to produce here records and docu-
ments bearing upon a certain transaction which the Pennroad Corpo-
ration had through or with Taplin ?

Mr. LEE. I do not recall that I did, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether anyone else gave him any such

information about your having been subpenaed to produce such
records ?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Heiserman here tells me that he did make such a
remark to him.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Heiserman is this gentleman sitting alongside of
you here?

Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. HEISERMAN. C. B. Heiserman.
Mr. PECORA. Counsel for whom?
Mr. LEE. Pennroad Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the reason, Mr. Lee, for the Pennroad

Corporation at its inception issuing voting trust certificates instead
of common stock having the usual voting rights ?

Mr. LEE, Well, it was set forth, as I recall it, in the circulars that
the stock would be carried in a voting to assure continuity of man-
agement.

Mr. PECORA. And under the voting-trust agreement the purchasers
of those certificates were deprived for a period of 10 years of any
and all voice in the management and operation of the company, were
they not?

Mr. LEE. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that management was vested in three trustees?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Who were named in the voting-trust agreement and

certificates ?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time of the incorporation of the Penn-
road Corporation there was in existence and actually functioning as
a going concern another company called the Pennsylvania Co., was
there not?

Mr. LEE. Yes5 sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was a subsidiary of the Pennsylvania Rail-

road Co., which owned all of the stock of the Pennsylvania Co., was
it not?

Mr. LEE. TO my recollection that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Were you an officer of the Pennsylvania Co. ?
Mr. LEE. Yes; I was treasurer of the Pennsylvania Co.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Pennsylvania Co. was organized for the

purpose of acquiring and holding securities, was it not ?
Mr. LEE. That was the purpose.
Mr. PECORA. Including the securities of railroad companies?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know any reason why that vehicle, namely,

the Pennsylvania Co., could not have been used to effectuate the pur-
poses for which the Pennroad Corporation was created ?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, I have no knowledge about that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you no opinion on it, either ?
Mr. LEE. I do not know whether my opinion would be of value.
Mr. PECORA. Well, let us have it.
Mr. LEE. I should assume the Pennsylvania Co. being a wholly

owned subsidiary of the Pennsylvania Eailroad—which is my recol-
lection, and I believe it is correct—could not, it was felt, make the
investments of the sort that the Pennroad could. But I ask you not
to forget that I only got into this situation about a week before the
corporation was formed and have no knowledge of what conversa-
tions may have been held which led up to the formation of Pennroad.

Mr. PECORA. Why was it considered, or why, in your opinion, do
you think that the Pennsylvania Co. could not have been used to
make the investments for the benefit of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co. that the Pennroad Corporation was created for?

Mr. LEE. Well, the Pennroad was created as an independent instru-
mentality, if you will recall the words of our original circulars.

Mr. PECORA. Why could not the Pennsylvania Co. have been used
to carry out those purposes ? Why could it not have been used as an
instrumentality already in existence?

Mr. LEE. Well, it was wholly owned by the Pennsylvania Eailroad.
Mr. PECORA. What of that?
The CHAIRMAN. I t could issue and sell stock to the public, could

it not?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; I think it would have every right to do that.
Mr. PECORA. And that is what the Pennroad Corporation did, is

it not?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir. That is what the Pennroad Corporation did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, can you tell us any reason why the existing

corporation called the " Pennsylvania Co." was not used in prefer-
ence to the Pennroad Corporation, which had to be specially created
for accomplishing o>r obtaining the purposes that the organizers had
in mind ?

Mr. LEE. Not of my own knowledge, Mr. Pecora.
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Senator STEIWER. I wish to leave, Mr. Pecora, and I would like
to ask a few questions, if you will permit me to interrupt you.

Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Senator STEIWER. Mr. Lee, I want to ask who determined the

stocks that were to be included in the investment portfolio of the
Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. LEE. The board of directors of the Pennroad Corporation.
Senator STEIWER. Were they all identified with the Pennsylvania

Railroad ?
Mr. LEE. The first board was; yes.
Senator STEIWER. Has that already been covered?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator STEIWER. And who made the suggestions to them ? Where

did the inspiration come from to buy the stock of any particular
railroad ?

Mr. LEE. Well, from the directors themselves, I should say.
Senator STERVER. Acting independently on their own judgment ?
Mr. LEE. Acting independently on their own judgment.
Senator STEIWER. Had the other members of the board of directors

more independent information than you had as to the nature and
purpose and objects of this corporation?

Mr. LEE. I think so.
Senator STEIWER. Can you name the persons on the board who

seemed to have inside information as to what the corporation was
organized for?

Mr. LEE. On the Pennroad board ?
Senator STEIWER. Yes.
Mr. LEE, This is the first board of directors of the Pennroad Cor-

poration.
The CHAIRMAN. What is?
Mr. LEE. I am reading now from the report: W. W. Atterbury,

Effingham B. Morris, Charles E. Ingersoll, Levi L. Eue, Jay Cooke,
R. B. Mellon, A. J. County, and Henry H. Lee.

Senator STEIWER. And the suggestion to purchase certain stocks
came from some of those gentlemen ?

Mr. LEE. Yes; I should say so.
Senator STEIWER. Was there a chairman of the board?
Mr. LEE. NO ; the president presides.
Senator STEIWER. YOU, in your capacity as president, presided at

the board ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator STEIWER. And you are nominally the head of the board?
Mr. LEE. That is right.
Senator STEIWER. And yet you did not initiate or suggest the pur-

chase of this property ?
Mr. LEE. Not necessarily. Now
Senator STEIWER (interposing). Well, did you at all?
Mr. LEE. I have in some instances.
Senator STEIWER. Subsequently you mean?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir. As soon as I was elected and assumed office as

president, then I think I was qualified to function. Prior to that
time is the time I have spoken of, when I was not familiar with the
conferences that went on that resulted in the formation of the
company.
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Senator STEIWEK. What properties had been acquired prior to the
time that you assumed the presidency of the company ?

Mr. LEE. None, sir.
Senator STEIWER. Then, after you assumed the presidency of the

company, did you immediately suggest or initiate the purchase of
property ?

Mr. LEE. NO. The directors among themselves then began to cast
around for investments.

Senator STEIWER. Were you a director ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator STEIWER. In those matters?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator STEIWER. Who suggested the purchase of the various

properties that were actually acquired?
Mr. LEE. The first one to be suggested, to my remembrance, was

the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton Railroad. I am not able to answer the
question at present as to who suggested this purchase.

Senator STEIWER. YOU did not?
Mr. LEE. I did riot.
Senator STEIWER. What was the next property acquired?
Mr. LEE. I have very little data here. My subpoena was in connec-

tion with Pittsburgh & West Virginia. So, if I may, I would like
you to give me a little time to see what my records are that I have
here.

(Mr. Lee conferred with Mr. Ogden.)
The CHAIRMAN. The board of directors that you have just read

off, I presume, elected at that first meeting the officers?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir. The first purchase, as I recall it—now I am

speaking mostly from memory—was Detroit, Toledo & Ironton.
Probably the second one was the Canton Co.

Senator STEIWER. Did you suggest the purchase of that property ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Senator STEIWER. DO you know who did?
Mr. LEE. In that particular case my remembrance is that negotia-

tions with the people who owned the stock of the Canton were ini-
tiated with Mr. A. J. County, a director of the Pennroad Corpora-
tion.

Senator STEIWER. YOU think he suggested it to the board; sug-
gested the purchase to the board of directors ?

Mr. LEE. He took up the negotiations with the people who owned
the stock, and I don't remember whether he suggested it to the board
or not. The probabilities are that the negotiations went on and
then the matter was set up formally and reported for action.

Senator STEIWER. YOU have no definite recollection of that?
Mr. LEE. I have no definite recollection.
Senator BARKLEY. In all these cases who started the negotiations,

the purchaser or the seller?
Mr. LEE. I think both ways. In one case it might have been the

purchaser and the other case the seller.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU did not organize the Pennroad Co. to buy

up stocks of certain railroads and then just sit down in your office
waiting for them to come in to see you about it, did you? Didn't
you go out after them? Didn't you negotiate or start to negotiate
with the roads you wanted to buy ?
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Mr. LEE. After the formation of the company.
Senator BARKLEY. Well, that is what I am talking about.
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. Of course, you didn't do it before you organized

it. That is a fact, isn't it?
Mr. LEE. With respect to two of them only. That is Detroit,

Toledo & Ironton and the Canton Co.
Senator BARKLEY. Then you bought stocks of other railroads

besides those two ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Were they in contemplation as possible objects

of purchase at the time the Pennroad Corporation was organized ?
Mr. LEE. Not to my knowledge.
Senator BARKLEY. HOW soon after it was organized before they

were discussed ?
Mr. LEE. Well, we rapidly got into the purchase of an interest in

a small road called " the Raritan River Railroad", stock of the
Boston & Maine Railroad, stock of the New York, New Haven &
Hartford Railroad. I think it was in about that order, and again
I am testifying from memory.

Senator BARKLEY. HOW many railroads are there whose stock
you purchased or part of whose stock you purchased for the Penn-
road Corporation?

Mr. LEE. There are 15 railroads on this list, which is the company's
last annual report.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU say you have been the active head of this
organization ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Since its incorporation?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Are the board of directors of the Pennroad Co.

all on the board of the Pennsylvania Co. ?
Mr. LEE. Of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?
Senator BARKLEY. Railroad Co.
Mr. LEE. Not now.
Senator BARKLEY. Were they at the beginning ?
Mr. LEE. They were, except myself.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU were the treasurer of the company, though,

at that time ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; until I resigned on the day I became president

of the Pennroad.
Senator BARKLEY. Yes. You have been the active head, then, of

the Pennroad Co. since you took the presidency ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Have you determined its policy ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Who have?
Mr. LEE. The board of directors.
Senator BARKLEY. Have you been the real president or—I don't

like to use this word
Mr. LEE. I understand it.
Senator BARKLEY. Or the figurehead ? Which have you been ?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 3 3 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. LEE. I have never considered myself a figurehead, but I think
I am well disciplined enough to say that my acts must be supervised
and directed by the board of directors of the corporation.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU resigned as treasurer of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co. in order to devote all your time to this company?

Mr. LEE. That is correct, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. I do not mean by my question to imply that

you were not in good faith the operating head of the company, but I
am trying to find out what the facts are. That is all I will ask
right now.

Mr. PECORA. Since you have been president of the Pennroad Cor-
poration—of course that means throughout its entire life up to the
present time—have you sought any guidance, assistance of any kind,
from the executive officers of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. with
respect to the investments that your company made or was to make
in the securities of other railroads?

Mr. LEE. Only those officers of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.
who at the same time were directors of my company.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many of the directors of your company were
officers of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. and who are they?

Mr. LEE. YOU mean at the present time, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. At the beginning; and then you can tell us at the

present time.
Mr. LEE. All of them?
Mr. PECORA. All of them.
Mr. LEE. All of them were either officers or directors of the Penn-

sylvania Railroad Co. except myself.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did those men continue as the officers and

directors of the Pennroad Corporation before any substantial change
was made in the personnel of your corporation?

Mr. LEE. Will you excuse me a moment, sir? [After examining
documents and conferring with Mr. Ogden:] Mr. Pecora, the origi-
nal directors of the Pennroad Corporation are still directors of the
corporation except Jay Cooke, who died a short time ago; Charles E.
Ingersoll, who died some time ago; and Levi L. Rue, who also died
perhaps 2 years ago.

The CHAIRMAN. Who have taken their places ?
Mr. LEE. I am not sure, Mr. Chairman, just who took somebody's

place. If I may go on with this.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LEE. James S. Alexander was elected a director of our cor-

poration on March 12, 1930. A. H. S. Post was elected March 12,
1930, and Philip Stockton was elected the same date.

Mr. PECORA. SO that the only change made in the personnel of the
officers and board of the Pennroad Corporation from its inception
were those changes that were occasioned by deaths ?

Mr. LEE. NO, Mr. Pecora. We added three directors to our board
when we elected the three last-named gentlemen on March 12, 1930.
The directors who have died, whose places have been filled, were
filled by Joseph Wayne, Jr., Rodman E. Griscom, William M.
Elkins, and George W. Bovenizer.

Mr. PECORA. George W. Bovenizer is one of the partners of Kuhn,
Loeb & Co.?

Mr. LEE. That is correct, sir.
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Senator BARKLEY. YOU now have seven new men, then, who were
not on at the beginning ?

Mr. OGDEN. I make it five.
Senator BARKLEY. Well, there were three then, and you said you

added three. That would have been six. This last list you read four.
Mr. LEE. We have one vacancy in the board, Senator—Mr. Cooke.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU have one now.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW many directors have you now!
Mr. LEE. We have an authorized board of 11. There are 10 on

the board. We have not filled the vacancy caused by Mr. Cooke's
death.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many shares of stock did you have in the
Pennroad Co. at the beginning and how many now, Mr. Lee?

Mr. LEE. I do not recollect, sir. I will be glad to furnish the
information, but I haven't it in mind at the present time.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU are a stockholder?
Mr. LEE. I am a holder of voting trust certificates, if you please,

Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us have that data.
Senator BARKLEY. These men who have been added are also con-

nected with the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.?
Mr. LEE. NO ; not at the time they were added to the board.
Senator BARKLEY. Are they now?
Mr. LEE. Only one of them—Mr. Joseph Wayne. He was a

director of Pennroad before he was elected to the Pennsylvania
Uailroad board.

Senator BARKLEY. What connection have the others with the
Pennsylvania Railroad?

Mr. LEE. They have none, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Are they connected with any of the railroads

whose stock was bought by the Pennroad Co. ?
Mr. LEE. NO ; I don't believe they are.
Senator BARKLEY. Are they connected with any other railroad?
Mr. LEE. I don't know at this time.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Mr. A. H. S. Post is president of the

Mercantile Trust of Baltimore City, isn't he?
Mr. LEE. Yes. Now, Mr. Post is a director of the Canton Co.
Mr. PECORA. The three voting trustees are the only persons au-

thorized and empowered to use the offices of the directors of the
Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the three original voting trustees of your

corporation ?
Mr. LEE. W. W. Atterbury, Jay Cooke, and Effingham B. Morris.
Mr. PECORA. NOW those three men at that time were all directors

of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. General Atterbury was the president of the railroad

company?
Mr. LEE, That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Still is?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you keep in close touch with him regarding the

affairs of the Pennroad Corporation?
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Mr. LEE. I consult him from time to time from his standpoint as
a director of Pennroad Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Also from his standpoint as president and a director
of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?

Mr. LEE. Not as far as I am concerned, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, don't you understand and haven't you stated

already that the Pennroad Corporation was organized for the pur-
pose of protecting the interests of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co.
and its stockholders ?

Mr. LEE. I stated that when we were organized.
Mr. PECORA. Then that is still the purpose, isn't it?
Mr.- LEE. Mr. Pecora, I look at it otherwise; that while the corpo-

ration is formed for that purpose, bought securities, it bought
them as its own investments on the direction of its own board of
directors.

Mr. PECORA. Who selected the successors to any of the three
original voting trustees ?

Mr. LEE. The remaining voting trustees have the right to do it.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the original board of trustees is virtually a

self-perpetuating body with their successors ?
Mr. LEE. I suppose that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And the original voting trustees were all directors

or officers of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. ?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Who took the place of Mr. Cooke as a voting trustee?
(Mr. Lee started to confer with Mr. Ogden.)
Mr. PECORA. Can't you tell us without reference to any records ?
Mr. LEE. NO, I cannot, Mr. Pecora. I want to be entirely correct

about it if I can. James S. Alexander, I think, took Mr. Cooke's
place, to the best of my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Who took Mr. Morris' place ?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Morris is still one.
Mr. PECORA. He is still a voting trustee ?
Mr. LEE. That is right.
Mr, PECORA. And is General Atterbury one of the three voting

trustees ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who took his place?
Mr. LEE. TO the best of my recollection Mr. Joseph Wayne, Jr.
The CHAIRMAN. About when?
Mr. LEE. In June 1930.
Senator BARKLET. Those three that are now trustees are officers

or directors of the Pennsylvania Railroad ?
Mr. LEE. TWO of them.
Senator BARKLEY. Which two ?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Effingham B. Morris and Mr. Joseph B. Wayne.
Senator BARKLEY. And what is the other man's business now?

Alexander—what, is his business ?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Alexander is dead.
Senator BARKLEY. Who took his place ?
Mr. LEE. William M. Potts.
Senator BARKLEY. SO that Potts is now a member in place of Alex-

ander ? Is he a director of the Pennsylvania ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
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Senator BARKLEY. What is his business ?
Mr. LEE. He is practically a retired man.
Mr. PECORA. What was his business?
Senator BARKLEY. What was it before ?
Mr. LEE. The only connection I have known him in, in Philadel-

phia, was as director of the Philadelphia National Bank and presi-
dent of the Enterprise Transit Co.

Mr. PECORA. IS that a local traction company ?
Mr. LEE. I don't think it is. I don't know what it is. Mr. Pecora,

1 would like to add if I may that Mr. Potts, the latest member of the
voting trustees, is a very heavy holder of voting-trust certificates.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many certificates does he hold?
Mr. LEE. Over 20,000.
Mr. PECORA. Out of a total of over 9,000,000 that are outstanding.
Senator BARKLEY. IS he a stockholder of the Pennsylvania Rail-

road?
Mr. LEE. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. AS president of the Pennroad Corporation has it

been your intention and purpose to carry out the purposes for which
the corporation was created?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; to make investments.
Mr. PECORA. For the benefit or the protection of the interests of

the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., and its stockholders ?
Mr. LEE. If at the same time we considered them to be for the

benefit of the Pennroad Corporation itself.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, in that connection, did you favor the

acquisition by the corporation of 402,119 shares of the Seaboard
Air Line Railway in October 1929 ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir. I presume I presided at the meeting.
Mr. PECORA. And did you think that that acquisition was in-

tended for the benefit of the certificate holders of the Pennroad Cor-
poration at the time it was made?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, what had been the financial his-

tory of the Seaboard Air Line Railway for some time immediately
prior to the acquisition of those four hundred thousand and odd
shares of its stock by your corporation ?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, I am not prepared to testify, because I think
my memory would be faulty on that. Remember, it was seyeral
years ago and I haven't the records here.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was a transaction involving the acquisi-
tion of over 400,000 shares of another railroad company.

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that purchase involved several millions of dol-

lars, didn't it?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you forgotten the details of that?
Mr. LEE. The details of the financial history of the Seaboard is

what I am speaking of.
Mr. PECORA. DO you now recall whether or not at the time you

advised, as president and director of the Pennroad Corporation,
the purchase of these four hundred thousand odd shares of Sea-
board Air Line Railway
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If the gentleman sitting alongside of you will not interrupt by
whispering while I am phrasing the question I think we can make
progress.

Mr. LEE. We beg your pardon, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Reporter, if you will read.
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (Mr. Randolph) (reading) :
Do you now recall whether or not at the time you advised, as president and

director of the Pennroad Corporation, the purchase of these four hundred
thousand odd shares of Seaboard Air Line Railway

Mr. PECORA (continuing). —Any attention or consideration had
been given by you to the financial history of that railroad company ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, Mr. Pecora; we have made an examination of the
reports of the company and particularly of a report of Coverdale &
Colpitts.

Mr. PECORA. Particularly a what report?
Mr. LEE. A report by Coverdale & Colpitts, as I recollect.
Mr. PECORA. They are engineers that make surveys and reports ?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. For railroad companies, aren't they, and investment

companies?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They are the ones that made the report and survey

for the St. Paul Railroad prior to its going into a receivership ?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall.
Mr. PECORA. And afterward?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, how long after the acquisition of these

four hundred thousand and odd shares of Seaboard Air Line Railway
by your corporation did that company go into a receivership ?

Mr. LEE. Testifying from memory purely on the question; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And do you recall that for a period of about 4 or 5

years prior to the time when your road acquired these four hundred
thousand and odd shares of the Seaboard the earnings of that road
had steadily and appreciably declined ?

Mr. LEE. That is true, I think, but they had a short time prior to
our acquisition completed a change—again I am testifying from
memory—completed a change in their proposed set-up, which in-
cluded an allotment of stock which in due course had the approval
of the Interstate Commerce Commission. I t was felt that that
particular change in their financial set-up would improve their situ-
ation very materially.

Mr. PECORA. And you bought four hundred thousand-odd shares
of its stock in anticipation of what might happen after a history
of several years of declining earnings ?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, we did not mean to buy four hundred-odd
thousand shares of stock.

Mr. PECORA. Whether you meant to or not, that is what you did
do, isn't it ?

Mr. LEE. Unfortunately; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that is the amount of money paid by the Penn-

road Corporation to those from whom it purchased securities?
Mr. LEE. That is perfectly true.
Mr. PECORA. What did you mean to buy if you did not mean to

buy four hundred thousand-odd shares of its stock ?
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Mr. LEE. About 125,000.
Mr. PECORA. What did you buy 400,000 for, then?
Mr. LEE. If you recall—well, that is a bad way to put it—we

wanted to buy 125,000 shares to have about a million and a quarter
investment in the Seaboard Air Line. We arranged and negotiated
to make that purchase from the syndicate which was underwriting
the forthcoming allotment of the Seaboard Air Line.

Mr. PECORA. Who managed that syndicate ?
Mr. LEE. Dillon, Read & Co., I think. There may have been some-

one else associated with them.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; but Dillon, Read & Co. managed it ?
Mr. LEE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW go ahead.
Mr. LEE. And our arrangement was to take 125,000 shares. What

we did do was arrange with the syndicate that we would take 25
percent of the stock that they might be required to take, hoping that
it would be 125,000 shares. As I recall it, the break in the market
put in the hands of the syndicate all of the stock that was offered
under the allotment; practically all of it.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the syndicate was unable to dispose
of the holdings that it had in the Seaboard Air Line because of the
break in the market; is that what you mean ?

Mr. LEE. NO. I mean that the company was not able to sell its
stock to the stockholders because of the break in the market,

Mr. PECORA. Had the syndicate shown an inability to dispose of
its holdings, this syndicate managed by Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. LEE. That would be after the event, I mean after the record
date on which the stock was to be taken by the stockholders of the
Seaboard.

Mr. PECORA. The first big break in the market to which you
allude came on October 24, 1929, didn't it ?

Mr. LEE. I don't remember the exact date.
Mr. PECORA. And this acquisition of four hundred and two thou-

sand-odd shares of the Seaboard Air Line was made by your company
on October 29, 1929, wasn't it?

Mr. LEE. I don't remember the date.
Mr. PECORA. Have you anything which would refresh your rec-

ollection oil that? It is rather important.
My. LEE (after conferring with Mr. Ogden). My assistant tells me

he thinks the settlement was made the first part of 1930.
Mr. PECORA. AS of what date was the sale made ?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, we could make more progress if this

witness came back next Thursday with sufficient data to enable him
to answer questions with respect to his company's acquisition of vari-
ous securities that it acquired.

Mr. HEISERMAN. Pardon me, Mr. Pecora. He came in obedience
to the subpoena duces tecum which related only to the Pittsburgh &
West Virginia.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I thought in view of the fact that he has been
the president of this company since its inception that he would be able
to testify fromi memory concerning these transactions.

The CHAIRMAN. He said he was prepared to go on with the Can-
ton Co. Can you take that up now ?
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Mr. PECORA. Can you?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Chairman, if you don't mind, I am willing to answer

questions, but I would like to refresh my mind with my own data,
because these transactions took place in 1929, a great many of them,
and without knowing just what information you want I would really
prefer not to answer the questions for the record until I have the
data.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us at this time from memory what the
occasion was for your company acquiring that share of that Bloomr
field Country Club?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Walter Franklin was president of the Detroit, To-
ledo & Ironton. He was made president after we bought the com-
pany. The share of stock happened to be one in his name, and we
acquired it so that he could continue from a business standpoint his
membership in that country club.

Mr. PECORA. He had the benefits of the membership and the com-
pany paid for it, is that it ?

Mr. LEE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. He lived in the vicinity of the Country Club, did he;

near Detroit, Mich. ?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall where he lived in Detroit.
Senator BARKLEY. What did you pay him for it ?
Mr. LEE. $5,000.
Senator BARKLEY. He had all the privileges of the club and his

$5,000, too?
Mr. LEE. NO. I didn't understand you, Senator. He didn't own

it himself. It stood in his name.
Senator BARKLEY. Did he get the $5,000?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He had all the beneficial 'use of that membership ?
Mr. LEE. That is right.
Senator BARKLEY. Couldn't he keep that without—I don't quite see

the significance of having to take over a share of stock in the country
club in order that he might become president of this railroad
company.

Mr. LEE. I didn't mean it that way, sir. The certificate had been
bought for him for his interest by his former employer. Then when
he went with the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton we bought the certificate
from his former employer.

Senator BARKLEY. Who was his former employer?
Mr. LEE. At that time the Pennsylvania Railroad.
Senator BARKLEY. SO that the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. owned

this share of country-club stock for his benefit, and when he went
with the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton they substituted for the—that is,
the Pennroad Co. substituted for the Pennsylvania Co.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU say you made investments for the Pennroad
Co. in the interest of the certificate holders. Did the Pennroad Co.
make an investment in Seaboard Air Line shares ?

Mr. LEE. It turned out not to be, Senator, but we were dealing
with it in 1929.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said this custom of a corporation providing an
officer or employee with a country club membership was a usual
custom ?
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Mr. LEE. Oh, yes; I think it is quite usual, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any other instance than this instance

of Mr. Franklin in which the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. has done
that?

Mr. LEE. I don't recall any. I would like to amend my answer by
saying that I didn't mean country clubs alone, but other clubs as
well.

Senator BARKLEY. IS that charged up as a part of the fixed charges
of the railroad company for which railroad rates are paid by the
public?

Mr. LEE. YOU mean, in the event that a railroad company has
bought such a membership ?

Senator BARKLEY. Yes.
Mr. LEE. I don't know, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us anything about a transaction which

the Pennroad Corporation had, through Mr. Frank E. Taplin, which
involved the purchase of 222,930 shares of the stock of the Pittsburgh
& West Virginia Railway Co. for $37,898,100?

Mr. LEE. Did I understand you to say, Mr. Pecora, a transaction
we had through Mr. Taplin ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEE. We did not have it through Mr. Taplin.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Taplin have any part in that transaction ?
Mr. LEE. We bought the Pittsburgh & West Virginia shares we

own from Mr. Taplin and his associates.
Mr. PECORA. Who were his associates?
Mr. LEE. I don't know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What proportion of the total outstanding stock of

the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Railway Co. did these 222,930 shares
represent ?

Mr. LEE. AS I recall it, 73 percent.
Mr. PECORA. At what price per share was this large block of stock

purchased from Mr. Taplin and his associates ?
Mr. LEE. $170 per share.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market price of those shares at that

time?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not tell us by reference to any data that you

may have with you ?
Mr. LEE. We have no data here that covers that, but my recollec-

tion is that it was somewhere in the 140's—maybe $140 a share.
Mr. PECORA. Did you give your consent, as president and director

of the Pennroad Corporation, to that transaction ?
Mr. LEE. Yes; I approved of it, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What advantages did you see accruing to the Penn-

road Corporation from that transaction ?
Mr. LEE. We considered it an investment in a whole property. We

were buying control.
Mr. PECORA. YOU could have bought control by buying 51 percent

instead of 73 percent of its outstanding stock, could you not ?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Could you not?
Mr. LEE. Yes. I thought you heard my answer.
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Mr. PECORA. If that was your purpose, why didn't you confine
your purchase to 51 percent of the outstanding stock, instead of 73
percent, at a price around $30 above the market ?

Mr. LEE. My recollection is that the parties selling could deliver
about 220,000 shares and we were willing to buy it.

Mr. PECORA. Why were you willing to buy 73 percent in order to
get control, instead of only 51 percent, in view of the fact that you
were paying something like $30 above the market ?

" r. LEE. The property was in good shape; it was paying divi-
dends and occupied a very fine strategic position in the coal and steel
center of Pennsylvania.

Mr. PECORA. Were not all those elements reflected in the market
price around $140 a share ?

Mr. LEE. I don't know.
The CHAIRMAN. Why should you pay that when it was offered

on the market at $140 ?
Mr. LEE. I do not think, Mr. Chairman, that we could possibly

have bought even 51 percent on the market without a great rise in
price.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that Mr. Taplin and his associates
would have sold anything like 73 percent without a great drop in
the price if they attempted to sell in the open market ?

Mr. LEE. I assume that would be so.
Mr. PECORA. When were the negotiations commenced that cul-

minated in the purchase of these 222,930 shares ?
Mr. LEE. I believe, during the summer of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. When were the negotiations concluded by the actual

purchase ?
Mr. LEE. October 16, 1929. That was the first settlement date—

October 16, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. When was delivery of the 222,930 shares made to your

company?
Mr. LEE. I t was completed on January 7, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Delivery was made as late as January 1930?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did you say the negotiations were commenced?
Mr. LEE. October 16, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Was any firm contract made in October 1929 with

Mr. Taplin and his associates ?
Mr. LEE. NO; but we had an understanding with them, an oral

agreement with them, prior to that time.
Mr. PECORA. When was that oral agreement entered into?
Mr. LEE. I don't recollect the date.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long prior to October 16, about ?
Mr. LEE. Will you excuse me a moment?
Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. LEE (after conferring with an associate). I assume that the

negotiations with Mr, Taplin had approached a point where we were
pretty well in agreement, because the board of directors of Pennroad
on September 5 authorized the purchase of approximately 220,000
shares of the common stock of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Bail-
way Co. at a price not exceeding $175 per share.

Mr. PECORA. When did you say that was—in September?
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Mr. LEE. September 5, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market price of those shares on that

date?
Mr. LEE. That I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was it much less than $140 ?
Mr. LEE. I don't recall.
Mr. PECORA. I wish you would look that up.
Mr. LEE. We will.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, were not the negotiations com-

menced prior to September 5 ?
Mr. LEE. Oh, I think so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did they commence?
Mr. LEE. I think, Mr. Pecora, that they commenced shortly after

a transaction we had with Mr. Taplin where we loaned him
$1,950,000 on his note.

Mr. PECORA. What was that loan made to him for?
Mr. LEE. TO the best of my knowledge, it was to purchase some

more Wheeling & Lake Erie stock. I say " more "
Mr. PECORA. Wheeling & Lake Erie stock?
Mr. LEE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. When was that?
Mr. LEE (after conferring with an associate). About June 20,1929.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom did your company make that loan directly,

this loan of $1,950,000?
Mr. LEE. TO Frank E. Taplin.
Mr. PECORA. Did you not make it to Brown Bros. & Co., and did

they not, in turn, make it to Frank E. Taplin?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir. That loan was made direct to Mr. Taplin. I t

may have been made through Brown Brothers; I mean, Brown
Brothers may have received it for his credit.

Mr. PECORA. Whose note did your company receive for that loan?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Taplin's note.
Mr. PECORA. What part did Brown Bros. Co. have in the loan

transaction ?
Mr. LEE. I always thought they simply acted as Mr. Taplin's

agent.
Mr. PECORA. What actually did they do in connection with that

loan transaction ? How did they come into it ?
Mr. LEE. I think Mr. Taplin had done business with them before,

and selected them as the firm through which he could deliver his
collateral.

Mr. PECORA. And the purpose for the making of that loan by your
company of nearly $2,000,000 to Mr. Taplin was to enable him to
buy some shares of the Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway Co. ?

Mr. LEE. I believe that is so; but, of course, I cannot answer for
Mr. Taplin.

Mr. PECORA. But was it not also made to him for the purpose of
enabling him to acquire 8,500 shares of the Pittsburgh & West Vir-
ginia Eailway Co. ?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, I have here a memorandum on my file dated
June 20,1929, in which reference is made to the fact that Mr. Taplin
advised that the loan should be for $1,950,000 because there would
be 32,500 shares of Wheeling & Lake Erie Eailroad common and
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preferred to be purchased. The memorandum also refers to the
collateral we were to get, and that included 8,500 shares of Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia stock.

The CHAIRMAN. What collateral? Name the collateral.
Mr. LEE. Twelve thousand five hundred shares of Wheeling &

Lake Erie Railroad common and preferred stocks and 8,500 shares
of Pittsburgh & West Virginia Railway Co. stock.

Mr. PECORA. When I asked you a few moments ago to give us
as closely as you could the date of the actual commencement of
the negotiations which your corporation undertook with Mr. Taplin
you said that on June 20, 1929, your company made this loan of
$1,950,000 to Mr. Taplin?

Mr. LEE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was that date mentioned by you for the purpose

of informing us or telling us that that was the date on which the
negotiations were commenced with Mr. Taplin to acquire from him
and his associates these 220,000 shares of Pittsburgh & West Virginia
Railway stock ?

Mr. LEE. NO, Mr. Pecora. I mentioned that as being the first
negotiations we had with Frank Taplin, with the thought in my
own mind, to the best of my remembrance, following that—maybe
not immediately following it, but some some short time after that
date during the summer, negotiations took place with him for the
acquisition of his stock.

Mr. PECORA. Did your company acquire from Mr. Taplin or
anyone else any shares of Wheeling & Lake Erie Railroad stock?

Mr. LEE. In our purchase of the control of the Pittsburgh & West
Virginia Railway we also stipulated that 74,000 shares, about, of
Wheeling & Lake Erie stock that was in the treasury of the Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia should be there after we had made our
acquisition.

Mr. PECORA. Then you acquired that interest in Wheeling & Lake
Erie Railroad through your acquisition of 73 percent of the out-
standing stock of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia; is that right?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. The Alleghany Corporation had purchased exten-

sively shares of the Wheeling & Lake Erie road, had it not, up to
that time ?

Mr. LEE. I do not know of my own knowledge, but from public
comment, and so forth, yes.

Mr. PECORA. The Wheeling & Lake Erie road is one of the so-
called Van Sweringen group of railroads, is it not?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And the Alleghany Corporation was a holding com-

pany for the Van Sweringen railroad interests, was it not ?
Mr. LEE. SO I understand.
Mr. PECORA. The Alleghany Corporation came into existence in

January 1929, didn't it?
Mr. LEE. I don't remember the date.
Mr. PECORA. I t was only a matter of 2 or 3 months prior to the

creation of the Pennroad Corporation, was it not?
Mr. LEE. I think that is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that the Pennroad Corporation was

formed, among other reasons, for the purpose of combating the
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Alleghany Corporation because that corporation was a holding com-
pany for rival railroad interests, that is, rivals of the Pennsylvania
Railroad System?

Mr. LEE. I had never looked on it as being formed just because
the Alleghany Corporation had been formed.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn yesterday in his testimony here made some
mention of the Alleghany Corporation in connection with the Penn-
road Corporation. Did you hear his testimony to that effect?

Mr. LEE. I could not hear it very well.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not hear it very well ?
Mr. LEE. I am speaking of all his testimony; I could only hear

parts of it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you read any part of it either in the record or in

the newspapers?
Mr. LEE. Not yet, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Can you now fix even approximately the date of the

inception of the negotiations of your company with Mr. Taplin and
his associates?

Mr. LEE. NO ; I cannot, Mr. Pecora. I can only repeat what I said
before.

Mr. HEISERMAN. 'DO you want, now, the whole history of the thing,
how the money was paid and everything?

Mr. PECORA. I would like to get the history. I thought that the
president of the corporation would be the officer or individual who
could best give us that information. If I am mistaken in that I wel-
come any suggestion as to who is better qualified to give us that
history.

Mr. HEISERMAN. He has all the information. I just asked him
if he would not tell about the making of the loan and how the money
was advanced and how the loan was paid off and the purchase of
the stock, and so forth.

Mr. PECORA. Won't you do that, Mr. Lee ?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, please absolve me from any intention of not

answering, because I thought I was doing that thing. The loan
to Mr. Taplin was made on June 20, 1929, of $1,950,000. I t was
paid off October 16, 1929, in connection with the transaction where
we purchased our first installment of Pittsburgh & West Virginia
stock.

Mr. PECORA. On October 16, 1929, your company made its first
payment to Mr. Taplin and his associates in connection with your
company's acquisition from them of the 222,000 shares of Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that first payment was a payment of over

$28,000,000, was it not?
Mr. LEE. $28,501,600.
Mr. PECORA. Out of that payment Mr. Taplin repaid this loan of

$1,950,000?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And you took over the collateral that he had

pledged?
Mr. LEE. We held the collateral that he had pledged, Senator,

during the time we held the note, and then we turned it back to him
when the note was paid.
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The CHAIRMAN. YOU bought it when you made your first payments
Mr. LEE, We bought the collateral ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LEE. NO. sir; that collateral simply was assigned to us as col-

lateral for his note when we made the loan to him.
The CHAIRMAN. I understand that, but you subsequently bought

additional shares
Mr. LEE. In the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Kailway ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That was some of the collateral. Eight thousand

five hundred shares had been pledged as collateral.
Mr. LEE. Oh, I see what you mean.
The CHAIRMAN. When he paid the note, the collateral was re-

leased, and then you bought shares of the railroad company in-
cluding the same shares that he had put up as collateral?

Mr. LEE. Very likely, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said that the first agreement with Mr. Taplin

and his associates was an oral one?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of stock of the Pittsburgh & West

Virginia did it involve?
Mr. LEE. About 220,000.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that at the very outset your

company concluded to purchase two hundred and twenty-two thou-
sand one hundred and odd shares of Pittsburgh & West Virginia
which represented 73 percent of its outstanding stock ?

Mr. LEE. Not that exact number, and probably not at the outset;
but the culmination of negotiations resulted in our agreeing to
purchase 220,000 shares approximately at $170 a share.

Mr. PECORA. Will you give us the best you can a resume of the
entire negotiations that your company had with Mr. Taplin and his
associates which culminated in the purchase of 222,930 shares of
Pittsburgh & West Virginia Eailway Co. stock from them at $170
a share?

Mr. LEE. I am sorry I cannot, Mr. Pecora, because I did not con-
duct the negotiations.

Mr. PECORA. Who did?
Mr. LEE. TO the best of my knowledge and belief, Mr. A. J.

County.
Mr. PECORA. He is one of the directors of your company?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU as president and director and the executive head

of the company gave your approval to it ?
Mr. LEE. I was in the negotiations from time to time, and when it

had been submitted to and approved by our board as a matter of
purchase, of course, then I carried out the transaction.

Mr. HEISERMAN. I don't believe he understands, Mr. Pecora. As
I understand it, you want a complete history of the making of the
loan and the money that was advanced to Frank Taplin, where it
went, how he got it, when it was paid off, when he turned over the
Pittsburgh & West Virginia stock, and when he was paid for it?
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Mr. PECORA. What I want is just exactly what my question called
for—a resume of the complete history of all of the negotiations, from
their inception to their conclusion, that the Pennroad Corporation
had with Frank E. Taplin and his associates and which culminated
in the purchase from them by the Pennroad Corporation of these
two hundred and twenty-two thousand and odd shares of the Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia Railroad.

Mr. HEISERMAN. I personally know that it all started with the bor-
rowing of the money and the giving of the note.

Mr. PECORA. Does the president of the company know that too?
Mr. HEISERMAN. I would think so. He has all the material right

here to tell the story.
Mr. LEE. I thought I had so answered the question. I suppose I

am dumb about it, but I thought I had answered the question by
saying that the acquisition of Pittsburgh & West Virginia started
after or about the time of this particular negotiation of the loan.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I asked you before. I asked you before
if when you mentioned the date of June 20, 1929, which happened
to be the date of the making of this loan of $1,950,000 to Mr. Taplin
by your company, you gave us that date for the purpose of stating
that that date marked the commencement of the negotiations with
Taplin that led to the buying of the two hundred and twenty-two
thousand and odd shares, and you said it did not. You said you did
not mention that date for that purpose.

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. A moment ago you said that the negotiations com-

menced with the date of the making of that loan. Which is right?
Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, I do not know of my own knowledge whether

negotiations started at this time or not. I mentioned the negotia-
tion of the loan for the purpose of establishing some date after which,
in all probability, the negotiations for the acquisition of the Pitts-
burgh & West Virginia stock started, sir. I mentioned that as an
approximation of the time after which these negotiations for the
purchase of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia were carried through.

Mr. PECORA. What was Mr. Taplin's business in June and July of
1929?

Mr. LEE. AS I recall, he was president of the Pittsburgh & West
Virginia Railway.

Mr. PECORA. I believe I asked you before who Mr. Taplin's asso-
ciates were, and you were not able to tell us?

Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you now able to tell us?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir. The only associate of his that I know of in con-

nection with the Pittsburgh & West Virginia transaction was his
brother, C. F. Taplin.

Mr. PECORA. IS he also an officer of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia
Railroad ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir. He is general counsel of it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many associates he had in the deal ?
Mr. LEE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know at the time that this loan of $1,950,000

was made by your company to Mr. Taplin that Mr. Taplin and his
associates owned anything like 220,000 shares of the Pittsburgh &
West Virginia Railway Co. ?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1350 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. LEE. DO I know it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEE. Personally I do not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that they did not own at that time any-

thing like that amount of stock?
Mr. LEE. I have no opinion about it at all.
Mr. PECORA. Who initiated these negotiations ?
Mr. LEE. I said before, Mr. Pecora, that Mr. A. J. County did,

probably.
Mr. PECORA. When for the first time was there presented for dis-

cussion or consideration to the board of the Pennroad Corporation
anything about buying any stock of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia
Bailway Co.?

Mr. LEE. I can only identify one date, and that is the date of Sep-
tember 5, 1929, when the board took action.

Mr. PECORA. That is some two and a half months after the making
of this loan to Taplin, is it not ?

Mr. LEE. Yes. Of my knowledge I do not know, but I assume
that between the date oi making this loan and September 5, 1929,
negotiations were carried forward which resulted in an offer to pur-
chase the stock from Taplin.

Mr. PECORA. And those negotiations were carried forward orally ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NO letters or correspondence or writings of any kind

to evidence the nature of these negotiations ?
Mr. LEE. Not to my remembrance. We have got our file here.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when for the first time the matter of

your company buying shares of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Road
was first brought up for discussion at your board meetings ?

Mr. LEE. NO, sir; I don't recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was it some time prior to September 5, 1929 ?
Mr. LEE. I think it must have been.
Mr. PECORA. Why was not the matter then placed on the record

of the board meeting?
Mr. LEE. When I referred to discussions at board meetings I re-

ferred to informal discussions where no vote would be taken.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the minute book here of the Pennroad

Corporation ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Mr. PftcoRA. Will you have it here on Thursday of next week ?
Mr. LEE. I will. Excuse me. We brought down a certified copy

of the resolution which formally placed this matter on our books.
Mr. PECORA. When was that resolution adopted ?
Mr. LEE. September 5,1929.
Mr. PECORA. Was it Mr. County, one of your directors, who first

brought up, even in an informal fashion, at a meeting of your board
the question of your company buying extensively into the Pittsburgh
& West Virginia Eailway?

Mr. LEE. I am not able to recall whether it was Mr. County or not,
I think there was probably an informal talk among the directors.

The CHAIRMAN. Who offered the resolution?
Mr. LEE. We have no record of that.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. County a stockholder of the Pittsburgh & West

Virginia Eailway Co.?
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Mr. LEE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. What is Mr. County's address, do you know?
Mr. LEE. Broad Street Station, Suburban Building, Philadelphia.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I should like to ask that a subpena be

issued for the attendance of Mr. County before this subcommittee at
its next hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. What are his initials?
Mr. PECORA. It is A. J. County, isn't it, Mr. Lee?
Mr. LEE. A. J. County; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. County at that time an officer or director of

the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What office did he hold ?
Mr. LEE. Financial vice president.
Mr. PECORA. And also director?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were all the other negotiations that were undertaken

and concluded by your company for the purchase of the stock of
other railroad companies negotiated in the same informal manner
that you have described in connection with these particular
negotiations ?

Mr. LEE. I would not be able to answer that question without a
study of whatever records I may have or trying to refresh my recol-
lection by a study of each particular situation.

Mr. PECORA. Cannot you tell us that generally from your memory,
Mr. Lee?

Mr. LEE. I think some of them were informally started, and some
were formally started.

Mr. PECORA. Then some were informally started and others were
formally started. What was the reason for making formal entries
with regard to some of these negotiations and leaving the informal
negotiations off the record in part ?

Mr. LEE. I wasn't speaking of the negotiations so much as the
discussions.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, what was the reason for making some dis-
cussions formal and others informal?

Mr. LEE. Well, I have no reason to offer except that I suppose they
just happened that way.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, what other loans were made by your company
to Taplin or any of his associates?

Mr. LEE. None others that I recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was this loan of $1,950,000 made to him specifically to

enable him to acquire the stock of other railroad companies, which
were in turn to be acquired by your company ?

Mr. LEE. I do not know of my own knowledge, Mr. Pecora. As I
have told you—well, I think I answered that question before by
saying I had a memorandum which indicated that when the pro-
ceeds of this loan were made available he proposed to buy Wheeling
& Lake Erie common and preferred stock. But I do not" know it of
my own knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. The making of this loan by your company to Mr.
Taplin was evidenced by the adoption of a resolution, wasn't it?

Mr. LEE. That is correct.
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Mr. PECORA. And had there been discussions of the resolution be-
fore the adoption of it ?

Mr. LEE. I do not recall that there had been.
Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ?
Mr. LEE. I do not recall that there had been.
Mr. PECORA. Was it customary for your board to adopt without

previous discussion resolutions authorizing the making of loans of
nearly $2,000,000 to an individual?

Mr. LEE. Well, it is conceivable it would be done if the person who
presented the project, the suggestion of the loan, was able to convince
the board.it was a proper loan to make.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, do you recall any discussion by which the
board was convinced by anyone that this was a proper loan to make ?

Mr. LEE. No; I do not remember any discussion.
Senator BARKLEY. IS your company, the Pennroad Corporation, in

the money-lending business?
Mr. LEE. We have a charter right to lend money.
Senator BARKLEY. I know, but were you making loans ?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. DO you remember any other loan of this

character ?
Mr. LEE. That is the only one I recall.
Senator BARKLEY. That is the only loan you ever made as a

company ?
Mr. LEE. TO an individual.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make any such loan to a corporation or a

syndicate ?
Mr. LEE. I would have to refresh my memory on that.
Senator BARKLEY. When you made this loan for the purpose of

Mr. Taplin buying this stock, was it known that The Pennroad Cor-
poration was going to buy it back from him when he accumulated a
certain number of shares ?

Mr. LEE. Certainly I didn't know it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if you didn't know it, and you were the presi-

dent and a director of the company, who would be expected to
know it ?

Mr. LEE. I mean by that answer, Mr. Pecora, that when that loan
was made personally I had no recollection of anyone having said
a word about buying the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Kailway stock.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of anyone advancing any
reasons why it was a good thing for your company to make this
loan of $1,900,000 to Taplin?

Mr. LEE. I have nothing here, but the fact that I do not remember
at this time, when this transaction took place 4 years ago, what
preceded that loan, is not strange, and I have no record so far as I
know.

Senator BARKLEY. The fact that your concern loaned this money
to Taplin in order to enable him to buy this stock which your com-
pany was to buy back from him when he had accumulated it, didn't
you know that ?

Mr. LEE. NO ; I didn't know that.
Senator BARKLEY. Isn't that what happened ?
Mr. LEE. I am not sure that it did.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know what happened in connection with that
loan?

Mr. LEE. I only have this record here.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any statement made by anybody at

any meeting of your board in connection with this loan that con-
vinced you or satisfied your mind it was a good thing for your
company to make this loan ?

Mr. LEE. NO ; I do not recall it.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you acquire the Wheeling & Lake Erie stock ?
Mr. LEE. We did not, Senator Fletcher. But after the acquisition

of control of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia, they had some in their
treasury.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW much did they have ?
Mr. LEE. Seventy-four thousand shares.
Mr. PECORA. It was understood and agreed at the outset of those

negotiations with Taplin and his associates that they would see to it
that there was in the treasury or, rather, that there would be in
the treasury of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Railway Co.
74.000 shares of the Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway Co. at the time
when your company bought 220,000 shares of the Pittsburgh & West
Virginia stock, wasn't it ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Was that 74,000 shares in the portfolio of the

company at the time when this loan was made, or were they pur-
chased afterward and put into their portfolio ?

Mr. LEE. At the time when the loan was made or at the time when
we purchased the company ?

Senator BARKLEY. I am talking about the time when the loan was
made.

Mr. LEE. AS to that I do not know.
The CHAIRMAN. He had 12,500 shares in his possession then.
Mr. LEE. Well, I don't know whether he did or not.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, that was put up as collateral and he must

have had it.
Mr. LEE. Well, probably that wasn't corporation stock; that is,

stock owned by the Pittsburgh & West Virginia.
Mr. PECORA. ISTo; that was stock owned by Taplin. He put it up as

collateral forf the personal note with your company.
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. Did the 74,000 shares appear in the portfolio

when you bought the 220,000 shares?
Mr. LEE. When we bought control of the Pittsburgh & West

Virginia the 74,000 shares of Wheeling & Lake Erie preferred
and common stock was in the Pittsburgh & West Virginia's posses-
sion.

Senator BARKLEY. What proportion of the whole was the 74,000
shares?

Mr. LEE. I can not recall at the moment. I have not the papers
here.

Senator BARKLEY. Was that a controlling interest?
Mr. LEE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. When was there for the first time any written agree-

ment or writing of any kind between your company and Mr. Taplin
and his associates with respect to this transaction ?
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Mr. LEE. We have no written agreement about it whatever.
Mr. PECORA. And the whole thing was under an oral agreement or

understanding ?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. A transaction involving something like $38,000,000

was undertaken on an oral basis?
Mr. LEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that was done, although the fact is that the

transaction was one which was spread over a period of several
months ?

Mr. LEE. Well, we did not pay any money until we got the stock
in exchange for it.

Mr. PECORA. Who functioned as counsel or the legal adviser of
your company at that time ?

Mr. LEE. Judge Heiserman.
Mr. PECORA. Was the opinion of your counsel sought at any time

during the pendency of these negotiations with regard to this trans-
action ?

Mr. LEE. Judge Heiserman and I completed the transaction. I
mean by that that we made the final agreement that we would buy
220,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. I did not ask you that. I asked if you sought the
advice of counsel for your company during the entire period of the
pendency of those negotiations, and your answer is that at the com-
pletion of them you sought his assistance, I suppose with regard to
the drafting of the papers. What is your answer to my question?

Mr. LEE. IHid not consult Judge Heiserman, so far as I remem-
ber, during the pendency of these negotiations.

Mr. PECORA. Did you as president of the company delegate that
duty or responsibility to any other officer or member of the board ?

Mr. LEE. I said before, Mr. Pecora, that these negotiations were
conducted, a,s far as I remember, primarily by Mr. County from the
beginning.

Mr. PECORA. Well, when for the first time did your company or
board authorize Mr. County to enter into any such negotiations in
behalf of your company ?

Mr. LEE. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any written record in any minutes of your

board meetings that would show that ?
Mr. LEE. I do not recall any, but I will have a search made.
Mr, PECORA. IS it a fair statement to make that those negotiations

were conducted in a delightfully informal fashion?
Mr. LEE. Well, perhaps without the word " delightfully."
Mr. PECORA. They were not painfully informal, were they?
Mr. LEE. Hardly.
Mr. PECORA. It might have been to the shareholders.
Senator BARKLEY. The pain was suffered after the thing was over.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lee, before we adjourn I want to ask you about

a letter that I understand you wrote as the president of your com-
pany to Mr. George W. Bovenizer, of Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co., un-
der date of June 29, 1929. Do you recall that letter ?

Mr. LEE. Will you be good enough to let me look at it?
Mr. PECORA. I only have a copy of it. See if it refreshes your

recollection.
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Mr. LEE (after reading the letter). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that letter ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS the copy of the letter which I have shown you a

true and correct copy thereof, would you say ?
Mr. LEE. I am not able to say that, but I recognize the terms of

the letter.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I will offer this copy in evidence subject to

any corrections that you may find it necessary to make, if you find it
necessary to make any correction of this copy, at your next appear-
ance before the subcommittee.

Mr. HEISERMAN. That is the letter you inquired of Mr. Kahn con-
cerning ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. HEISERMAN. That is, as to some hidden matter ?
Mr. PECORA. NO, sir. This is an entirely different letter, about

some subscriptions to stock.
Mr. HEISERMAN. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record by the

committee reporter.
(The letter was marked "Committee Exhibit No. 41, June 30,

1933," and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 41, JUNE 30, 1933
(Personal.)

PHILADELPHIA, PA., June 29, 1929.
Mr. GEORGE W. BOVENIZERI,

c/o Messrs. Kiihn, Loeb <& Co., 52 William Street,
New York, N.Y.

DEAK GEORGE: AS you know, we offered to the persons on our special list a
little less than 24,000 shares as an allotment on a subscription of 92,788.

The majority on the list from whom we have heard have accepted our allot-
ment. There are probably H0i objectors, 1 of whom threatens suit; 1 or 2 others
indicate that they sold the stock in anticipation of receiving it, and, of course,
will lose money in fulfilling their contracts. Most of the others who have made
any comment at all say the situation has caused them embarrassment, which
may mean that they too have sold in anticipation of receipt of their full
subscription.

Mr. County has said he has received comments from several people, who are
supposed to be friends of ours, on the list, which leads him to believe that if
we do not fulfill our original contract with these people we will never hear the
last of it. For that reason he is suggesting that we endeavor to ascertain
whether there is any way in which we can issue, say, roughly, an additional
100.000 shares to be represented by Voting-Trust Certificates. Under the Char-
ter, if we sell stock for cash, we are obligated to allot it to the stockholders. It
appears to both of us, however, that under other conditions, such as the issuance
of stock in exchange for property, which I assume could include securities of
some other concern, we might be able to issue additional stock without offering
it first to the stockholders whose stock is now represented by voting-trust certifi-
cates. The question would be whether we can get such additional stock into
the Voting-Trust Agreement, and also what other security we might issue it for;
for instance, I have in mind the National Freight Company which we have
recently formed, where quite possibly we could subscribe for their stock and
offer to pay for it in stock represented by Voting-Trust Certificates of The
Pennroad Corporation. The Freight Company could authorize us to sell such
stock for them to furnish cash, and we could discharge our commitment to the
people on this special list in full and your concern would get its full allotment
under our commitment with you.

I am having our lawyers give this consideration, with the thought that I will
talk to them Monday morning to see if they have found a method of doing it.
Will you consider it, and after I have talked with them Monday I will call you,
and also probably see you either Monday or Tuesday.
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If we find we can do it and you are willing to agree, we may ask you to let
us utilize a part of your 2:50,000 shares to get rid of the situation **iat exists
with these people under obligation to substitute as soon as we get ciuthority.
See P.S.

Of course, the question in my mind is whether a thing like this would disturb
the market unduly, having in mind that possibly one half of these people may
sell their stock, although I doubt if this would be quite true. Further, in view
of your letter just received, stating that you will accept delivery of the balance
of stock due under your commitment on July 3d, would we be disturbing your
plans by asking what in effect would amount to a postponement of the physical
fulfillment of our commitment; i.e., the delivery of 250,000 shares to you?

Will you think it over?
Sincerely yours, H. H. LEE.

P.S.—If our plan should turn out to be agreeable to you, would you be
willing to have us divert, say, 100,000' shares from delivery, under our commit-
ment in order to close up the situation with those on our special list, on our
undertaking to supply such number of shares to you as soon as we could have
Board action and go through the formalities of issuing additional stock, which
might be 2 or 3 days? H. H. L m

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows:
(And the letter was read as above spread on the record.)
Now, Mr. Lee, what was that special list referred to in this letter ?
Mr. LEE. I t was a list of persons to whom I had offered stock in

the event that it was not taken by the stockholders in the offer to
purchase.

Mr. PECORA. In the original offering of 5,800,000 shares?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you this list and ask you if that is a correct

and complete list of such persons and the number of shares respec-
tively allotted to them?

Mr. LEE. If that is the copy that was handed to your people this
morning I believe it to be correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread
on the record of the committee hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the transcript.

(The list was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 42, June 30,1933 ",
and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 42, JUNE 30, 1933

Leslie G. Knapp 50
Milton D. Reinhold 38
Thomas S. Hopkins 50
George H. Stewart, Jr 75
R. R. Steele 200
Arthur C. Dorrance 150
Drexel & Co 6, 000
Frank K. Houston 250
Mark Willcox 75
J. Wm. Hardt 50
Philadelphia National Co 3,000
Charles Francis Clement 400
Douglas R. Warfield 50
Frank A. Bedford 75
Evan Randolph 150
John L. Burns 100
Harry Frank 500
C. M. Keys 250
Bernard F. Weadock 500
John T. Dorrance 6,000
Joseph Wayne, Jr 300
William I. Schaffer 250
C. A. Buck 250

John M. Gross 250
Quincy Bent 250
Robert E. McMath 250
H. E. Lewis 1, 200
Eugene G. Grace 1, 200
F. A. Schick.
Mary E. Conner
Felix P. Eysmans
L. H. Wheeler
Thomas J. Purcell
Albert H. Heckel
Oliver P. Merriman
Patrick J. Hyland
DeWaldt J. Hicks___
George G. Asplund
Roy F. Buchman
Alan M. Scaife
Edward B. Clarke
Howard M. Johnson.
Paul Henderson

250
50
50
50
50
50
50
50

600
75
50

500
50
75

100

Total 23,1
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1357

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when was this offer made to the persons shown
on this list to sell to them stock of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. LEE. I am speaking from memory, but some time soon after our
offer of stock was made to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co.

Mr. PECORA. That offer was made to the stockholders of the Penn-
sylvania Railroad Co. on April 24, 1929, as appears from the record
here.

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after that date did you in behalf of your

company offer to the persons named on that list their respective
allotments, as shown on that list of the stock of your company?

Mr. LEE. Mr. Pecora, will you be good enough to let me bring my
record with me on Thursday?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly, if you cannot tell us now from memory.
Mr. LEE. NO ; I cannot. I think it was some time about the first

part of May.
Mr. PECORA. At what price was it offered to the persons shown on

that list?
Mr. LEE. At the same price.
Mr. PECORA. That is, at $15 a share ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for doing that, Mr. Lee?
Mr. LEE. Our reason was that in case there was any stock left that

the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. did not subscribe
for, that we would have an outlet, so to speak, where we might offer
a number of shares, say 100,000 shares, to persons who might be inter-
ested in purchasing it who were not already stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Railroad Co.

Mr. PECORA. Hadn't you given to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. such right
originally ?

Mr. LEE. Yes; as to 250,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. And you found it necessary to obtain from them about

25,000 shares from their allotment of 250,000 shares in order to en-
able you to fulfill your offer to the persons shown on that list ?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the benefit to your company from that, or

what did you conceive would be the benefit accruing to your company
from that?

Mr. LEE. Well, that we might sell that much more stock. I mean,
if it were not taken by stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co., by putting it into the hands of persons not stockholders but who,
at least, would be willing to take it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what led to the selection of these particular per-
sons on this list for that purpose ?

Mr. LEE. I wrote a letter to the directors of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co. as individuals and asked them if they could suggest
the names of persons who were not stockholders of the Pennsylvania
Railroad and who, in the event we had the stock to offer, they
thought would take it.

Mr. PECORA. And then these names were suggested to you by the
Pennsylvania Railroad ?

Mr. LEE. By some of the directors of the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co.
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1 3 5 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. It was not intended to establish good will with those
persons named on that list for some reason or other, was it, or was it
so intended?

Mr. LEE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. I t was done for that purpose ?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Speaking about some threatened suits, what were

the suits you apprehended might give you trouble ?
Mr. LEE. I did not hear that, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU spoke in this letter about some threatened

suits. What suits were about to give you trouble ?
Mr. LEE. From some of these persons to whom I had made the

offer of stock contingent on its not being taken by the stockholders
of the railroad company. And some of them were kind enough to
come back and say if I could not fulfill my promise to deliver to
them the shares they had subscribed for they might sue us. That
was all.

Mr. PECORA. Had you made a formal commitment in behalf of
your company to these persons before you knew whether or not you
would have the stock available ?

Mr. LEE. Well, I would not call it a formal commitment. But
I had agreed if they would subscribe I would accept their sub-
scriptions.

Mr. PECORA. Was it such a commitment that you feared you might
be brought into the courts for enforcement against you?

Mr. LEE. It might amount to that, I think.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you commit your corporation to these per-

sons before you knew whether or not you could fulfill your obli-
gation ?

Mr. LEE. TO the best of my remembrance our issue of stock and its
offer of sale to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad was
not proceeding at that time with very great celerity. We were pretty
sure, at that time, I mean, according to our best estimates, that we
would not probably exceed the amount of subscription, 85 percent,,
that we, if you will recall, had agreed with Kuhn, Loeb & Co. about,
that if we got 85 percent of the subscription from the Pennsylvania
Railroad stockholders they would take 250,000 shares; and we were
not sure that we would get the 85 percent.

Mr. PECORA. The offer to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co. at $15 went out on the date of April 24, 1929, it was
testified here to us by Mr. Kahn, and that the stock was traded in
on the public market the following day, April 25, 1929, on a when-
issued basis around 25.

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; I recall hearing him say that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know what the opening trades were in your

stock, and I mean the stock of your company, on April 25, 1929*?
Mr. LEE. Only when we saw them in the papers.
Mr. PECORA. Of course.
The CHAIRMAN. Some of the people to whom you had offered the

stock were then anxious to get it, and you did not have the stock;
is that the idea?

Mr. LEE. Yes. Are you speaking of this special list ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. That was why they threatened suit, because the
price had gone up?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And some of them even informed you that they had

already sold the stock since it was offered to them by you and before
they had received it from you ?

Mr. LEE. On a when-issued basis; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And probably had sold it at the price of 25 or more ?
Mr. LEE. Well, I have no way of telling about that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who made the market on April 25,

1929, for the stock?
Mr. LEE. I have no idea in the world, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did this opening price at 25 surprise you ?
Mr. LEE. Very much.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how those prices were reached ?
Mr. LEE. I have no idea.
Mr. PECORA. YOU could not give this committee any enlightenment

at all about that ?
Mr. LEE. None at all, sir. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU haven't even any suspicions about it ?
Mr. LEE. I have none at all.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you actually have any suits brought against

you?
Mr. LEE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Chairman, would it be convenient to you

for the subcommittee to stand in recess until Thursday of next week?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And will it be understood that Mr. Lee will be on

hand then for further interrogation ?
Mr. LEE. DO you want us here at 10 o'clock ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEE. Oh. I was going to ask you a question about the time,

but that was when I understood you would probably adjourn until
Wednesday, but you are now adjourning until Thursday of next
week.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. You will be here at 10 o'clock on Thursday
of next week. The subcommittee will now stand adjourned until 10
a.m. on Thursday, July 6, 1933.

(Whereupon, at 5:30 p.m., Friday, June 30, 1933, the subcom-
mittee adjourned to meet at 10 a.m. on the following Thursday, July
6, 1933.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBITS

Committee exhibits nos. 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, and 40
are here printed in full in the record, as follows:
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1360 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

EXHIBIT NO. 30

[Excerpt from letter of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. to Ferdinand Pecora, May 25t 1933]

We find that in the following issues we acted as joint syndicate managers,
although the accounts and actual administration of the syndicates were handled
by the managers stated in our reply to this question and this accounts for our
error in having originally omitted to state that we were such cosyndicate mana-
gers. The issues in question are as follows:

On page 1: $20,640,000 principal amount city of Tokyo external loan of 1927
sinking fund 5}£ percent gold bonds, due October 1, 1961; $20,000,000 par value
United Cigar Stores Co. 6 percent cumulative preferred stock.

On page 3: $10,000,000 principal amount Cigar Stores Realty Holdings, Inc.,
20-year 5J4 percent sinking fund gold debentures, series A, due January 1, 1949;
$32,000,000 principal amount Railway Express Agency, Inc., 5 percent serial
gold bonds, series A, due serially until March 1, 1949.

On page 5: $22,800,000 principal amount Taiwan Electric Power Co., Ltd.,
40-year sinking fund b% percent gold bonds, due July 1, 1971.

The fact that we were cosyndicate managers of the Cigar Stores Realty Holdings,
Inc., issue referred to above would require that we transfer this issue from the
list submitted to you in answer to your question no. 15 to the list submitted in
reply to your question no. 12.
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Question 9A. List of all stock and bond participations of not less than $250,000

Name

Government of the Argentine
Nation.

California Petroleum Cor-
poration.

Consolidated Gas Co. of New
York.

Hocking Valley Ry. Co

City of Tokyo --.

City of Rome-

Kingdom of the Serbs, Croats
and Slovenes.

Federal Land Bank _.

Shell Union Oil Corporation..

United Cigar Stores Co.

Argentine Government-

Date

Jan. 13,1927

Jan. 19,1927

do

Feb. 28,1927

Mar. 19,1927

Mar. 28,1927

Apr. 4,1927

Apr. 2,1927

Apr. 15,1927

do

Apr. 27,1927

Amount

$27,000,000

8,000,000

11,200,000

5,000,000

20,640,000

30,000,000

30,000,000

100,000,000

50,000,000

2 20,000,000

21,200,000

Description of issue

External sinking fund 6-per-
cent gold bonds, issue of
Feb. 1, 1927; due Feb. 1,
1961.

12-year convertible 5-percent
sinking-fund gold deben-
tures, due Nov. 1, 1938.

$5 cumulative preferred
stock.

6-month 4J^-percent secured
gold notes, due Sept. 1,
1927.

External loan of 1927, sink-
ing fund 5M-percent gold
bonds, due Oct. 1,1961.

External loan of 1927 sinking
fund 63^-percent gold
bonds, due Apr. 1,1952.

7-percent secured external
gold bonds, series B, due
1962.

4M-percent, due May 1,1957.

20-year 5-percent sinking-
fund gold debentures, due
May 1, 1947.

6-percent cumulative pre-
ferred stock.

Loan of 1927 external sink-
ing fund 6-percent gold
bonds of May 1,1927, due
May 1,1961.

Public
offer-
ing

price

Percent

91

91

109

Syndicate managers

J. P. Morgan & Co..

National City Co._..

Blair & Co., Inc
Hallgarten & Co
National City Co..-.

J. P . Morgan & Co..

J. P. Morgan & Co. and
associates.

J. P. Morgan & Co
National City Co

Blair & Co., Inc
Chase Securities Corpora-
tion and associates.

Alex. Brown & Sons and
associates.

Lee, Higginson & Co

Guaranty Co. of New York..

J. P. Morgan & Co., Na-
tional City Co.

? Par value.

Amount of our participation

Distr ibut ing syndicate,
$400,000.

Public offering, $200,000

Original account, $1,000,000..
Special group, $731,250__.
Banking group, 30,000 shares-
Underwriting syndicate,

20,000 shares.
Original account, $875,000.. -

Original account, $4,910,000.
Offering group, $3,975,000—.
Distr ibut ing syndicate,

$409,000.
Public offering, $250,000
Offering group, $500,000
Distr ibut ing syndicate,

$200,000.
Public offering, $150,000
Original account, $3,000,000..
Special group, $1,630,000
Bankers group, $589,100
Public offering, $265,000

Original account, $11,500,000.
Banking group, $5,787,500...
Selling group, $250,000
Purchase group
Original account
Banking group, $2,020,000

par value.
Selling group, $250,000 par

value.
Syndicate, $300,000

Gross
amoun
of com-
mission

Percent
1

1H

H

1
H

IK
40

m

Net profit
received

$3,316.00

2,000.00

11,250.00
3,656.25

595. 63
15,000.00
38,983.26

907.81

40,507. 50
19,875.00
3,288.36

2,470.00
5,000.00
1,600.00

1,500.00
14,400.26
12,169.16
2,969. 50
1,891.15

109,064.48
28, 937. 50
3,125.00

17,369.21
82,635. 20
18,150.37

4, 375.00

$2,214.00

GQ
H
O
O
W

g

Q

o

S
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Question 9A. List of all stock and bond participations of not less than $250,000—Continued
00

to
Name Date Amount Description of issue

Public
offer-
ing

price
Syndicate managers Amount of our participation

Gross
amount
of com-
mission

Net profit
received

Erie Railroad Co..

The Chesapeake Corporation.

United Electric Service Co...

Republic of Cuba

United Steel Works Corpora-
tion.

Boston & Maine R.R. Co

Tide Water Associated
Transport Corporation.

D o -

Republic of Poland.

Edison Electric Illuminating
Co. of Boston.

Shell Pipe Line Corporation-

Paramount Famous Lasky
Corporation.

Republic of Chile Ry

May 7,1927

May 10,1927

May 13,1927

June 30,1927

July 27,1927

Aug. 27,1927

Sept. 15,1927

Oct. 11,1927

Oct. 14,1927

Oct. 18,1927

Oct. 26,1927

Nov. 14,1927

Jan. 23,1928

$50,000,000

48,000,000

6,000,000

9,000,000

30,000,000

30,942,000

1,800,000

1,300,000

62,000,000]

£2,000,000 f

30,000,000

30,000,000

1 98,263

45,912,000

Refunding and improvement
mortgage 5-percent gold
bonds of 1927, due May 1,
1967.

20-year 5-percent convertible
collateral trust bonds due
May 15,1947.

External first-mortgage sink-
ing fund gold bonds series
A, 7 percent, due 1956.

Serial 5H-percent gold bonds,
due July 1,1928, to July 1,
1937.

20-year 6^2-percent sinking
fund debentures series A,
due July 1,1947.

First-mortgage gold bonds,
series AC, 5 percent, due
Sept. 1,1967.

First-lien 10-year marine
equipment 5-percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds.

First-lien 10-year marine
equipment 5-percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds, due
Sept. 15,1937.

Stabilization loan 1927 7-
percent external sinking
fund gold bonds due Oct.
15,1947.

3-year 4H-percent gold notes,
due Nov. 1,1930.

25-year 5-percent sinking
' fund gold debentures, due

Nov. 1,1952.

Common stock
Underwriting syndicate
Refunding sinking fund 6-

percent gold external bonds
due Jan. 1,1961.

Percent
94H

94

101.122

93M

92

100

J. P . Morgan & Co

J. P . Morgan & Co
Guaranty Co. of New York..

J. A. Sisto & Co

J. P. Morgan & Co

International Acceptance
Bank, Inc.

Kidder, Peabody & Co. and
associates.

Blair & Co., Inc., Chase
Securities Corporation.

Bankers Trust Co. and

Lee, Higginson & Co. and
associates.

Lee, Higginson & Co

Hallgarten & Co.
E. F . Hutton & Co
National City Co

Syndicate, $250,000..
Percent

1

Offering group $2,000,000
Distributing syndicate, $250-

000.
Buying group

Original account $1,800,000.-

Purchase group, $250,000

Original account $2,867,000..

Syndicate, $1,275,000
Original account $375,000

Original account $270,833
Bankers group $145,000

Original account 20 percent,
Banking group $1,995,000. _

Selling group, $500,000

Original account $6,900,000. _
Banking group, $2,325,000.._
Syndicate, $250,000
Selling group $250,000 __
Original account
Syndicate account $10,689,000.
Distributing group $1,000,

000.

1.122

1

$2,117.50

10,000.00
2,095.00

* 2,738.95

2,940.00

2,990.50

28,670.00
/ 11,232.50

224. 65
5,854.87

1, 354.16
639.11

166,842.41

14,498.68

2,500.00

34, 500. 00
11,625.00
1, 673.03

625.00
122,828. 75
28,272.40
7,931.97

Q
W

M
Q

w
>

t
a
o

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Brooklyn-Manhattan Trans- |
it Corporation i

Republic of Chile

Abraham & Straus

The Oriental Development
Co., Ltd.

Republic of Estonia..

Nathan Straus, Inc..

Cigar Stores Realty Holdings,
Inc.

The Chesapeake & Ohio Ry.
Co.

Railway Express Agency, Inc.

Alleghany Corporation

Republic of Chile

Shell Union Oil Corporation.

Hotel Waldorf-Astoria Cor-
poration.

Southern Bell Telephone &
Telegraph Co.

American Telephone & Tele-
graph Co.

Aug. 15,1928

Aug. 31,1928

Oct. 1,1928

Oct. 30,1928

June 16,1927

Nov. 7,1928

Jan. 2,1929

Jan. 26,1929

Jan. 28,1929

Jan. 30,1929

Mar. 11,1929

Sept. 13,1929

Aug. 29,1929

Oct. 17,1929

Jan. 11,1930

10,000,000

16,000,000

5,150,000

19,900,000

4,000,000

1,000,000

10,000,000

24, 784,000

32,000,000

35,000, 000

10,000,000

50,000,000

11,000,000

32,000,000

150,000,000

i Plus 1,100 shares common.

1-year 6-percent secured gold 100
notes, due Aug. 15, 1929.

External loan sinking-fund 94
6 percent gold bonds, due
Sept. 1, 1961.

15-year 5}4 percent gold de- 101
bentures, due Oct. 1,1943.

External loan 30-year hxA 90
percent gold debentures,
due Nov. 1, 1958.

Banking currency reform 7 94^2
percent loan of 1927, due
July 1, 1967.

10-year sinking fund 6 per-
cent convertible bonds,
due 1938 and stock options.

20-year 5j4 percent sinking-
fund gold debentures,
series A, due Jan. 1,1949.

Refunding and improvement 95
mortgage 4 ^ percent gold
bonds, series A, due Oct.
1,1993.

5 percent serial gold bonds, 100
series A, due serially until
Mar. 1, 1949.

15-year collateral trust con- 100
vertible 5 percent bonds,
due Feb. 1, 1944.

External loan sinking fund
6 percent gold bonds, due
Mar. 1, 1962.

5 percent sinking-fund gold 100
debentures (with war-
rants), due Oct. 1,1949.

First mortgage leasehold 7 103
percent sinking-fund gold
bonds (with warrants),
due Sept. 1,1954.

First mortgage sinking-fund 100
gold bonds, due Jan. 1,
1941.

35-year 5 percent gold de-
bentures, due Feb. 1,1965.

2 And 100 stock warrants.

Chase Securities Corpora-
tion and associates.

National City Co

Lehman Bros

National City Co.

Hallgarten & Co .

J. A. Sisto & Co

Guaranty Co. of New York.

J. P. Morgan & Co

.do..

....do

National City Co.

Lee Higginson & Co

Hallgarten & Co

Hayden, Stone & Co..

Kissel, Kinnicutt Co..

J. P. Morgan & Co.—

J. P . Morgan & Co

3 Loss.

Original account, $4,848,300..
Selling group, $1,212,000
Original account $1,600,000. .
Distributing group $884,500..

Original account, 25 percent.

Original account $3,980,000..
Distributing group $1,000,000
Selling group, $100,000
Original account $2,000,000. .

Original account 10 percent..

Original account $3,500,000..
Banking group $1,074,500... ̂

Original account $4,337,200..

Original account $12,000,000.
Selling group $2,184,000.
Selling group $3,160,000
Syndicate $250,000
Selling group $250,000

Original account $1,000,000..
Distributing group $250,000.

Original account $11,500,000.
Banking group $4,966,250.._.
Selling group $1,000,000.
Purchase account $625,000. _.
Carrying account $107,000. _.

bonds.

Original account $3,440,000..

Banking group $911,000

Original account, $16,125,000.
Distributing s y n d i c a t e ,

$4,145,000.
Selling group, $4,000,000

< Bonds, loss.

2M

l

7,784.87
10,605. 00
14,000. 00

5, 796. 35

22,498.41

22, 387.50
5,025.83
2,125.00

3 30,474.62

125,939. 50

33,081. 30 H
5, 372. 50 O

Q
34,697. 60 W

121, 560.00
24,750.00
35, 550.00

3,325. 00

8,750.00
1,653. 60

86,250. 00
48,118. 81

7, 250.00

4 33,536.90

f 6,366.15
{ 29,670.00

14,266.26

137,062. 50

78, 351. 80

8

f
a
Hi

a

CO
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Question 9A. List of all stock and bond participations of not less than $250,000—Continued
CO

Name

The Chesapeake & Ohio
Ry. Co.

Republic Steel Corporation..

The Pure Oil Co

Boston & Maine R.R. Co

Pennsylvania Tank Line

B. F. Goodrich & Co

Republic of Chile

Van Sweringen Corporation-

Imperial Japanese Govern-
ment.

German Government.

Austrian Government-

Date

Jan. 14,1930

Jan. 27,1930

Mar. 17,1930

Mar. 21,1930

Mar. 25,1930

Apr. 21,1930

Apr. 23,1930

do

May 9,1930

June 11,1930

July 14,1930

Amount

$35,088,000

i 558,311

20,000,000

15,000,000

900,000

30,000,000

25,000,000

30,000,000

71,000,000

98, 250,000

25,000,000

Description of issue

Refunding and improve-
ment mortgage 4H per-
cent gold bonds, series B
due Jan. 1,1995.

New 6 percent preferred
stock, underwriting syn-
dicate.

10-year hxA percent sinking-
fund gold notes, due Mar.
1,1940.

First mortgage gold bonds,
series II, 5 percent, due
May 1,1955.

5 percent equipment trust
certificates, series BB,
basis due Oct. 1, 1930, to
1940.

15-year 6 percent convertible
gold debentures due under-
writing syndicate.

External loan sinking
fund 6-percent gold bonds,
due May 1,1963.

5-year 6 percent gold notes
(with warrants), due May
1,1935.

External loan of 1930; 35-year
sinking fund, 5H percent
gold bonds, due May 1,
1965.

International 5H percent
loan, 1930, 35-year gold
bonds.

International loan, 1930,
sinking fund 7 percent
gold bonds, American
tranche.

Percent
94

95

Public
offer-
ing

price

5-5.35

98

100

90

90

95

Syndicate managers

J. P . Morgan & Co.

Otis & Co—

Guaranty Co. of New York.

Kidder, Peabody & Co

Freeman & Co

Otis & Co. and associates

National City C o . . .

Guaranty Co. of New York.

J. P . Morgan & Co. and

J. P. Morgan & Co..

. .do-

Amount of our participation
Gross

amount
of com-
mission

Original account, $6,140,400- -
Distributing syndicate,

$250,000.
Selling group, $500,000.
Underwriting group, 12 per-

cent.
Banking group, $335,400
Selling group, $475,000
Banking group, $250,000

Original account, $1,312,500. _
Selling group, $786,000___.

Original account.

Syndicate account, $1,000,000
Took down $732,000 bonds.

Original account, $2,500,000..
Special buying account,

$1,500,000.
Banking group, $250,000
Selling group, $250,000
Original account, $17,000,000.
Intermediate group,

$5,044,000.
Syndicate account, $1,196,000
Selling group, $1,000,000
Original account, $9,333,750..
Group account, $2,500,000.__
Syndicate account, $1,500,000
Selling group, $1,500,000
Original account, $2,375,000..
P u r c h a s i n g syndicate,

$1,000,000.

Percent
1
V2

N e t profit
received

$49,123.20
5,900.00

130,615.17 m

2,934.75
9,500. 00
1,930. 31

12,814.07
10,807. 50

9,000. 00

16,470.00
6 8,750.00

21,875.00
750.00

1, 562. 50
3,437. 50

197,056.34
25, 220.00

23,671.00

74,670.00
12, 500.00

31,612. 50

19,000.00
7,900.00

O
Q

w
fed
M
O
M

o
G
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The Cincinnati Union Ter-
minal Co.

Texas & Pacific Ry. Co

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co

Boston & Maine R.R. Co

Taiwan Electric Power Co.,
Ltd.

The Cincinnati Union Ter-
minal Co.

Sept. 24,1930

Jan. 8,1931

Jan. 26,1931

Mar. 11,1931

June 25,1931

Nov. 18,1931

12,000,000

13,000,000

61,200,000

13,943,000

22,800,000

12,000,000

First mortgage 4^-percent
gold bonds, series A, due
July 1, 2020.

General and refunding mort-
gage 5-percent gold bonds,
series D, due Dec. 1,1980.

First and refunding mort-
gage 5-percent gold bonds,
series I, due Feb. 1,1981.

First mortgage gold bonds,
series JJ, 4%-percent, due
Apr. 1, 1961.

40-year sinking-fund 5Hs-per-
cent gold bonds, due July
1, 1971.

First mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series B, due
July 1, 2020.

102M

95

973^

do _ Original account, $4,000,000-
Kuhn, Loeb & Co Selling group, $2,500,000

J. P. Morgan & Co

do.__ _

Lee, Higginson & Co

J. P. Morgan & Co. and
associates.

J. P. Morgan & Co.
Kuhn, Loeb & Co._

Original account, $2,730,000.
Selling group, $1,500,000
Bond selling group $600,000..
Original account, $12,582,000.
Purchasing group, $9,180,000.
Syndicate, $1,000,000..
Selling group, $1,000,000
Original account, $1,220,000.

Original account, $5,200,000.
Intermediate group,$3,800,000
Syndicate, $955,000
Selling group, $500,000
Original account, $4,000,000..
Selling group, $1,210,000

42,250.00
26,750.00

10,237. 50
14,625.00
6,240.00

48,195.00
45,900.00
12,700. 00
12,608.81

42,900.00
17,499.00
12,162,50
42, 500.00
15,367.00 Q

W

tef
Moi Shares. fi Applied against cost of bonds.

I
O
HI
M

CO
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Recapitulation of all stocks and bond issues of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managers, 1927-31

BY YEARS

CO

Classification and year

1927
Foreign bonds

Do _
Domestic bonds
Railroad bonds

Domestic stocks „

1928
Foreign bonds . _ -
Domestic bonds
Railroad bonds _ _ -

1929
Foreign bonds
Domestic bonds -
Railroads _

1930
Foreign bonds
Domestic bonds __ _ _
Railroad bonds

1931
Domestic stocks

Foreign bonds
Railroad bonds _ _ _ __

Num-
ber of
issues

10

8
3

21

2

3
2
1

6

1
5
2

8

4
4
4

12

1

1
4

5

Amount of
issue

$239,840,000
(£2,000,000)

269,100,000
85,942,000

594,882,000
(£2,000,000)

21,400,000

81,812,000
6,150,000

10,000,000

97,962,000

10,000,000
138,000,000
56,784,000

204,784,000

219,250,000
230,000,000
62,988,000

512, 238,000

2 558, 311

22,800,000
100,143,000

122,943,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

$24,110,000
(£400,000)
20,045,833
3,742,000

47,897,833
(£400,000)

2100,000

5,598,000
1,387, 500
4,848,300

11,815,800

1,000,000
18,440, 000
16,337, 200

35,777,200

31, 208, 750
16,125,000
12,352, 500

59, 686, 250

2 70,000

5,200,000
20,532,000

25,732,000

Intermediate
group

$10,248,100

11,488,750
1, 525,000

23,261,850

2 50,200

2,884, 500

2,884, 500

250,000
7,933,750

8,183,750

10,044,000
5, 645, 000

250,000

15,939,000

335,400

3,800,000
10,180,000

13,980,000

Selling
group

$600,000

1,265,000

1,865,000

2 2,500

100,000

1,212,000

1,312,000

1, 250,000
5,334,000

6,584,000

5,296,000
4,982,000
3, 786,000

14,064,000

475,000

1,455,000
4,310,000

5, 765,000

Net profit

Original
group

$194,215.55

162,023.51
29,577.81

385,816.87

138,987. 67

36, 387. 50
48,437.91

7, 784.87

92,610. 28

8, 750.00
155,367.45
156,257.60

320,375.05

312, 601.34
137,062. 50
113,187. 27

562,851.11

130, 615.17

42,900,00
113,541.31

156,441.31

Intermediate
group

$70,660.15

59, 226. 52
13,574.65

143,461.32

33,150.37

18, 754.15

18, 754.15

1,653.60
35,883.17

37,536.77

46,370.00
49, 682.46
1,180.00

97, 232.46

2,934. 75

17,499.00
52, 250.00

69,749.00

Selling
group

$5,970.00

8,141.15

14, i l l . 15

4,375.00

2,125.00

10,605.00

12,730.00

8,912. 50
60,300.00

69,212. 50

55,283.50
60,819. 65
42,277.50

158, 380. 65

9, 500.00

12,162. 50
42, 582.00

54,744. 50

Total net
profit

i $270,845.70

229,391.18
43,152.46

543,389.34

176, 513.04

57, 266.65
3 48,437.91

18,389.87

124,094.43

10,403.60
200,163.12
216, 557.60

427,124.32

414, 254.84
247, 564.61
156, 644.77

818,464. 22

143,049.92

72,561. 50
208,373.31

280,934.81

oo
W

8w>
o
tei

i
GO
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SUMMARY—BONDS

1927 _ _ _

1928
1929 _
1930
1931 _

21

6
8
12
5

52

$594,882,000

$97,962,000
204, 784,000
502, 238,000
122,943,000

1, 534,809,000
£2, 000,000

$47,897,833
£400,000

$11,815,800
35, 777, 200
59, 686,250
25, 732,000

180,909,083
£400,000

$23,261,850

2,884, 500
8,183, 750
15,939,000
13,980,000

64, 249,100

$1, 865,000

1,312, 000
6, 584,000
14,064,000
5, 765, 000

29, 590,000

$385,816. 87

92, 610. 28
320,375.05
562, 851.11
156,441. 31

1, 518, 094. 62

$143,461. 32

18, 754.15
37, 536. 77
97, 232.46
69, 749.00

366, 733. 70

$14, 111. 15

12, 730,00
69, 212. 50
158,380. 65
54, 744. 50

309,178. 80

$543,389.34

124,094. 43
427,124.32
818,464. 22
280,934.81

2,194,007.12

SUMMARY—STOCKS
1927 __>
1930 _ _ _

2
1

3

21,400,000
2558,311

21,958,311

2100,000
2 70,000

2170,000

2 50,200
335,400

385, 600

2 2, 500
475,000

477, 500

$138,987. 67
130, 615.17

269, 602. 84

$33,150. 37
2,934. 75

36, 085.12

$4,375.00
9, 500.00

13, 875.00

$176, 513.04
143,049.92

319, 562.96

BY CLASS
Foreign bonds, 1927 _ _

1928 .
1929
1930
1931 _ _

Total

Domestic bonds, 1927 __.
1928
1929 _
1930 „

Total --.__.

Railroad bonds, 1927
1928
1929 _
1930. .
1931

Total _.__

Domestic stock, 1927 _
1930 ^

Total

10

3
1
4
1

19

8
2
5
4

19

3
1
2
4
4

14

2
1

3

$239, 840,000
(£2,000,000)
81,812,000
10,000,000

219, 250,000
22,800,000

573,702,000
(£2,000,000)

269,100,000
6 150 000

138,000,000
230,000,000

643, 250,000

85,942,000
10,000,000
56, 784,000
62,988,000
100,143,000

315, 857,000

2 1,400,000
2 558,311

2 1,958,311

$24,110,000
(£400,000)
5,580,000
1,000,000

31, 208,750
5,200,000

57,098, 750
(£400,000)

20,045,833
1 387 500

18,440,000
16,125,000

55,998, 333

3,742,000
4, 848, 300
16, 337,200
12, 352, 500
20, 532,000

57,812,000

2 100,000
2 70,000

2 170,000

$10, 248,100

2,884, 500
250,000

10,044,000
3,800,000

27, 226, 600

11,488, 750

7,933, 750
5,645,000

25,067, 500.

1, 525,000

# , 250,000
10,180,000

11,955,000
2 50, 200
335,400

385, 600

$600, 000

100,000

5, 296, 000
1,455,000

7,451,000

1, 265,000

1, 250,000
4,982,000

7, 497,000

1, 212,000
5, 334,000
3, 786,000

> 4,310,000.

14, 642, 000

2 2, 500
475, 000

477, 500

$194, 215. 55

36, 387. 50
8, 750. 00

312, 601. 34
42,900. 00

594,854. 39

162,023. 51
48 437 91
155, 367.45
137,062. 50

502, 891. 37

29, 577.81
7, 784. 87

156, 257. 60
If 113,187. 27

113, 541. 31

420, 348.86

138,987. 67
130, 615.17

269, 602. 84

$70, 660.15

18, 754.15
1, 653. 60

46, 370. 00
17,499.00

154,936.90

59, 226. 52

35,883.17
49,682.46

144, 792.15

13, 574.65

] ' "1,180.00
52, 250.00

67,004. 65

33,150. 37
2,934. 75

36,085.12

$5,970.00

2,125.00

55, 283. 50
12,162. 50

75, 541. 00

8,141.15

8,912. 50
60,819.65

77, 873. 30

10, 605.00
60,300.00
42,277. 50
42,582.00

155, 764. 50

4,375.00
9,500. 00

13,875. 00

i $270, 845. 70

57, 266. 65
10, 403. 60

414, 254. 84
72, 561. 50

825, 332. 29

229, 391.18
3 48,437.91
200,163.12
247,564.61

725, 556.82

43,152.46
18, 389.87

216, 557.60
75 f 156,644.77

208,373.31

643,118.01

176, 513.04
143,049.92

319, 562.96

i Plus 100 stock warrants. 2 Shares. .3 And 1,100 common stock.
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Recapitulation of all stocks and bond issues of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managers, 1927-81—Continued

SUMMARY—BONDS

Classification and year

Foreign bonds, 1927-31.,

Domestic bonds, 1927-31
Railroad bonds, 1927-31

Total bonds

Num-
ber of
issues

19

19
14

52

Amount of
issue

$573,702,000
(£2,000,000)
643,250,000
315,857,000

1,532,809,000
(£2,000,000)

Amount of participation

Original
group

$57,098,750
(£400,000)

55,998,333
57,812,000

170,909,083
£400,000

Intermediate
group

$27,226,600

25,067,500
11,955,000

64,249,100

. Selling
group

$7,451,000

7,497,000
14,642,000

29,590,000

Net profit

Original
group

$594,854.39

502,891.37
420,348.86

1, 518,094.62

Intermediate
group

$154,936.90

144,792.15
67,004.65

366, 733. 70

Selling
group

$75,541.00

77,873.30
155,764. 50

309,178.80

Total net
profit

$825,332. 29

725, 556. 82
643,118.01

2,194,007.12

SUMMARY—STOCKS

CO

00

O
Q
W

g

i

I
I
CD

Domestic stocks, 1927-31..

1 Shares.

3 i $1,958,311 U70,000 $385,600 $477,500 $269,602.84 $36,085.12 $13,875.00 $319,562.96
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NO. $1
Participations of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managefS

FOREIGN BONDS

! No.

[•
to
-* 2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

Date of
partici-
pation

1927
Jan. 13

Mar. 19

Mar. 28

Apr. 4

Apr. 27

June 30

Oct. 14

June 16

May 13

July 27

Name of issue

Government of
the Argentine
Nation.

CityofTokyo._._

City of Rome

Kingdom of the
Serbs, Croats
and Slovenes.

Argentine Gov-
ernment.

R e p u b l i c of
Cuba.

Republic of Po-
land.

Republic of Es-
tonia.

United Electric
Service Co.

United Steel
Works Corpo-
ration.

Description

External sinking-fund
6 percent gold bond
issue of Feb. 1,1927.

External loan of 1927
sinking-fund, 5J-S
percent gold bonds.

External loan of 1927
sinking-fund 6££
percent gold bonds.

7 percent secured ex-
ternal gold bonds,
series B.

1927 external sinking-
fund 6 percent gold
bonds May 1,1927.

Serial 5y2 percent gold
bonds.

Stabilization loan 1927
7 percent external
sinking-fund gold
bonds.

Banking currency re-
form 7 percent loan
of 1927.

External first mort-
gage sinking-fund
gold bonds 7 percent
series A.

20-year §y2 percent
sinking-fund deben-
tures, series A.

Due date

Feb. 1,1961

Oct. 1,1961

Apr. 1,1952

Nov. 1,1962

May 1,1961

July 1,1928 to
July 1,1937.

Oct. 15,1947

July 1,1967

1956

July 1,1947

Amount of
issue

$27,000,000

20,640,000

30,000,000

30,000,000

21,200,000

9,000,000

62,000, 000
£2,000,000

4,000,000

6,000,000

30,000,000

239,840, 000
£2,000,000

Syndicate man-
agers

J. P. Morgan &
Co., National
City Co.

J. P Morgan and
associates.

J. P. Morgan &
Co. , National
City Co.

Blair & Co., Inc.,
Chase Securities
Corporation and
associates.

J. P. Morgan &
Co., National
City Co.

J. P. Morgan &
Co.

BankersTrust Co.
and associates.

Hallgarten & Co__

J. A Sisto & Co

International Ac-
ceptance Bank,
Inc.

Amount of participation

Original
group

$4,910,000

3,000,000

1,800,000

12,400,000
£400,000

2,000,000

24,110,000
£400,000

Inter-
mediate
group

$400,000

4,384,000

700,000

2, 219,100

300, 000

}l, 995,000

250,000

10,248,100

Selling
group

$200,000

250,000

150, 000

600,000

Net profit

Original
group

$40, 507. 50

14,400. 26

2,940. 00

166,842.41

«30,474. 62

194,215.55

Inter-
mediate
group

$3,316.00

23,163.36

6, 600.00

15,138. 66

2, 214.00

14,498. 68

2,738.95

2,990.50

70, 660.15

Selling
group

$2,000.00

2, 470.00

1, 500.00

5,970.00

Total
profit

$5, 316. 00

66,140. 86

8,100. 00

29, 538.92

2, 214. 00

2,940. 00

181, 341. 09

»30,474.'62

1 2, 738.95

2,990. 50

1270,845.70

1 Plus 100 stock warrants. * Loss.
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Participations of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managers—Continued

FOREIGN BONDS—Continued
GO

o

No.

1

2

3

1

1

2

3

4

1

Date of
partici-
pation

1928
Jan 23

Aug. 31

Oct. 30

1929
Mar. 11

1930
Apr. 23

May 9

June 11

July 14

1931
June 25

Name of issue

Republic of Chile
Ry.

Republic of Chile.

The Oriental De-
velopment Co.,
Ltd,

Republic of Chile-

Republic of Chile.

Imperial Japanese
Government.

German Govern-
ment.

Austrian Govern-
ment.

Taiwan Electric
Power Co., Ltd.

Description

Refunding sinking-
fund 6-percent gold
external bonds.

External loan sinking-
fund 6-percent gold
bonds.

External loan 30-year
5^-percent gold de-
bentures.

External loan sinking-
fund 6-percent gold
bonds.

External 6 percent

External loan of 1930
35-year sinking-fund
5J^-percent g o l d
bonds.

International 5^-per-
cent loan, 1930, 35-
year gold bonds.

International Loan,
1930, sinking-fund 7-
percent gold bonds
American Tranche.

40-year sinking-fund
5J4-percent go ld
bonds.

Due date

Jan. 1,1961

Sept. 1,1961

Nov. 1,1958

Mar. 1,1962

May 1,1963

May 1,1965

June 1,1965

July 1,1957

July 1,1971

issue

$45,912,000

16,000,000

19,900,000

81,812,000

10,000,000

25,000,000

71,000,000

98,250,000

25,000,000

219,250,000

22,800,000

Syndicate man-
agers

National City Co

d o . .

do

do

National City Co.

J. P. Morgan &
Co. and associ-
ates.

J. P. Morgan &
Co.

do

J. P . Morgan &
Co. and associ-
ates.

Amount of participation

Original
group

$1,600,000

3,980,000

5,598,000

1,000,000

2,500,000

17,000,000

9,333,750

2,375,000

31,208,750

5,200,000

Inter-
mediate

group

$1,000,000

884,500

1,000,000

2,884,500

250,000

1,500,000

5,044,000

2,500,000

1,000,000

10,044,000

3,800,000

Selling
group

$100,000

100,000

2,296,000

3,000,000

5,296,000

1,455,000

Original
group

$14,000

22,387.50

36,387. 50

8,750.00

21,875.00

197,056.34

74,670.00

19,000.00

312,601.34

42,900.00

Net profit

Inter-
mediate

group

$7,931.97

5,796.35

5,025.83

18,754.15

1,653.60

750.00

25,220.00

12,500.00

7,900.00

46,370.00

17,499.00

Selling
group

$2,125

2,125

23,671.00

31,612.50

55,283.50

12,162.50

profit

$7,931.97

19,796.35

29,538.33

57,266.65

10,403.60

22, 625.00

245,947.34

118, 782, 50

26,900.00

414, 254.84

72, 561. 50
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DOMESTIC BONDS

1927
Jan, 19

Apr. 2

Apr, 15

May 10

Sept. 15

Oct. 11

Oct. 18

Oct. 26

1928
Oct. 1

Nov. 7

1929
Jan. 2

Sept. 13

California Petro-
leum Corpora-
tion.

Federal Land
Bank.

Shell Union Oil
Corporation.

The Chesapeake
Corporation.

Tidewater Asso-
ciated Trans-
port Corpora-
tion.

do _

Edison Electric
Illuminating
Co. (Boston).

Shell Pipe Line
Corporation,

Total-

A b r a h a m &
Straus.

Nathan Straus,
Inc.

Total-

Cigar Stores Real-
ty Hold ings ,
Inc.

Shell Union OH
Corporation.

12-year convertible 5s
S. F. gold deben-
tures.

m percent

20-year 5 percent sink-
ing-fund gold de-
bentures.

20-year 5 percent col-
lateral trust bonds,
convertible.

First lien lO^year Ma-
rine Equipment 5
percent sinking-fund
gold bonds.

do-..

3-year 4M percent gold
notes.

25-year 5 percent sink-
ing-fund gold de-
bentures.

15-year 5 H - p e r c e n t
gold debentures.

10-year sinking fund
6-percent converti-
ble bonds.

20-year 5 ^ - p e r c e n t
sinking land gold
debentures, series A;

5-percent sinking fund
gold debentures
with warrants.

Nov. 1,1938

May 1,1957

May 1,1947

May 15,1947

1937

1937

Nov. 1,1930

Nov. 1,1952

Oct. 1,1943

Jan. 1,1949

Oct. 1,1949

$8,000,000

100,000,000

50,000,000

48,000,000

1,800,000

1,300,000

30,000,000

30,000,000

269,100,000

5,150,000

1,000,000

6,150,000

10,000,000

50,000,000

Blair & Co., Inc..
H a l l g a r t e n &
Co.

Alexander Brown
& Sons and asso-
ciates.

Lee Higginson &
Co.

J. P. Morgan &
Co., Guaranty
Co. of New
York.

Blair & Co., Inc.,
Chase Securities
Corporation.

Blair & Co., Chase
Securities Cor-
poration.

Lee Higginson &
Co. and asso-
ciates.

Lee Higginson &
Co.

$1,000,000

11,500,000

375,000

270,833

Lehman Bros

J. A. Sisto & Co--

Guaranty Co. of
New York.

Lee Higginson &
Co,

6,900,000

1,287,500

100,000

1,387,500

3, 500,000

11,500,000

$731,250

5,787,500

2,250,000

145,000

2,575,000

20,045,833 11,488,7501,265,000162,023. 51

1,074,500

$11,250.00

$265,000

250,000109,064.48

5,854.87

1,354.16

500,000

250,000

4,966,2501,000,000

34,500.00

22,498. 41

25,939. 50

48,437.91

33,081.30

86,250.00

$4,251.88

$1,891.15

28,937.50

12,095.00

639.11

13,303.03

59,226.52

5,372. 50

48,118.81

$15,501.88

1,891.15

3,125.00141,126.98

12,095.00

5,854.87

2,500.00

625.00

1,993.27

2,500.00

48,428.03

8,141.15 229,391.18

22,498.41

25,939. 50

248,437.91

38,453.80

7,250.00141,618.81

J Plus 1,100 shares of common stocky CO
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Participations of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managers-?—Continued

FOREIGN BONDS
00

3

No.
Date of
partici-
pation

Name of issue Description Due date Amount of
issue

Syndicate man-
agers

Amount of participation

Original
group

Inter-
mediate
group

Selling
group

Net profit

Original
group

Inter-
mediate
group

Selling
group

Total
profit

1929
Aug. 29

Oct. 17

Jan. 30

Jan. 11

Mar. 17

Apr. 21

Apr. 23

Hotel Waldorf-
Astoria Corpo-
ration.

Southern Bell
Telephone &
Telegraph.

Alleghany Cor-
poration.

First mortgage lease-
hold 7-percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds
with warrants.

First mortgage sink-
ing fund gold bonds.

15-year collateral trust
convertible 5 per-
cent.

Sept. 1,1954

Jan. 1,1941

Feb. 1,1944

$11,000,000

32,000,000

35,000,000

Hayden, Stone &
Co., Hallgarten
& Co., Kissel
Kinnicutt & Co.

J. P . Morgan &
Co.

. . . . .do

$3,440,000

$732,000

911,000

250,000

$36,036.15

$250,000

14,266. 26

1,662.50 $1,662.50

«$33,536.90

50,302.41

3,325.00

Total.. 138,000,000

American Tele-
phone & Tele-
graph.

Pure Oil Co

B. F. Goodrich
& Co.

Van Sweringen
Corporation.

35-year 5-percent gold
debentures.

10-year 5 ^ - p e r c e n t
sinking fund gold
notes.

15-year convertible 6-
percent gold deben-
tures.

5-year 6-percent gold
notes with warrants.

Feb. 1,1965

Mar. 1,1940

June 1,1945

May 1,1935

150,000,000

20,000,000

30,000,000

30,000,000

J. P . Morgan &
Co.

Guaranty Co. of
New York.

Otis & Co. and
Associates.

Guaranty Co. of
New York.

18,440,000

16,125,000

7,933,7501,250,000155,367.45 8,912.50 200,163.12

4,145,000 4,000,000 137,062.50

250,000

1,000,000

250,000

29,719.65 48,632.15 215,414.30

732,000

250,000

1,930.31

16,470.00

1,562.50

8,750.00

3,437.50

1,930.31

25,220.00

5,000.00

Total.. 230,000,000 16,125,000 5,645,000 4,982,000137,062.50 49,682.46 60,819.65 247,564.61

Q
W

8w

i

o
o

RAILROAD BONDS

1927
Feb. 28

May 7

Hocking Valley
Ry. Co,

Erie R.R. Co

4^1-percent secured
gold notes.

Refunding and im-
provement mortgage
5-percent gold notes.

Sept. 1,1927

May 1,1967

$5,000,000

50,000,000

J. P Morgan &
Co.

do._

$875,000

250,000

$907.81

2,117.50

1

2,117.50
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3 Aug. 27

1928
Aug. 15

1929
Jan. 26

Jan. 28

1930
Mar. 21

Mar. 25

Sept. 24

Jan. 14

1931
Jan. 8

Jan. 26

Mar. 11

Nov. 18

Boston & Maine
K.R. Co.

Brooklyn Man-
hattan Transit
Corporation.

Chesapeake &
Ohio Ry. Co.

Railway Express
Agency, Inc.

Total

Boston & Maine
Railroad Co.

Pennsylvania
Tank Line.

Cincinnati Union
Terminal Co.

Chesapeake &
Ohio Railway
Co.

Total-

Texas & Pacific
Ry. Co.

Missouri Pacific
R.R. Co.

Boston & Maine
R.R. Co.

Cincinnati Union
Terminal Co.

First mortgage gold
bonds series AC, 5
percent.

Total _
1-year 6-percent se-

cured gold notes.

Refunding and im-
provement mort-
gage 4J4-percent gold
bonds series A.

5 percent serial gold
bonds, series A.

First mortgage gold
bonds series II 5
percent.

5 percent equipment
trust certificates ser-
ies BB.

First mortgage 4^j-
percent gold bonds
series A.

Refunding and im-
provement mort-
gage 4^-per cent
gold bonds series B.

General and refund-
ing gold bonds, 5-
percent series D.

First and refunding
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series 1.

First mortgage gold
bonds,seriesJJ.4%%

First mortgage 5-per-
M cent gold bonds,

Sept. 1,1967

Aug. 15,1929

Oct. 1,1993

May 1,1955

July

Jan.

1,2020

1,1935

Dec.

Feb.

Apr.

July

1.1980

1.1981

1,1961

1,2020

30,942,000

85,942,000

10,000,000

24, 784, 000

32, 000, 000

Chase Securities
Corporation and
associates.

J. P. Morgan &
Co.

do

56, 784, 000

15, 000, 000

900, 000

12, 000, 000

35,088,000

62,988, 000

13, 000,000

61, 200,000

13,943,000

12,000,000

100,143,000

Kidder, Peabody
& Co. and asso-
ciates.

4,337,200

12,000,000

16, 337, 200

Kidder, Peabody
&Co.

Freeman & Co

J. P . Morgan &
Co., Kuhn,
Loeb & Co.

J. P . Morgan &
Co.

J.P. Morgan & Co.

do

Lee Higginson &
Co.

J. P. Morgan &
Co.; KuhnLoeb
&Co.

2,867,000 1,275, 000

3, 742,000

4,848,300

1,312, 500

900,000

4,000, 000

6,140, 000

12,352, 500

1, 525,000

34,697. 60

5,334,000 121,560.00

5,334,000 156, 257, 60

250, 000

2, 730,000

12, 582,000 10,180, 0001,

1,220,000

4,000,000

20, 532,00010,180,000 4,310,000113,541.31

28,670.00 11,457.15.—..— 40,127.15

1, 212,00 07,784.87

786, 000

2, 500,000

500, 000

250, 000 3, 786, 000113,187. 27

2,100,000

, 000,000

1,210,000

29, 577.81

12,814. 07

>, 000. 00

42,250.00

49,123. 20

10,237. 50

48,195.00

12,608.81

42,500.00

13, 574. 65

34,697.60

60,300.00181,860.00

60,300.00 216,557.60

10,807.50

1,180.00

52,250

52,250

10, 605

26,750.00

4, 720.00

1,180,0042,277.50

20,865

43,152.46

18,389.87

23,621.57

9,000.00

69,000.00

55,023. 20

156,644. 77

31,102. 50

6,350106,795.00

12,608.81

15,367 57,867

42,582 208,373.31

CO

CO
Loss. 3 Due serially to Mar. 1, 1949. * Oct. 1, 1930/40.
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Participations of over $250,000 in which other companies acted as managers—Continued
DOMESTIC STOCK

CO

No.
Date of
partici-
pation

Name of issue Description Due date Amount of
issue

Amount of participation

Syndicate man-
agers Original

group
Inter-

mediate
group

Selling
group

Net profit

Original
group

Inter-
mediate
group

Selling
group

Total
profit

1927
Jan. 19

Apr. 15

1930
Jan. 27

* Shares.

Consolidated Gas
Co. of New
York.

United Cigar
Stores Co.

5 percent cumulative
preferred.

6 percent preferred

Total-
Republic Steel

Corporation.
6 percent preferred-

a 1,200,000

2 200,000

National City Co_

Guaranty Co. of
New York.

2 20,000

2 80,000

2 30,000

2 20,200 2 2, 500

$38,983. 26 $15,000. 00

100,004.41

$53,983.26

18,150.37 $4,375.00122,529.78

2 1,400,000 2100,000 2 50, 200 2,500138,987.67 33,150.37 4,375.00 176,513.04

558,311 Otis & Co.. 2 70,000 335,400 475,000130,615.17 2,934.75

Q
W

9,500.00143,049.92 O

I

a
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EXHIBIT NO. 32

QUESTION 9B.—List of all stock and bond issues originated and managed by us and in which we participated to the extent of not less than $250,000

No. Name Date

Jan.

Jan.

Jan.

Feb.

Mar.

Mar.

Mar.

Apr.

May

June

June

June

14,1927

26,1927

31,1927

9,1927

2,1927

7,1927

10,1927

26,1927

19,1927

3,1927

7,1927

9,1927

—do

June, 1927

Amount

$5,783,000

3,000,000

95,000,000

20,572,000

16,000,000

22,000,000

5, 231, 000

17,350,000

26,835,000

20,000,000

35,000,000

15,000,000

i 632,425

12,000,000

Description of issue Cost
price

Public
offering

price
Gross

spread Our participations Net profit
realized

Pacific Fruit Express.

Gulf, Mobile & Northern
R. R. Co.

Missouri Pacific RR. Co

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

The Texas & Pacific Ry. Co.

The Pennsylvania, Ohio &
Detroit R.R. Co.

The Northern Central Ry.
Co.

Illinois Central R.R. Co.
and Chicago, St. Louis &
New Orleans R.R. Co.

Union Pacific R.R. Co

Southern Pacific Co. Oregon
lines.

The Hudson Coal Co

City of Copenhagen

The Baltimore & Ohio R.R.
Co.

Western Maryland Ry. Co..

1 Shares.

5-percent equipment trust certifi-
cates, series D, due Apr. 1,1927,
to 1941.

First mortgage 5-percent gold
bonds, series C, due Oct. 1,1950.

First and refunding mortgage 5-
percent gold bonds, series F, due
Mar. 1,1977.

First and refunding mortgage 43^-
percent gold bonds, due May 1,
2037.

General and refunding mortgage
5-percent gold bonds, series B,
due Apr. 1, 1977.

First and refunding mortgage 43^-
percent gold bonds series A due
Apr. 1,1977.

General and refunding mortgage
43^-percent gold bonds series A
due Mar. 1,1974.

Joint first refunding mortgage 4J^-
percent bonds series C due Dec.
1,1963.

40-year 43^-percent gold bonds due
July 1,1967.

First mortgage 4^-percent bonds
series A, due Mar. 1,1977.

First mortgage sinking-fund 5-
percent gold bonds series A due
June 1,1962.

25-year 5-percent gold bonds due
June 1,1952.

Common stock syndicate under-
writing.

First and refunding mortgage 53^-
percent gold bonds, series A, due
July 1,1977.

Percent

97M

9 7 ^

97

95

98

94.29

10534

Percent

100

95

95

Percent
1%

2%

2H

1 0 0 ^

3

2.71

2.25

3

Original account, $5,783,000
Selling group $386,000

Original account $3,000,000
Purchase group, $850,000
Original account $80,750,000
Syndicate account, $3,415,000
Selling group, $2,000,000
Original account, $16,457,600
Selling group, $1,000,000

Original account $16,000,000
Selling group, $750,000

Original account $18,500,000 _
Purchase group $3,050,000
Selling group $4,000,000
Original account $4,231,000
Selling group $2,750,000-

Original account $15,050,000
Purchase group $2,050,000
Selling group $2,974,000
Original account $26,835,000
Purchase group $2,660,000
Selling group $256,000
Original account $18,250,000
Purchase group $4,525,000
Selling group $5,055,000
Original account $28,000,000
Syndicate $3,515,000
Selling group $1,000,000 _
Original account $10,000,000

Original account 252,970 shares. . . .
Syndicate 48,870 shares
Original account $4,800,000.__

Purchase group $1,265,000

$60,716.25
482.50

30,000.00
5,169. 55

807,500.00
22,532.10
8,425.50

220,746.38
7, 500.00

163,261.99
7, 500.00

189,375. 00
9, 425. 52

30, 000.00
41,081. 28
20, 625. 00

153,375.00
14,933.75
11,455.44

268,350.00
17,011.17
1, 721.25

184, 687.50
27,913.54
26,325.50

290, 500.00
22,787.41
10,000.00

112,372.93

252,970.00
69,684.90
48,000.00
6,691.05

O

W

X
Q

O

i
to

CO

3
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QUESTION 9B.—List of all stock and bond issues originated and managed by us and in which we participated to the extent of not less than $250,000—
Continued

No.

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

Name

North German Lloyd

Paramount Famous Lasky
Corporation.

The Youngstown Sheet &
Tube Co.

Missouri, Kansas & Texas
R.R. Co.

International Great North
ern R.R. Co.

New Orleans, Texas &
Mexico Ry. Co.

Texarkana Union Station

Southern Pacific Co

The Denver & Rio Grande
Western Railroad Co,

American & Continental

Inland Steel Co

Wabash Railway Co

City of Copenhagen

Chicago, Milwaukee & St.
Paul Ry. Co.

Mortgage Bank of Chile

Union Pacific R.R. Co.

Date

Oct. 22,1927

Nov. 14,1927

Nov. 21,1927

Dec. 1,1927

Dec. 22,1927

do

Dec. 22,1927

Jan. 30,1928

Mar. 2,1928

Mar. 7,1928

Mar. 17,1928

Mar, 21,1928

Apr. 24,1928

Apr. 25,1928

Apr. 30,1928

May 2,1928

Amount

$20,000,000

16,000,000

75,000,000

13, 600,000

5, 500, 000

5,900,000

1, 500,000

29,400,000

12f 000, 000

7,500,000

30, 000,000

17,867,000

12, 000,000

24, 000, 000

20, 000,000

20,000, 000

Description of issue

20-year 6-percent sinking-fund
gold bonds due Nov. 1,1947.

20-year 6-percent sinking-fund
gold bonds due Dec. 1,1947.

First mortgage sinking-fund 5-per-
cent gold bonds series A, due
Jan. 1, 1978.

Prior lien mortgage 4^-percent
gold bonds series D, due Jan. 1,
1978

First mortgage 5-percent gold
bonds, series C, due July 1,1956.

First mortgage 4^-percent gold
bonds, series D, due Aug. 1? 1956.

5-percent trust certificates series

40-year 4^-percent gold bonds due
"Mnr 1 IQfiR

Refunding and improvement
mortgage 5-percent gold bonds
series B due Apr. 1, 197S.

15-year 5-percent gold debentures
Hnp Anr 1 1Q4^

First mortgage sinking fund 4H-
percent gold bonds due Apr. 1,
1978.

Refunding and general mortgage
4H-percent gold bonds series C
rhio Anr 1 1Q7R25-year 4^-percent gold bonds due
May 1, 1953.

General mortgage 4H-percent gold
bonds, series E, due May 1,1989.

Guaranteed sinking fund 6-percent
gold bonds of 1928, due Apr. 30,
1961.

40-year 4-percent gold bonds due
June 1, 1968.

Cost
price

Percent
90

95

98

9734

99H

95%

100

97%

93H

95H

92

93

92.077

100

91%

903^

Public
offering

price

Percent
94

99^

101

99%

101%

98

101%

99%

96

97^

95

95^

94K

102^

95%

92%

Gross
spread

Percent
4

4J^

3

23^

2%

2M

1%

2K

2K

2%

3

2M

2.423

2y2

4+. 565

Our participations

Purchase group $1,925,000
Original account $10,000,000 _
Selling group $277,000
Original account $10,000,000 __
Purchase group $1,875,000
Original account $67,500,000 .-
Syndicate account $2,235,000
Selling group $8,100,000— ._
Original account $3,740,000
Selling group $2,125,000

Original account $5,200,000...
Selling group $1,865,000
Original account $4,220,000
Selling group $100,000
Original account $1,500,000

Original account $26,800,000
Purchase group, $1,675,000
Original account, $9,000,000

Original account, $3,500,000. ._

Original account, $24,000,000 _
Purchase group, $1,225.000...
Selling group, $6,700,000
Original account, $17,867,000 _
Selling group, $1,800,000 _

Original account, $8,000,000—<,

Original account, $12,000,000
Purchase group, $3,600,000.
Selling group, $2,500,000. _ _._
Original account, $6,000,000

Original account, $20,000,000

Net profit
realized

$6,305.20
96,875.00
2,866.25

180,000.00
14,581. 78

686,250.0C
11,713.47
81,000. 0C
49,980.80
48,467.01

56,978.61
13,987. 50
44, 780.43

875.0C
$21,000.00

271,250.00
9,804.19

91,303.56

45,000.96

249,000.00
7,022.50

" 37,500. 00
199,767.23
18,000.00

66,019.85

120,000.00
13,252.06
18,750. 00
59,868.86

175,685,80

CO

3?

o
Q
W

Xa
W
55o
tei

o

g
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Southern Pacific o

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co

North German Lloyd-
Pennsylvania Co

United States Rubber Co
Mid Continent Petroleum

Corporation.
Westinghouse Electric Man-

ufacturing Co.
Chicago & North Western

Ry. Co.
American Refrigerator Trans-

it Co.

The Texas & Pacific Ry. Co_

Southern Pacific Co

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co

Central of Georgia Ry. Co..

The City of New York___

Chicago & Northwestern Ry.

Mortgage Bank of Chile

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

The Pennroad Corporation..

July 25,1928

Oct. 4,1928

Oct. 26,1928
Nov. 7,1928

Dec. 11,1928

Dec. 21,1928

Dec. 27,1928

Jan. 8,1929

Feb. 6,1929

Mar. 5,1929

Mar. 11,1929

Mar. 14,1929

May 2,1929

May 7,1929

June 7,1929

June 26,1929

Oct. 10,1929

Oct. 8,1929

4,815,000

25,000,000

» 175,000
50,000,000

1728,412

* 447,912

i 296, 252

3,577,000

2,100,000

20,000,000

65,166,000

46,392,000

10,000,000

52,000,000

3,971,000

20,000,000

72,335,000

13,025,000

4K-percent equipment trust cer-
tificates, series K due Aug. 1,
1929 to 1943.

First and refunding mortgage,
5-percent gold bonds series G due
Nov. 1,1978.

American shares for common stock.
35-year 4M percent secured gold

bonds, due Nov. 1,1963.

Common stock underwriting syn-
dicate.

do

. d o -

General mortgage gold 4H percent
bonds, due Nov. 1,1987.

Equipment trust 5 percent certif-
icates. Series G, due Feb. 1,
1930 to 1944.

General refunding mortgage 5 per-
cent gold bonds series C, due
Apr. 1,1979.

40-year 4H percent gold bonds of
1929, due May 1, 1969 under-
writing syndicate.

20-year 53^ percent convertible
gold bonds series A due May 1,
1949, underwriting syndicate.

Refunding and general mortgage
5 percent gold bonds, series C,
due Apr. 1,1959.

5% percent gold corporate stock,
due Dec. 15, 1932.

4M percent equipment trust cer-
tificates, series Q, due Oct. 1,
1930 to 1940.

Guarantee sinking-fund 6 percent
gold bonds of 1929, due May 1,
1962.

20-year 4% percent convertible
gold bonds, series A, due Nov. 1,
1949, underwriting.

Voting trust certificates for com-
mon stock.

63. 532
96>

32

28>

102^

98

97!

96%

91]

95

95H

101.412

97

89}

973^

$15-14. 50

98H

69
99

35

31

105

99

993^

94

97H

98M

97

92

100

$16.50

X

5.468
2%

3

3 2Ĵ

8 1/^

Original account, $4,365,000... .

Original account, $21,250,000._.
Selling group, $850,000.

Original account, 70,000 shares
Original account, $45,500,000
Syndicate account, $4,950,000
Selling group, $6,615,000
Original account, 582,730 shares
Syndicate account, 51,512 shares. - .
Original account, 223,956 shares
Syndicate account, 25,606 s h a r e s -
Original account, 197,502 shares
Syndicate account, 24,502 shares...
Original account, $3,506,000

Original account, $2,100,000

Original account, $15,000,000
Selling group, $500,000

Original account, $60,166,000
Syndicate account, $1,611,000

Original account, $39,433,000
Syndicate account, $417,000

2% Original account $8,500,000
Selling group $500,000 _

Original account $6,000,000

Original account $57,868,000
Syndicate account $6,025,000..._,._

Original account 3,025,000 shares._
Syndicate account 57,000 shares

(syndicate distribution to apply
against cost of shares taken up
from syndicate).

12,037.50

193,934.17
10,625.00

140,167. 70
461, 468. 75

33, 576. 21
66,031.04

604, 581.96
105,937. 77
223, 956.00

38, 579.81
197, 501.33

43, 866. 71
28, 616.00

30, 500.00

190,295.92
7, 500.00

607,910.00
23, 616.19

403,030. 50
6, 653.42

90,815.93
6, 250.00

4 24, 288.91

578,680.00
38,559.86

1, 512,812.50
69,924.08

1 Shares.
2 Not offered for sale.

3 Plus 1% percent interest gain.
* Loss.

5 2 percent as to shares taken up by syndicate. CO
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QUESTION 9B.—List of all stock and bond issues originated and managed by us and in which we participated to the extent of not less than
^"OflOOContinued

00

No.

50

51

52

53

54

55

56

57

58

59

60

61

62

63

64

65

Name Date Amount Description of issue
Cost
price

X X X

Public
offering

price
Gross

spread Our participations Net profit
realized

The Baltimore & Ohio R.R.
Co.

The Western Union Tele-
graph Co.

Chicago & Eastern Illinois
Ry. Co.

The Pennsylvania R.R. Co.

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co

Wabash Ry. Co_

Chicago, Milwaukee & St.
Paul Ry. Co.

Southern Pacific Co

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

The Delaware & Hudson Co.

Chicago & Western Indiana
R.R. Co.

U.S. Rubber Co

Vicksburg, Shreveport &
Pacific Ry. Co.

Gulf, Mobile & Northern
R.R. Co.

Paramount Publix Corpora-
tion.

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

Jan. 23,1930

Feb. 11,1930

Feb. 19,1930

Mar. 12,1930

Mar. 13,1930

Mar. 14,1930

Mar. 20,1930

Apr. 15,1930

Apr. 15,1930

Apr. 22,1930

Apr. 23,1930

Apr. 30,1930

May 27,1930

June 9,193Q

July 31,1930

Sept. 9,1930

$63,031,000

35,000,000

2,500,000

60,000,000

25,000,000

15,000,000

15,000,000

41,294,000

5,031,000

10,000,000

917,000

15,000,000

1,845,000

3,000,000

15,000,000

12,000,000

30-year 4K percent convertible
gold bonds, due Feb. 1, 1960,
underwriting syndicate.

30-year 5-percent gold bonds, due
Mar. 1, 1960.

2-year 5-percent secured gold
notes, due Mar. 1,1932.

40-year 4M-percent gold debenture
bonds, due Apr. 1,1970.

First and refunding mortgage 5-
percent gold bonds, series H,
due Apr. 1, 1980.

Refunding and general mortgage
5-percent gold bonds, series D,
due Apr. 1, 1980.

General mortgage 4%-percent gold
bonds series F due May 1,1989.

Oregon Lines first mortgage 4 ^ -
percent bonds, series A due
Mar. 1,1977.

General mortgage gold 424-percent
bonds, due Nov. 1, 1987.

First and refunding mortgage 4-per-
cent gold bonds, due May 1,1943.

Consolidated mortgage 4-percent
gold bonds, due 1952.

6-percent 3-year secured gold notes,
due June 1,1933.

Refunding & improvement mort-
gage 5-percent bonds, series B
due Nov. 1,1973.

First mortgage, 5-percent gold
bonds, series C, due Oct. 1,1950.

20 year hx/2 percent sinking fund
gold bonds due Aug. 1,1950.

First and Refunding Mortgage,
series C 4J^ percent gold
bonds due May 1,2037.

Percent
92y

97M

} 98.18
92

97%

98

98

95

100^

87H

97

xooy2

97

90

Percent
95

100

98.70
99.07

IOOM

9 7 ^

103

93

87£

99

102J4

Percent

.52

.89
2H

2y2

2

2

2H

Original account, $25,212,400
Syndicate account, $3,736,000

Original account, $26,250,000.
Purchase group account, $5,150,000.
Selling group, $2,275,000

loriginal account, $2,500,000
Original account, $55,000,000
Syndicate account, $4,000,000
Selling group account, $4,405,000...
Original account, $17,250,000
Selling group account, $2,845,000

Original account, $15,000,000
Selling group $1,975,000

Original account $7,500,000
Selling group, $3,271,000..
Original account, $37,794,000
Syndicate account, $444,000

Original account, $4,025,000 _
Selling group, $3,125,000
Original account, $8,000,000
Selling group, $500,000
Original account, $917,000

Original account, $9,600,000

Original account, $1,845,000

Original account, $3,000,000

Original account $9,375,000.
Purchase group $1,200,000
Original account, $9,600,000
Selling group, $500,000".

$252,124.00
56,723.04

284,375.00
18,443. 72
17,062.50
18, 550.00

556, 250.00
14,955.94
30,937. 50

193,286.88
28,450. 00

164,172.24
19,750.00

74,492.60
32,710.00

382,315.00
1,526.21

55,315. 77
23,437. 50
85,651.22
5,000.00

4,585.00

76,700.42

27,675.00

31,446.10

168,750.00

o
Q

w
Xa
W

55
ihj

a

in

6 92,808.00
3, 750.00
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The Pittsburgh, Cincinnati,
Chicago & St. Louis R.R.
Co.

The Cleveland & Pittsburgh
B.R. Co.

Chicago Heights Terminal
Transfer R.R. Co.

The Philadelphia Baltimore
& Washington R.R. Co.

The Pennsylvania Ohio &
Detroit R.R. Co.

The United New Jersey
R.R. & Canal Co.

The Pittsburgh, Youngs-
town & Ashtabula Ry. Co.

The Connecting Railway Co.

Inland Steel Co

The Baltimore & Ohio R.R.
Co.

The City of New York

The Pennsylvania R.R. Co..

General American Transpor-
tation System.

Southern Pacific Co___

Illinois Central R.R. Co

Sept. 16,1930

do.

Dec. 5,1930

Jan. 22,1931

do._

do

do

do

Jan. 23,1931

Feb. 2,1931

Mar. 4,1931

Mar. 9,1931

Mar. 10,1931

Mar. 25,1931

May 5,1931

23,735,000

7,182,000

562,000

11,301,000

6,483,000

6,020,000

1,485,000

2,032,000

15,000,000

35,000,000

100,000,000

50,000,000

9,690,000

50,000,000

20,000,000

General mortgage 4 ^ percent gold
bonds, series C due July 1,1977g

,1977.
General and refunding mortgage

4 ^ percent gold bonds series A
due Feb. 1,1977.

First mortgage 6 percent gold
bonds, series A due Jan. 1,1951.

General mortgage 4H percent gold
bonds, series C due July 1,1977.

First and refunding mortgage 4 ^
percent gold bonds, series A due
Apr. 1,1977.

General (now first) mortgage 4%
percent gold bonds due Sept. 1,
1979.

First general mortgage 4J4 percent
gold bonds, series D, due June 1,
1977.

First mortgage 4 ^ percent gold
bonds, due Mar. 15, 1951.

First mortgage sinking fund 4 ^
percent gold bonds, series B, due
Feb. 1,1981.

4 percent gold notes, due Aug. 10,
1932.

4M percent gold corporate stock
and gold serial bonds.

General mortgage 4H percent gold,,,
bonds, series D, due Apr. 1,1981.

4K percent equipment trust certif-
icates, series A, due Mar. 1,1932
to 1946.

50-year 4% percent gold bonds, due
May 1, 1981.

3-year 4K percent gold notes, due
June 1, 1934.

98K

98

100

98

100

98K

99

94

99^

101.977

94

95M

94M

98^

won
iooy2

100

102

100

102

IOOH

101

96H

99.85

2.25-4.08

96H

97.98

%%

99M

2M

2

2

2

2

2

2

2M

.35

2H

2.23

2K

H

Original account, $21,735,000 240,591.98
Selling group, $2,555,000 30,127.50

Original account, $6,582,000..
Selling group, $3,507,000

Original account, $562,000

Original account, $16,284,000..
Selling group, $3,030,000
Selling group, $175,000

Original account, $5,520,000..
Selling group, $5,120,000

Original account $1,485,000..

Original account $2,032,000..

Original account $12,500,000.
Selling group $1,985,000

Original account $14,000,000..

Original account $29,000,000..

Original account $46,000,000..
Syndicate account $5,175,000.
Selling group $4,140,000
Original account $7,752,000...
Selling group $510,000

Original account $46,000,000..
Syndicate account $5,920,000..
Selling group $4,110,000
Original account $17,500,000..

74,914.14
38,723.75

8,835.00

160,325.49
18,937.50
1,093.75

67,577.63
38,400.00

25,655.10

35, 560.00

132,436.67
19,850.09

48, 207.65

220, 535. 51

465,000.00
18,908.49
34,470.00
87,506.93
3,825.00

465,000.00
12, 220.00
30,287. 50
86,541. 71

Q

1

• Applied against cost of bonds taken up from syndicate.

00
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EXHIBIT NO. 33

Recapitulation of all stock and bond issues of over $250,000 which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and managed 1927-31

BY CLASS

00
00

o

Classification

Foreign bonds . -. _ . . * _ _

" D n t r i f i p t i n farmH$. „ . , . . , r - , .

Foreign stock *.

Railroad stock

Domestic stock

Year

1927
1928
1929

1927
1928
1929
1930
1931

1927
1928
1929
1930
1931

1928

1927

1928
1929

Num-
ber of
issues

2
2
1

5

14
8
7

16
9

54

4
2
2
3
3

14

1

1

3
1

4

Amount of
issue

$35,000,000
32,000,000
20,000,000

87,000,000

264,488,000
183,082,000
221,441,000
286,097,000
182,321,000

1,137,429,000

131,783,000
37,500,000
54,100,000
65,000,000

124,690,000

413,073,000

» 175,000

1 632,425

i 1,472,576
1 3,025,000

i 4,497,576

Amount of participation

Original
group

$20,000,000
14,000,000
6,000,000

40,000,000

218,533,600
156,782,000
184,473,000
216,522,400
148,821,000

925,132,000

111, 283,000
27,500,000
2,100,000

45, 225,000
49,252,000

235,360,000

i 70,000

1252,970

i 1,004,188
1 3,025,000

i 4,029,188

Intermediate
group

$1,925,000

1,925,000

17te815,000
10,225,000
8,053,000
8,180,000

11,095,000

55,368,000

7,625,000
1,225,000

6,350,000

15,200,000

i 48,870

i 101,620
1 57,000

i 158, 620

Selling
group

$277,000

277,000

22,875,000
11,765, 000
1,000, 000

22, 683, 000
16, 575,000

74,898,000

9,486, 000
6, 700,000

2, 275,000
2,495,000

20,956,000

Net profits

Original
group

$209, 247.93
«125,888. 71

24, 288.91

310,847. 73

2, 279,116.99
1, 525, 447.01
1,899, 348.35
2, 263,012.93
1,353,867. 58

9,320, 792.86

1, 217,466. 25
294,000.96

30, 500.00
529,825.42
440, 479.11

2, 512, 271.74

140,167.70

252,970.00

1,026,039. 29
1, 512,812. 50

2,538,851.79

Intermediate
group

$6,305.20

6,305.20

103, 676. 68
1^56,632.46
| t 68,829.47

W 73, 205.19
"" 31,128.49

333,472. 29

49,082. 66
7,022. 50

24,736.11

80,841. 27

69, 684.90

188,384. 29
69,924.08

258,308.37

Selling
group

$2,866. 25

2,866. 25

176,882. 20
113,406. 04

13, 750.00
212,886. 25
123,188. 75

640,113. 24

91, 482. 50
37, 500. 00

17,062. 50
23,675.00

169, 720.00

Total net
profits

$218,419.38
«125,888.71

24,288.91

320,019.18

2,559,675.87
1,695,485. 51
1,981,927.82
2, 549,104.37
1, 508,184.82

10,294,378. 39

1, 358,031.41
338, 523.46
30,500.00

571,624.03
464,154.11

2,762,833.01

140,167.70

322,654.90

1, 214,423. 58
1,582.736.58

2,797,160.16

GO

Q

8

O
tei

Q

3
Q
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SUMMARY

Foreign bonds
Railroad bonds
Domestic bonds__

Total bonds ___

Foreign stocks
Railroad stocks
Domestic stocks

1927-1929
1927-1931
1927-1931

1928
1927

1928-1929

5
54
14

73

1
1
4

6

$87,000,000"
1,137,429,000.

413,073,000"

1,637,502,000

i 175,000
i 632,425

i 4,497,576

i 5,305,001

$40,000,000
925,132,000
235,360,000

1, 200,492,000

» 70,000
i 252,970

1 4,029,188

i 4,352,158

$1,925,000
55,368,000
15, 200,000

72, 493,000

i 48,870
i 158, 620

i 207,490

$277,000
74,898,000
20,956,000

96,131, 000

$310,847.73
9, 320, 792.86
2, 512, 271.74

12,143,912.33

140,167.70
252,970.00

2, 538,851. 79

2,931,989.49

$6,305.20
333,472. 29

80,841. 2?

420,618.76

69, 684.90
258,308.37

327,993.27

$2,866.25
640,113. 24
169,720.00

812,699.49

$320,019.18
10,294,378.39
2, 762,833.01

13,377,230. 58

140,167.70
322, 654.90

2,797,160.16

3,259,982. 76

BY YEAR

Foreign bonds
Railroad bonds.
Domestic bonds , „

Railroad stock

Foreign bonds - , -
Railroad bonds »
Domestic bonds . ,

Foreign stocks ;
Domestic stocks

Foreign bonds
Railroad bonds __ _
Domestic bonds

Domestic stock- . - »

Railroad bond -. „ --
Domestic bonds—_-———.*.--—-

1927

1928

1929

1930

2
14
4

20

1

2
8
2

12

1
3

4

1
7
2

10

1

16
3

19

$35,000,000
264,488,000
131,783,000

431, 271,000

1 632,425

32,000,000
183,082,000
37,500,000

252,582,000

1175,000
i 1,472,576

11,647,576

20,000,000
221,441,000
54,100,000

295,541,000

» 3,025,000

286,097,000
65,000,000

351,097,000

$20,000,000
218, 533, 600
111, 283,000

349,816,600

i 252,970

14,000,000
156,782,000
27,500,000

198,282,000

i 70,000
» 1,004,188

11,074,188

6, 000,000
184,473,000

2,100,000

192, 573,000

i 3,025,000

216, 522.400
45,225,000

261,747,400

$1,925,000
17,815,000
7, 625,000

27, 365,000

i 48, 870

10,225,000
1, 225,000

11,450,000

i 101, 620

i 101, 620

8,053,000

8,053,000

i 57,000

8,180,000
6,350,000

14,530,000

$277,000
22,875,000
9,486,000

32,638,000

11,765,000
6,700,000

18,465,000

1,000,000

1,000,000

22,683,000
2,275,000

24,958,000

$209,247.93
2, 279,116.99
1, 217,466. 25

3,705,831.17

252,970.00

125,888.71
1,525,447.01

294,000.96

1,945,336.68

140,167. 70
1,026,039. 29

1,166,206.99

« 24,288.91
1,899,348.35

30,500.00

1,905, 559.44

1,512,812.50

2,263,012.93
529,825.42

2,792,838.35

$6,305.20
103, 676. 68
49,082. 66

159,064. 54

69, 684.90

56,632.46
7,022. 50

63,654.96

188,384. 29

188,384. 29

68,829.47

68,829.47

69,924.08

73,205.19
24,736.11

97,941.30
- - - - - •• • - . ' •

$2,866. 25
176,882.20
91,482. 50

271,230.95

113,406.04
37,500.00

150,906.04

13,750.00

13,750.00

212,886.25
17,062.50

229,948.75

$218,419.38
2, 559, 675.87
1,358,031.41

4,136,126. 66

322,654.90

125,888.71
1,695,485. 51

338,523.46

2,159,897.68

140,167. 70
1, 214,423. 58

1,354, 591. 28

« 24, 288. 91
1,981,927.82

30,500.00

1,988,138.91

1,582,736.58

2,549,104.37
571,624.03

3,120,728.40

Q

w

s

»Shares. • Loss.

CO
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Recapitulation of all stock and bond issues of over $250,000 which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and managed 1927-81—Continued

BY CLASS

Classification

Railroad bonds
Domestic bonds

Year

1931

1927
1928
1929
1930
1931

1927
1928
1929

Num-
ber of
issues

9
3

12

Amount of
issue

$182,321,000
124,690,000

307,011,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

$148,821,000
49,252,000

198,073,000

Intermediate
group

$11,095,000

11,095,000

Selling
group

$16,575,000
2,495,000

19,070,000

Net profits

Original
group

$1,353,867.58
440,479.11

1,794,346.69

Intermediate
group

$31,128.49

31,128.49

Selling
group

$123,188.75
23,675.00

146,863.75

Total net
profits

$1,508,184.82
464,154.11

1,972,338.93

SUMMAR Y—B ONBS

20
12
10
19
12

73

$431,271,000
252,582,000
296,541,000
351,097,000
307,011,000

1,638,502,000

$349,816,600
198,282,000
192,573,000
261,747,400
198,073,000

1,200,492,000

$27,365,000
11,450,000
8,053,000

14,530,000
11,095,000

72,493,000

$32,638,000
18,465,000
1,000,000

24,958,000
19,070,000

96,131,000

$3,705,831.17
1,945,336.68
1,905,559.44
2, 792,838. 35
1,794,346.69

12,143,912.33

$159,064.54
63, 654.96
68,829.47
97,941.30
31,128.49

420,618.76

$271,230.95
150,906.04
13,750.00

229,948. 75
146,863.75

812,699.49

$4,136,126. 66
2,159,897. 68
1,988,138.91
3,120,728.40
1,972,338.93

13,377.230.58

SUMMARY—STOCKS

1
4
1

6

1632,425
»1,647,576
13,025,000

I 5,305,001

* 252,970
i 1,074,188
13,025,000

14,352,158

» 48,870
1101,620
i 57,000

1207,490

$252,970.00
1,166,206.99
1,512,812.50

2,931,989.49

$69,684.90
188,384,29
69,924.08

327,993.27

$322,654.90
1,354,591.28
1,582,736.58

3,259,982.76

CO
oo
to

Q

w

w

Q

1- Shares.
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Participations of over $250,000 which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and managed

DOMESTIC BONDS

No.

2

3

4

1

2

1

2

Date of
issue

1927
June 7

Jan. 14

Nov. 14

Nov. 21

1928
Mar. 7

Mar. 17

1929
Feb. 6

May 7

Name of issue

Hudson Coal Co

Pacific Fruit Express

Paramount Famous Lasky

The Youngstown Sheet &
Tube Co.

Total

American & Continental
Corp.

Inland Steel Co

Total _.

American Refrigerator
Transit Co.

The City of New York.__

Total

Description of issue

First mortgage sinking
fund 5 percent gold
bonds, series A.

5 percent equipment
trust certificates, ser-
ies D.

20-year 6 percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds.

First mortgage sinking
5 percent gold bonds
series A.

15-year 5 percent gold
debentures.

First mortgage sinking
fund 4 ^ percent gold
bonds.

Equipment trust 5 per-
cent certificates, series
G.

5H percent gold corpo-
rate stock.

Due date

June 1,1962

Apr. 1,1927
to 1941.

Dec. 1,1947

Jan. 1,1978

Apr. 1,1943

Apr. 1,1978

Feb. 1,1930
to 1944.

Dec. 15,1932*

Amount
of issue

$35,000,000

5,783,000

16,000,000

75,000,000

131,783,000

7, 500, 000

30, 000, 000

37,500,000

2,100, 000

52,000,000

54,100,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

$28,000,000

5, 783,000

10,000,000

67, 500,000

111, 283,000

3, 500,000

24, 000, 000

27,500, 000

2,100,000

2,100,000

Inter-
mediate
group

$3,515,000

1,875,000

2, 235,000

7,625,000

1, 225, 000

1, 225,000

Selling
group

$1,000,000

386,000

8,100,000

9,486,000

6,700, 000

6,700, 000

Net profit

Original
group

$290, 500.00

60, 716. 25

180, 000. 00

686, 250. 00

1, 217,466. 25

45, 000. 96

249, 000. 00

294,000.96

30,500.00

30,500. 00

Inter-
mediate
group

$22,787.41

14, 581. 78

11, 713.47

49,082. 66

7, 022.50

7,022. 50

Selling
group

$10,000.00

482.50

81,000.00

91,482. 50

37, 500.00

37,500.00

Total profit

$323, 287.41

61,198. 75

194, 581. 78

778,963.47

1,358,031. 41

45, 000.96

293, 522.50

338,523.46

30,500.00

30,500. 00

1 Not offered for sale.

H
O
O
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No.

1

2

3

1

2

3

Date of
issue

1930
Feb. 11

Apr 30

July 31

1931
Jan. 23

Mar. 4

Mar. 10

Participations of over $250,000 which Kuhn, .

Name of issue

The Western Union Tele-
graph Co.

U.S. Rubber Co

Paramount Publix Corpo-
ration.

Total -

Inland Steel Co

City of New York —

General American Trans-
portation System.

Total

Description of issue

30-year 5-percent gold
bonds.

6-percent 3-year secured
gold notes.

20-year 5J^-percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds.

First mortgage sinking-
fund 43^-percent gold
bonds B.

4H-percent gold corpo-
rate stock and gold
serial bonds.

4J^-percent equipment
trust certificates A.

Due date

Mar. 1,1960

June 1,1933

Aug. 1,1950

Feb. 1,1981

C1)

Loeb & Co. origin

Amount
of issue

$35,000,000

15,000,000

15,000,000

65,000,000

15,000,000

100,000, 000

9,690,000

124,690, 000

ited and managed—Continued

Amount of participation

Original
group

$26,250,000

9,600,000

9, 375, 000

45, 225,000

12, 500, 000

29,000,000

7, 752,000

49, 252,000

Inter-
mediate

group

$5,150,000

1,200,000

6,350,000

Selling
group

$2, 275,000

2, 275,000

1,985,000

510,000

2,495, 000

Net profit

Original
group

$284, 375.00

• 76,700.42

168, 750.00

529,825.42

132,436.67

220, 535. 51

87, 506. 93

440,479.11

Inter-
mediate

group

$18,443. 72

6, 292. 39

24, 736.11

Selling
group

$17, 062. 50

17,062. 50

19, 850

3,825

23,675

Total profit

$319,881.22

76, 700. 42

175,042. 39

571,624.03

152,286. 67

220, 535. 51

91,331.93

464,154 11

oo
M

FOREIGN BONDS

1

2

1

2

1927
June 9

Oct. 22

1928
Apr. 24

Apr. 30

City of Copenhagen __

North German Lloyd

Total

City of Copenhagen

Mortgage Bank of Chile

Total

25-year 5 percent gold
bonds.

20-year 6 percent sinking
fund gold bonds.

25-year 4J3 percent gold
bonds.

G u a r a n t e e d sinking
fund 6 percent gold
bonds of 1928.

June 1,1952

Nov. 1,1947

May 1,1953

Apr. 30,1961

$15,000,000

20,000.000

35,000,000

12,000,000

20,000,000

32,000,000

$10,000,000

10,000.000

20,000,000

8,000,000

6,000,000

14,000,000

$1,925,000

1,925,000

$277,000

277,000

$112,372. 93

96,875.00

209,247.93

66,019.85

59,868.86

125,888. 71

$6,305. 20

6,305. 20

$2,866. 25

2,866. 25

$112,372.93

106,046. 45

218,419. 38

66,019. 85

59,868.86

125,888.71

oo
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1929
June 26 Mortgage Bank of Chi le . . . G u a r a n t e e d sinking

fund 6 percent gold
bonds of 1929.

May 1,1962 20,000,000 6,000,000 4 24,288.91 4 24,288.91

RAILROAD BONDS

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

192;
Jan.

Jan.

Feb.

Mar.

Mar.

Mar.

Apr.

May

June

June

Dec.

Dec.

— do.

r
26
31

9

2

7

10

26

19

3

-

1

22

-_do

Gulf Mobile & Northern
RR. Co.

Missouri Pacific R .R .Co . . .

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

Texas & Pacific Ry. Co

Penna Ohio & Detroit R.R.
Co.

Northern Central Ry. Co . .

Illinois Central R.R. Co.
and Chicago, St. Louis
& New Orleans R.R. Co.

Union Pacific R.R. Co

Southern Pacific Co., Ore-
gon Lines.

Western Maryland Ry.
Co.

Missouri, Kansas & Texas
R.R.

International Great North-
ern R.R. Co.

New Orleans Texas &
Mexico Ry. Co.

.. Texarkana Union Station

Total.

First mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series C.

First and refunding
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series F.

First and refunding
mortgage 4^-percent
gold bonds.

General and refunding
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series B.

First and refunding
mortgage 4^-percent
gold bonds, series A.

General and refunding
mortgage 4H-percent
gold bonds, series A.

Joint first refunding
mortgage 4 ^ percent
bonds series C.

40-year 4J^-percent gold
bonds.

First-mortgage 4H-per-
cent series A bond.

First and refunding
mortgage 5H-pereent
gold bonds, series A.

Prior lien mortgage 4^ -
percent gold bonds,
series D.

First-mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, series C.

First-mortgage 4H-per-
cent gold bonds, series
D.

5-percent trust certifi-
cates, series A.

Oct. 1,1950

Mar. 1,1977

May 1,2037

Apr. 1,1977

do

Mar. 1,1974

Dec. 1,1963

July 1,1967

Mar. 1,1977

July 1,1977

Jan. 1,1978

July 1,1956

Aug. 1,1956

Dec. 1,1957

$3,000,000

95,000,000

20, 572,000

16,000, 000

22,000,000

5,231,000

17, 350,000

26,835,000

20,000,000

12,000,000

13,600,000

5,500,000

5,900, 000

1,500,000

$3,000,000

80,750,000

16,457, 600

16,000, 000

18, 500,000

4,231,000

15, 050,000

26,835,000

18, 250,000

4,800, 000

3,740,000

5, 200,000

4, 220,000

1, 500,000

264,488,000 218,533, 600

$850, 000

3,415,000

3, 050,000

2,050,000

2,660,000

4, 525, 000

1,265, 000

17,815, 000

$2,000,000

1,000, 000

750,000

4,000,000

2,750,000

2,974,000

256,000

5,055, 000

2,125,000

1,865,000

100,000

$30,000.00

807,500.00

220, 746.38

163,261.99

189,375.00

41,081.28

153,375.00

268,350.00

184, 687. 50

48,000.00

56,978.61

44,780.43

21,000.00

22,875, 000 2,279,116.99

$5,169.55

22,532.10

9,425.52

14,933. 75

17,011.17

27,913.54

6, 691.05

103, 676. 68

$8,425.50

7, 500.00

7, 500. 00

30,000. 00

20,625.00

11,455.44

1,721.25

26,325. 50

48, 467. 01

13,987.50

875.00

$35,169.55

838,457.60

228, 246. 38

170,761.99

228,800. 52

61, 706.28

179,764.19

287,082.42

238,926. 54

54,691.05

98,447.81

70,966.11

45,655.43

21,000.00

176,882.20 2,559,675.87

iMar. 1,1932 to Mar. 1,1946, 1 Loss,
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Participations of over $250,000 which Kuhn, Loeb <fc Co. originated and managed—Continued

No.

1

2

3

4

5

fi

7

8

1

2

3

4

5

*6

Date of
issue

1928
Jan. 30

Mar . 2

Mar . 21

Apr. 25

M a y 2

July 25

Oct. 4

Nov. 7

1929
Jan. 8

Mar . 5

Mar . 11

Mar . 14

M a y 2

June 7

Name of issue

Southern Pacific Co

Denver & Rio Grande
Western R .R . Co.

Wabash R y . Co :_

Chicago, Milwaukee & St.
Paul Ry. Co.

Union Pacific R.R. Co

Southern Pacific Co. __

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co__

Pennsylvania Co_

Total -

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

Texas & Pacific Ry. Co___

Southern Pacific Co

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co__

Central of Georgia Ry. Co__

Chicago & Northwestern
Ry. Co.

Description of issue

40-year 4^-percent gold
bonds.

Refunding and improve-
ment mortgage 5-per-
cent gold bonds B.

Refunding and general
mortgage 43^-percent
gold bonds C.

General mortgage 4 ^
percent gold bonds
series E.

40-year 4-percent gold
bonds.

4^-percent equipment
trust certificates se-
ries K.

First and refunding
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds G.

35-year 4H secured gold
bonds.

General mortgage gold
tyi percent bonds.

General refunding mort-
gage 5 percent gold
bonds C.

40-year 4 3^-percent gold
bonds.

20-year 5J^-pereent con-
vertible gold bonds A.

Refunding and general
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, C.

4J^-percent equipment
trust certificates, series
Q.

Due date

Mar. 1,1968

Apr. 1,1978

do

May 1,1989

June 1,1968

(2)

Nov. 1,1978

Nov. 1,1963

Nov. 1,1987

Apr. 1,1979

May 1,1969

May 1,1949

Apr. 1,1959

00

Amount
of issue

$29,400,000

12,000,000

17,867,000

24,000,000

20,000,000

4,815,000

25,000,000

50,000,000

183,082,000

3,577,000

20,000,000

65,166,000

46,392,000

10,000,000

3,971,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

$26,800,000

9,000,000

17,867,000

12,000,000

20,000,000

4,365,000

21,250,000

45,500,000

156,782,000

3, 506,000

15,000,000

60,166,000

39,433,000

8,500,000

Inter-
mediate

group

$1,675,000

3,600,000

4,950,000

10,225,000

1,611,000

417,000

Selling
group

$1,800,000

2,500,000

850,000

6,615,000

11,765,000

500,000

500,000

Net profit

Original
group

$271,250.00

91,303.56

199, 767.23

120,000.00

175,685.80

12,037. 50

193,934.17

461,468.75

1,525,447. 01

28,616. 00

190, 295.92

607,910.00

403,030. 50

90,815. 93

Inter-
mediate

group

$9,804.19

13,252.06

33,576.21

56, 632.46

23, 616.19

6, 653. 42

Selling
group

$18,000.00

18, 750.00

10,625.00

66,031.04

113,406.04

7, 500. 00

6, 250. 00

Total profit

$281,054.19

91,303.56

217,767.23

152,002.06

175,685.80

12,037.50

204,559.17

561,076.00

1, 695,485. 51

28,616.00

197,795.92

631,526.19

409,683. 92

97,065. 93

CO
00
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Oct.

193C

Jan.

Feb.

Mar.

Mar.

Mar.

Mar.

Apr.

—do.

Apr.

Apr.

May

June

Sept.

Sept.

. .do.

Dec.

10

23

19

12

13

14

20

15

. . .

22

23

27

9

9

16

5

..do. 2b-year 424-bercent con-
vertible gold bonds,

Total.

Baltimore & Ohio R.R. Co_

Chicago & Eastern Ry. Co_

Pennsylvania R.R. Co

Missouri Pacific R.R. Co_.

Wabash Ry. Co

Chicago, Milwaukee & St.
Paul Ry. Co.

Southern Pacific Co., Ore-
gon lines.

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

Delaware Hudson Co

Chicago & Western Indiana
R.R. Co.

Vicksburg, Shreveport &
Pacific Ry. Co.

Gulf, Mobile & Northern
R.R. Co.

Chicago & North Western
Ry. Co.

Pittsburgh, C i n c i n n a t i ,
Chicago & St. Louis R.R.
Co.

Cleveland & Pittsburgh
R.R. Co.

Chicago Heights Terminal
Transfer R.R. Co.

Total.

30-year 4 ^ percent con-
vertible gold bonds.

2-year 5-percent gold
notes.

40-year 41/?-percent gold
debenture bonds.

First and refunding
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, H.

Refunding and general
mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, D.

General mortgage k%-
percent gold bonds, F.

First mortgage 4^-per-
cent bonds, A.

General mortgage gold
4M percent bonds.

First and refunding
mortgage 4-percent
gold bonds.

Consolidated mortgage
4-percent gold bonds.

Refunding and improve-
ment 5 percent bonds B,

First mortgage 5-percent
gold bonds, C.

First and refunding
mortgage 4^-percent
gold bonds, C.

General mortgage ij4-
percent gold bonds, C.

General and refunding
mortgage 4v£-percent
gold bonds, A.

First mortgage 6-pereent
gold bonds, A.

2 Due date Aug. 1,1929-43.
3 Due date Oct. 1,1930-40.
* Resold at cost price, no profit shown.
6 Applied against cost of bonds taken up from syndicate.

Mov. 1,1049

221,441,000

Feb. 1,1960

Mar. 1,1932

Apr. 1,1970

Apr. 1,1980

do

May 1,1989

Mar. 1,1977

Nov. 1,1987

May 1,1943

1952

Nov.. 1,1973

Oct. 1,1950

M a y 1,2037

July 1,1977

Feb. 1,1977

Jan. 1,1951

?2,335,000

184,473,000

63,031,000

2,500,000

60,000,000

25,000,000

15,000,000

15,000,000

41, 294,000

5,031,000

10,000,000

917, 000

1,845,000

3, 000, 000

12, 000,000

23, 735,000

7,182,000

562,000

57,

25,212,400

2, 500,000

55,000,000

17, 250,000

15,000,000

7,500,000

37,794,000

4,025,000

8,000,000

917,000

1,845, 000

3,000, 000

9, 600, 000

21, 735,000

6,582,000

562,000

286,097,000 216,522,400

6,025, Odd

8,053,000

3,736,000

4,000,000

444,000

8,180,000

1,000,000 1,899,348. 35

4,405,000

2,845,000

1,975,000

3, 271,000

3,125,000

500,000

« 500,000

2,555,000

3,507,000

578i 68b. 00

252,124.00

18, 550. 00

556,250.00

193,286.88

164,172.24

74,492. 60

382,315.00

55,315.77

85,651. 22

4,585,00

27,675.00

31,446.10

92,808.00

240,591.98

74,914.14

8,835.00

22,683,0002,263,012.93

38* 559. S

68,829.47

56,723.04

14,955.94

1,526.21

73,205.19

13,750.001,981,027.82

30,937. 50

28,450.00

19,750. 00

32,710.00

23,437.50

5,000.00

3,750

30,127. 50

38,723.7<

617,23^.86

308,847.04

18, 550,00

602,143.44

221,736.88

183,922.24

107,202. 60

383,841.21

78,753.27

90,651. 22

4, 585. 00

27,675.00

31,446.10

96,558.00

270,719. 48

113,637. 89

8,835.00

212,886.25 2,549,104.37

H
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Participation of over $250,000 which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. originated and managed—Continued

No.

1

2

3

4

5

7

8

9

Date of
issue

1931
Jan. 22

. . . d o _ . . .

___do_-_

— d o . —

.. .do

Feb. 2
Mar. 9

Mar. 25

May 5

Name of issue

Philadelphia, Baltimore &
& Washington R.R. Co.

Pennsylvania, Ohio & De-
troit R.R. Co.

United New Jersey R.R. &
Canal Co.

Pittsburgh, Youngstown,
Ashtabula Ry. Co.

The Connecting Ry. Co . . .

Baltimore & Ohio R.R. Co..
Pennsylvania R.R. Co

Southern Pacific Co

Illinois Central R.R. C o . . .

Total . . .

Description of issue

General mortgage 4J^
percent gold bonds,
series C.

First and refunding
mortgage 4>£ percent
gold bonds, series A.

General (now first) 4H
percent gold bonds.

First general mortgage
4K percent goldbonds,
series D.

First mortgage 4 ^ per-
cent gold bonds.

4 percent gold notes
General mortgage 4M

percent gold bonds D.
50-year 434 percent gold

bonds.
3-year fyi percent gold

notes.

Due date

July 1,1977

Apr. 1,1977

Sept. 1,1979

June 1,1977

Mar. 15,1951

Aug. 10,1932
Apr. 1,1981

May 1,1981

June 1,1934

Amount
of issue

$11,301,000

6,483,000

6,020,000

1,485,000

2,032,000

35,000,000
50,000,000

50,000,000

20,000,000

182,321,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

l$16,284,000

5,520,000

1,485,000

2,032,000

14,000,000
46,000,000

46,000,000

17,500,000

148,821,000

Inter-
mediate
group

1

$5,175,000

5,920, 000

11,095,000

Selling
group

$3,030,000

175,000

5,120,000

4,140,000

4,110,000

16,575,000

Net profit

Original
group

[$160,325.49

67,577.63

25,655.10

35,560.00

48,207.65
465,000.00

465,000.00

86, 541. 71

1,353,867.58

Inter-
mediate
groupe

1

$18,908.49

12,220.00

31,128.49

Selling
group

$18,937.50

1,093.75

38,400.00

34,470.00

30,287.50

123,188.75

Total profit

i$180,356.74

105,977.63

25,655.10

35,560.00

48,207.65
518,378.49

507,507.50

86,541.71

1,508,184.82

DOMESTIC STOCKS

1

3

1

1928
Dec. 11
Dec. 21

Dec. 27

1929
Oct. 8

United States Rubber Co . .
Mid Continent Petroleum

Corporation.
Westinghouse Electric &

Manufacturing Co.

The Pennroad Corporation.

Common stock
. do

._ do

Voting trust certificates
for common stock.

i 728,412
1447,912

i 296,252

i 1,472,576

13,025,000

i 582,730
i 223,956

i 197,502

i 1,004,188

13,025,000

i 51,512
i 25,606

i 24,502

i 101,620

i 57,000
= —

604,581.96
223,956.00

197,501.33

1,026,039.29

1,512,812.50

105,937.77
38,579.81

43,866.71

188,384. 29

69,924.08

710,519.73
262,535.81

241,368.04

1,214,423. 58

1,582,736,58

00
oo
00

i
Q

8
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RAILROAD STOCK

1 Shares.

1
1927

June 9 Baltimore & Ohio R.R

1
1928

Oct. 26 North German Lloyd

Common stock

Ameridan shares for com-
mon stock.

i 632,425 i 252,970 1 48,870 252,970.00

FOREIGN STOCK

i 175,000 1 70,000 140,167.70

69,684.90 322,654.90

140,167.70

tfa
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Revised schedule of railroad stocks and bonds and domestic stocks after deducting underwriting for the period 1927-81

Number
of issues

1
1

54

3
1

4

50

6

1
1

2

4

T

i
i
i

3

4

1
1

Classification

Railroad stock
Deduct —

Railroad bonds

Deduct
Do_-

Total deductions, 1929-30

Total stocks

Deduct -__ _ -
do_

Railroad bonds

Deduct:
Southern Pacific 4y2 percent, 1969
Missouri Pacific 5V£ percent, 1949
Chicago & North Western 4% per-

cent, 1949, „

Domestic stock
D e d u c t . . - .

Year

1927

1927-31

1929
1930

1927
1929

1929

1929

Amount of
issue

i $632,425
i 632,425

1,137,429,000

183,893,000
63,031r000

246,924,000

890,505,000

i 5,305,001

i 632, 425
i 3,025,000

i 3,657,425

1 1,647,576

221,441,000

65,166,000
46,392,000

72,335,000

183, 893,000

37,548,000

1 3,025,000
i 3,025,000

Amount of participation

Original
group

i $252,970
i 252,970

925,132,000

157,467,000
25,212,400

182,679,400

742,452,600

1 4,352,158

1 252,970
13,025,000

13,277,970

i 1,074,188

184,473,000

60,166,000
39,433,000

57,868,000

157,467,000

27,006,000

i 3,025,000
13,025,000

Intermediate
^fgroup

i $48,870
i 48,870

55,368,000

8,053,000
3, 736,000

11,789,000

43, 579,000

i 207,490

i 48,870
i 57,000

i 105,870

i 101, 620

8,053,000

1, 611,000
417,000

6,025,000

8,053, 000

i 57,000
i 57,000

Selling group

$74,898,000

74,898,000

1,000,000

1,000,000

Net profits

Original
group

$252,970.00
252,970.00

9,320,792.86

1, 589, 620. 50
252,124. 00

1, 841,744.50

7,479,048.36

2,931,989. 49

252, 970.00
1, 512,812. 50

1, 765, 782. 50

1,166, 206.99

1,899, 348. 35

607,910. 00
403,030. 50

578,680.00

1, 589, 620. 50

309, 727.85

1,512,812.50
1, 512,812. 50

Intermediate
group

$69,684.90
69,684.90

333,472.29

68,829. 47
56, 723. 04

125, 552. 51

207,919.78

327, 993. 27

69, 684.90
69,924.08

139, 608.98

188, 384. 29

68,829. 47

23,616.19
6,653.42

38, 5,59.86

68,829.47

69,924. 08
69,924.08

Selling group

$640,113.24

676,113.24

13, 750. 00

13, 750.00

Total net
profit

$322,654.90
322, 654.90

10,294,378.39

1,658,449.97
308,847.04

1,967, 297.01

8,327,081.38

3, 259,982.76

322,654.90
1,582,736.58

1,905,391.48

1,354,591. 28

1,981,927.82

631, 526.19
409, 683.92

617, 239.86

1,658,449.97

323,477.85

1,582,736.58
1,582,736.58

CO

o
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SUMMARY-BONDS

73
" 3~

1

4

69

16

1

15

Total bonds

Deduct
Do

Total deductions

Railroad bonds
Deduct:

Baltimore & Ohio 4Ĵ  percent, 1960.

1929
1930

1930

$1,638,502,000

183, 893.000
63,031,000

246,924,000

1,491, 578,000

286,097,000

63,031,000

223,066,000

$1,200,492,000

157,467,000
25, 212,400

182, 679,400

1,017, 812, 600

216,522,400

25, 212,400

191,310,000

$72, 493,000

8,053,000
3, 736,000

11, 789,000

60,704,000

8,180,000

3,736,000

4,444,000

$96,131,000

96,131,000

22,683,000

22,683,000

$12,143,912.33

1, 589,620. 50
252,124. 00

1,841,744. 50

10,302,167.83

2,263, ,012.93

252,124.00

2,010,888.93

$420,618. 76

68,829. 47
56, 723. 04

125, 552. 51

295, 066. 25

73,205.19

56, 723.04

16,482.15

$812, 699.49

812,699.49

212,886.25

212,886.25

$13,377, 230. 58

1,658,449.97
308,847.04

1,967,297.01

11,409,933.57

2, 549,104.37

308,847.04

2,240,257.33

o
W
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1392 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

EXHIBIT NO. 34

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTATIONS IN CONNECTION WITH QUESTION 10

1. Patino Mines and Enterprises, capital stock.—We were allotted 7,500 shares
at $25 per share, for which we paid $187,500 against which we credited the com-
mission of $13,125, making a net cost for the 7,500 shares of $174,375. The
shares were subsequently sold at a net profit of $1,755.40.

2. Auto-Strop Safety Razor, Inc., convertible class A stock.—We were allotted
.3,000 shares which were sold to clients at cost.

3. Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co. 5}^ per cent preferred stock.—We were allotted
1,000 shares which were sold to clients at cost.

4. Shell Union Oil Corporation common stock.—We took up 241 shares against
payment of $2,410. The shares were subsequently sold and a net profit of $4,172.-
61 realized. We also received from the syndicate managers additional profit of
$70.46.

5. United Dry Docks, Inc., common stock.—We were allotted 10,000 shares at a
cost of $220,000, against which were credited profit and commission received,
totalling $26,465. The shares are still held.

6. Tri Continental Corporation preferred and common stock.—We were allotted
2,000 shares preferred stock at a cost of $208,000, against which we credited
banking and selling group commissions of $5,500. The shares were subsequently
sold at a loss of $4,965.36. We were also allotted 3,000 shares common stock at
B, cost of $81,000, against which we credited banking and selling commissions
totalling $4,500. These shares were subsequently sold and a net profit of $19,305
realized.

7. Allegheny Corporation 5% percent preferred stock series A.—We were allotted
1,000 shares at a cost of $100,000, against which we credited banking and selling
commissions totaling $3,037.75. The shares were subsequently sold and a net
profit of $4,097.75 realized.

8. Shell Union Oil Co., 5}i percent preferred stock.—We were allotted 11,000
shares of which 10,300 were sold to clients at cost, and the remaining 700 shares
were subsequently resold and a profit of $4,163.25 realized.

9. Bethlehem Steel Corporation common stock underwriting.—We took up 6,967
shares at a cost of $766,370, against which we credited Underwriting Profit of
$21,895.29. We subsequently purchased additional 7,300 shares in the market
and eventually sold the entire amount of stock at a net loss of $35,848.68.

10. American Cyanamid Co. common stock underwriting.—We took up 3,631
shares against payment of $108,930, against which we credited Syndicate Profit
of $8,587.05. The shares were subsequently sold and a net profit of $5,637.56
realized.

11. Northwest Bancorporation common stock underwriting.—We took up 4,850
shares against payment of $361,325 against which we credited $2,820.23 Commis-
sions Received; 2,850 shares were subsequently sold at a loss of $128,000 and the
balance was still held December 31, 1931.

12. Monsanto Chemical Works common stock underwriting.—We took up 2,250
shares against payment of $152,500, against which we credited $2,943.23 commis-
sions received. Part of these shares have been sold and part are still held.

13. Alleghany Corporation 5% percent preferred stock.—We were allotted 1,000
-shares, for which we paid $98,500. We received Banking Group profit and selling
commission, totaling $2,906,73, which were credited against the cost of the shares.
The shares were still held on December 31, 1931.

14. American Smelting & Refining 6 percent second preferred stock.—We took up
23,000 shares, for which we paid $2,369,042.82. Against this we credited profits
;and commission received, totaling $77,012.92, making a net cost of $2,292,029.90.
The shares were subsequently sold and a net profit of $2,246.73 realized.

15. Hotel Waldorf Astoria common stock.—We took up 8,500 shares at a net cost
of $395,250. The shares were still held on December 31, 1931.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



List of all stock pools, joint accounts and/or syndicates in which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or any of its agencies or representatives participated, with
the name of security involved, etc.

Name Date Amount offered
Public
offering
price

Managers Our participation
Gross
com-

mission
Received

Profit, compensa-
tion, or commis-
sion received

Patino Mines & Enterprises Con-
solidated, Inc. (Capital stock
selling group).

Stanley Co. of America Capital
Stock Syndicate.

Auto-Strop Safety Razor Inc.
Convertible class A stock.

Fox Film Corporation class A
common stock underwriting
syndicate.

Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co.
series A 5J4 percent preferred
selling group.

Fox Film Corporation class A
common stock underwriting
syndicate.

Checker Cab Manufacturing Cor-
poration common stock under-
writing syndicate.

Shell Union Oil Corporation
common stock underwriting.

Republic Iron & Steel Co. com-
mon stock underwriting.

Hahn Department Stores pre-
ferred and common stock syndi-
cate.

United Dry Docks common stock

Dec. 21,1926

Feb. 28,1927

W l y 12,1927

Jan. 26,1928

June 18,1928

Sept. 19,1928

Nov. 8,1928

Nov. 9,1928

Dec. 11,1928

[Dec. 13,1928

Jan. 14,1929

200,000 shares

125.000 shares

87,500 shares _.

125,000 shares

$15,000,000.

153,444 shares

125,000 shares

3,000,000 shares

[$22,700,000 pre-
ferred 454,000

L shares common.

450,000 shares

Per
share
$25.00

65.00

43.00

75.00

100.00

85.00

80.00

10.00

65.00

Il03.00
j 38.00

22.00

Lehman Bros

E. B. Smith & Co and
associates.

A. G. Becker & Co

Hayden, Stone & Co

Cleveland Trust Co

Hayden, Stone & Co

J. A. Sisto & Co

Lee, Higginson & Co

Otis & Co

Lehman Bros, and Prince
& Whitely.

(Hayden, Stone & Co.,
< Minsch, Monell & Co.,
j. and Pynchon & Co.

Selling group
We took up 7,500 shares.

Underwriting
Syndicate 2,000 shares.

(Special group 2,000 shares..
^Took up in selling group

3,000 shares.
Underwriting syndicate

5,000 shares.

Took up in selling group
1,000 shares.

Underwriting syndicate
10,000 shares.

Underwriting syndicate
10,000 shares.

Underwriting syndicate
82,000 shares.

Syndicate takes unsub-
scribed shares at $10 per
share.

Our interest 10 percent

[Preferred selling group
I Common selling group 500.
t Underwriting Syndicate
I 500 shares.
I Banking syndicate 20,000..
| Selling group 10,000 shares .

Per
share

$2.00

1.50

.50
2.00

2.00

1.00

3.00

1.50

1.50

2.00
1.50
.50

.50
1.25

Feb. 3,1927

Apr. 29,1927

Sept. 13,1927
do

Mar. 6,1928

Sept. 20,1928

Oct. 29,1928

Dec. 17,1928

Feb. 2,1929

July 20,1929

Jan. 22,1929

JFeb. 16,1929
Feb. 16,1929

May — 1929
Apr. 22,1929

$13,125.

2,836.30.

1,000.
5,250.

10,000.

937.50.

30,000.

15,159.49.

Took up 241 shares
at $10 per share.

$70.46 additional
profit.

$20,149.89.

750.
250.

14,590.
11,875.
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List of all stock pools, joint accounts and/or syndicates in which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or any of Us agencies or representatives participated, with
the name of security involved, etc.—Continued

CO

Name Date Amount offered
Public
offering
price

Our participation
Gross
com-

mission
Eeceived

Profit, compensa-
tion, or commis-
sion received

Tri Continental Corporation
6 percent preferred and common
stock.

Gulf States Steel Co. common
stock underwriting syndicate.

Petroleum Corporation of Amer-
ica capital stock underwriting.

Syndicate and option w a r r a n t s -

Allegheny Corporation cumula-
tive 5ty percent preferred stock
series A.

Atlantic Refining Co. common
stock underwriting syndicate.

Bethlehem Steel Corporation
common stock underwriting
syndicate.

Allegheny Corporation 5H per-
cent preferred stock, with war-
rants.

Shell Union Oil Corporation 5J^
percent preferred.

Commercial Credit Co. $3 class
A convertible stock.

Tri Continental Allied Co. pre-
ferred and common.

1-ran. 18,1929

Jan. 22,1929

Jan. 21,1929

Jan. 31,1929

Mar. 16,1929

Apr. 26,1929

-May 13,1929

June 24,1929

July 9,1929

(250,000 shares pre-
ferred.

) 1,000,000
I common.

72,500 shares

3,250,000 shares

$25,000,000

666,667 shares

600,000 shares

$25,000,000

$40,000,000

300,000 shares

\ A l l 0 . , 7 1jAug. 17,1 /500,000 preferred—
\760,000 common—

Per
share

$104.00

27.00

60.00

34.00

100.00

40.00

85.00

100.00

98.00

50.00

[UOI.50

J . & W. Seligman & Co

Hallgarten & Co.

Blair & Co..

/Guaranty Co. of New
\ York and associates.
Guaranty Co. of New

York.
Guaranty Co. and asso-

ciates.

do

Lee Higginson & Co_

Kidder Peabody & Co.
and associates.

J. & W. Seligman & Co.—

/Preferred stock banking
group 2,000 shares.

Preferred selling group
2,000 shares.

Common stock special
group 3,000 shares.

Common stock banking
group 3,000 shares.

Common stock selling
group 3,000 shares.

Participation 10,000 shares

Purchase group 1 percent._
Banking group 3,750 shares

Selling group
Interest in purchase group.
Carried interest in war-

t rants.
[Banking group 2,500

shares.
[Selling group 1,000 shares-
Syndicate 80,000 shares

Syndicate 10,000 shares

(Selling group 2,000 shares—
\ Took up 2,000 shares at 100_
{.Resold to them at 99
i Original business $9,200,000
I Banking group $3,375,000. _
1 Selling group
IWe took up 11,000 shares.
Original business 5 percent-

Per
share

$0.50

2.50

.25

.25

1.00

2.25

.625

.625

1.75

Feb. 6,1929

Feb. 6,1929

Feb. 6,1929

Feb. 6,1929

Feb. 6,1929

Apr. 4,1929

July 27,1929

.75

1.50
.25

1.00

1.50

Nov. 9,1931
Nov. 23,1932

Apr. 29,1929

Mar. 8,1929
M a y 17,1929

July 17,1929

Aug. 2,1929

.50
1.00
2.00

(Special group, 500 uni t s . _ _
{Banking group, 500 uni t s . .
(Selling group, 500 uni ts .

Per unit
$0.50

.50
2.50

Nov. 13,1929
do

Aug. 28,1929

Nov. 19,1929

Oct. 2,1929
.do.
do

$1,000.

4,500.

750.

750.

3,000.

22,848.

19,243.53.
Loss charged to

purchase group.
$2,396.67 proceeds

warrants.
Received 5,971 op-

tional warrants.
$1,600.25.

1,437.50.
24,512.69.

12,736.33.

750.000.

46,000.00.
14,029.28.
22,000.00.

25,070.05.

250.
250.
1,250,
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CJhemicai National Associates,
Inc., common stock.

Chicago Pneumatic Tool Co.
common stock.

Northwest Bancorporation com-
mon-stock underwriting syndi-
cate.

Bethlehem Steel Corporation
common - stock underwriting
syndicate.

American Cyanamid Co. " B "
common underwriting syndi-
cate.

Northwest Bancorporation com-
mon-stock underwriting syndi-
cate.

Monsanto Chemical Works com-
mon stock underwriting.

Firestone Tire & Rubber Co. 6
percent preferred stock.

Manhattan Co. stock under-
writing.

Allegheny Coporration 5J-6 per-
cent preferred stock.

American Smelting & Refining
Co. 6 percent second preferred
stock.

Warner Bros. Pictures, Inc., com-
mon stock underwriting syndi-
cate.

Hotel Waldorf-Astoria common
stock.

Chicago Pneumatic Tool Co. pre-
ferred stock.

Aug. 30,1929

}sept. 4,1929

July 22,1929

Sept. 11,1929

Oct. 1,1929

•Oct. 10,1929

Oct. 14,1929

}Oct. 16,1929

Nov. 19,1929

JMar. 10,1930

May 21,1930

Aug. 14,1930

Aug. 29,1929

JDec. 1928

i,50d,000 shares—-

50,000 shares

90,000 shares.

800,000 shares—

823,984 shares—

175,000 shares

84,672 shares

$60,000,000

185,366 shares..

$12,500,000

175,000 shares-

755,000 shares..

149,000 shares..

100,000 shares..

27.00

43.00

62.00

110.00

30.00

72.50

70.00

99.00

120.00

98.50

103.00

20.00

50.00

55.00

dhemical National Co.,
Inc.

rj. A. Sisto and A. G.
L Becker & Co.

A. G. Becker & do

Guaranty Co. and associ
ates.

Guaranty Co

A. G. Becker & Co

A. G. Becker & Co

Otis & Co. and associates—

W. A. Harriman & Co.
and Field, Glore & Co.

f Guaranty Co. and associ-
\ ates.

. .do-

Our interest, 20 percent,
with interest in option
warrants.

[Original business, 33^6
\ percent.
(.Selling group ^..

Goldman Sachs & Co.
and Hayden Stone &
Co.

(Hallgarten & Co., Hay-
{ den, Stone & Co., and

Kissel, Kinnicutt & Co.
J . A. Sisto & Co. and A.

G. Becker & Co.

Participation, 3,000 shares.

Participation, 14,000 shares

Participation, 20,000 shares

/"Participation, 5,000 shares.
\Plus on shares taken up__.
Our interest, 5,000 shares

plus on shares taken up.

rSpecial banking group,
$1,000,000.

Banking group, $l,000,000_
Participation, 2,000,000

f Banking group,2,500 shares
\Selling group, 1,000 shares-

Purchase group, 22 per-
cent.

group, 26,782Banking-
shares.

Selling
shares.

Participation,50,000 shares-

group, 23,000

(Purchase group, 8,500

Selling group
Original groug, one third—
Selling group

Per
share

.50

1
1
.75
.75

Per
cent

Per
share

$1.00
3.00

.75
1.50
.75

.75

1.50

1.00

1.00

2.50
2.50
2.50

Dec. 31,1929

Sept. 16,1929
Dec. 28,1929

Sept. 5,1929

Dec. 12,1929

Dec. 9,1929

JMar. 13,1930

Mar. 14,1930

Dec. 18,1929

Dec.
Dec.

June
June
Oct.

Oct.

Sept.

Sept.

19.1929
6.1929

28.1930
13,1930
16,1930

15,1930

2.1930

29,1930

ioct. 28,1929

j ju ly 8,1929

566,409.90; rec*d.
$30,000 o p t i o n
warrants.

216,666.67.
18,532.50*

3,000,

21,895.29.

8,587.05.

2,820.23.

2,943. 23

5,000.00.

8,450.00.
49,430.93.

1,531. 73.
1,375.00.
28,875.00.

13,637.92.

34,500.00.

52,121.55.

[Took up 8,500
shares at $46.50

[ per share.
$17,116.61.
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1396 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 35, JUNE 30, 1933

Question 11: Issues of Governments, States, municipalities, and corporations in
connection with which we have acted as fiscal or paying agents in the period
January 1, 1927, to December 31, 1931.

NAME AND ISSUE SERVICES RENDERED

Government of the Argentine Nation: Depositary for interest and redemption
$40,000,000 external sinking fund 6- funds pending transfer to paying;
percent gold bonds of 1923 series A, agent.1
due 1957.

Czechoslovak Republic:
$14,000,000 secured external sink- Payment of interest;, paymeot of prin-

ing fund gold loan of 1922, due cipal of called bonds.2
1951.

$9,250,000 secured external sinking Do.
fund gold loan, series B, due 1952.

Kingdom of the Netherlands: $40,000,- Payment of interest and principal.3
000 30-year 6-perceot external sinking
fund gold bonds.

Department of the Seine (France): Payment of interest and principal.
$25,000,000 20-year 7-percent external
gold loan bonds of 1922.

Cities of Bordeaux, Lyons, and Mar- Payment of interest,
settles (France): $15,000,000 (each)
municipal external loan of 1919 15-
year 6-percent gold bonds.

City of Oslo (Norway):
$2,000,000 municipal external loan Payment of interest; payment of prin-

of 1924 30-year 6-percent sinking cipal of. bonds called for sinking
fund gold bonds. fund; purchase of bond& for sinking

fund.
$8,000,000 municipal external loan of Do.

1925 30-year 6-percent sinking
fund gold bonds.

$4,000,000 municipal external loan of Payment of interest and principal;
1926 20-year 5^-percent sinking payment of principal of bonds called
fund gold bonds. for sinking fund; purchase of

bonds for sinking fund.
City of Greater Prague (Czechoslovakia): Payment of interest; payment of

$7,500,000 7}^-percent mortgage loan of principal of bonds called for sinking
1922} due 1952. fund; purchase of bonds for sinking

fund.
Mortgage Bank of Chile (Caja de Cr£dito

Hipotecario):
Guaranteed sinking fund gold bonds/
$20,000,000 6%-percent due 1957.
$20,000,000 6%-percent of 1926, due

1961.
$20,000,000 6-percent of 1928, due

1961.

Payment of interest; payment of
principal of bonds called for sink-
ing fund.4

$20,000,000 6-percent of 1929, due
1962.

$10,000,000 guaranteed 5-year 6-per- Payment of interest.4
cent agricultural gold notes of 1926.

North German Lloyd (Bremen): $20,- Payment of interest; receipt of bonds
000,000 20-year 6-percent sinking fund for sinking fund.4
gold bonds, due 1947.

Paris-Lyons-Mediterranean Hailroad Payment of interest and principal;
Company: $40,000,000 6-percent ex- payment of principal of bonds called
ternal sinking fund gold bonds, due for sinking fund; purchase of bonds
1958. for sinking, fund.5

1 Jointly with Chase National Bank and Blair & Co.
2 Jointly with Kidder, Peabody & Co. and National City Bank..
3 Jointly with National City Bank.
* Jointly with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
« Payment also made by National City Bank.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1397

United Steel Works of Burback-Eich- Paying agents for coupons and bonds
Dudelange (Arbed) (Luxemburg): $10,- called for sinking fund.4
000,000 25-year sinking fund 7-percent
gold bonds, due 1951.

The Cincinnati Union Terminal Co.:
$12,000,000 first mortgage 4% per- Paying agents for coupons.6

cent gold bonds, series A, due
2020.

$12,000,000 first mortgage 4%-per- Do.
cent gold bonds, series B, due
2020.

Mid-Continent Petroleum Corporation:
$12,500,000 first mortgage 15-year 6%
percent sinking fund gold bonds.

«Jointly with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
« Jointly with J. P. Morgan & Co.

Purchase of bonds for sinking fund,
as sinking fund agents.
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EXHIBIT NO. 36

Question no. 12.—List of all bond or debenture issues, foreign or domestic, of which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or any of its agencies was the
syndicate manager and which issues have been or are now in default; and any issues floated prior to 1927 which were in default at
any time during the period of 1927-31

CO
CO
00

Date of issue Amount
issued Issue Date of

default Remarks

Mar. 1911.

June 1914, $30,000,000
Jan. 1917, $25,000,000
Jan. 1916-- -
June 3, 1909

June 4,1913

June 25, 1925

July 30, 1926 —

Dec. 23,1926

May 1,1928

June 27,1929 _

Nov. 14,1927 ,

Aug. 4,1930 r . . _ .

Mar. 21,1928 _ . . .

Mar. 15,1930

May 2,1929

Mar. 14,1930

$26,175,000

} 43,089,000
/ 11,831, 515
I 35,100, 000

24, 000, 000

26, 730,000

20,000,000

18,330, 000

10, 000,000

20, 000, 000

20,000,000

16,000,000

15,000,000

17,867,000

15,000,000

10,000,000

25,000,000

Chicago, Milwaukee & Puget Sound Railway Co. 1st gold 4 percent
due Jan. 1,1949.

fChicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railway general and refunding 4J4-
\ percent " A " due Jan. 1, 2014.
TChicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railway Co. European loan of 1910,
i 4-percent 15-year gold bonds, due June 1,1925.
National Railways of Mexico Prior Lien 4^-percent sinking fund gold

bonds, due July 1,1957.
National Railways of Mexico 2-year 6-percent secured gold bonds due

June 1,1915.
Mortgage Bank of Chile guaranteed sinking fund 6^-percent gold

bonds due June 30,1957.
Mortgage Bank of Chile guaranteed sinking fund 6%-percent gold

bonds of 1926 due June 30, 1961.
Mortgage Bank of Chile guaranteed 5-year 6-percent agricultural gold

notes of 1926 due Dec. 31,1931.
Mortgage Bank of Chile guaranteed sinking fund 6-percent gold bonds

of 1928, due Apr. 30,1961.
Mortgage Bank of Chile guaranteed sinking fund 6-percent gold bonds

of 1929 due May 1, 1962.
Paramount Famous Lasky Corporation 20̂ -year 6-percent sinking fund

gold bonds—Dec. 1,1947.
Paramount Publix Corporation 20?year 5^-percent sinking fund gold

bonds due Aug. 1,1950.
Wabash Railway Co. refunding and general mortgage 4^-percent

gold bonds, series " C " , due Apr. 1,1978.
Wabash Railway Co. refunding and general mortgage 5-percent gold

bonds " D " due Apr. 1,1980.
Central of Georgia Ry. Co. refunding and general mortgage 5-percent

gold bonds " C " due Apr. 1,1959.
Missouri Pacific R. R. Co. first and refunding mortgage 5-percent

gold bonds, series " H " , due Apr. 1,1980.

July 1,1925

Apr.

June

July

Dec.

Dec.

Dec.

1,1925

1,1925 i

1,1914

1,1914

31,1931

31,1931

Dec. 31,1931 *

Dec.

Nov.

Feb.

Apr.

..do..

Apr.

31,1931

1,1931

1,1933

1,1932

1,1933

Chicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railway Co.
entered receivership Mar. 18,1925. Reorgani-
zation approved, Jan. 19, 1927. Receivership
ended, Jan. 13, 1928, when Chicago, Milwau-
kee, St. Paul & Pacific Railroad took over
properties of old railway company. New
securities issued Feb. 1928.

Coupons due June 1, 1933, attached. Bonds
being traded in "and interest."

There have been subsequent defaults on various
other bonds of this company.

Do.

Do.

Do.

o

Q

w

Q
H
M
O
GO

* Principal and interest.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1399

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 37, JUNE 30, 1933

Question no. 13: * * * Names of all issues on which a member or representa-
tive of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or any of its agencies acted as a member of a protective
or reorganization committee during the period 1927 to 1931, inclusive:
Chicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railway Co.: 4 percent gold bonds of 1925;

4 percent 15-year European loan bonds of 1910; 4^ percent convertible gold
bonds, due 1932; 25-year 4 percent gold bonds of 1909, due 1934; general and
refunding mortgage gold bonds, series A and B, due 2014.

Chicago, Milwaukee & Puget Sound first mortgage 4 percent gold bonds, due
1949: Jerome J. Hanauer was a member of the protective committee; Kuhn,
Loeb & Co. were comanagers of the reorganization of the above company.

United States of Mexico readjustment of debt: Mortimer L. Schiff, from 1927
until his death on June 4, 1931, was a member of the International Committee
of Bankers on Mexico, which handled the above.

After Mr. Schiff's death, Sir William Wiseman became a member of the
committee.

Central Leather Co.: Kuhn, Loeb & Co. were comanagers of the readjustment
of the above company.
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EXHIBIT NO. 38

Question 15: Names of all issues in which Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or any of its agencies had any participation, of not less than $250,000,
which are now or have been at any time during the period of 1927-31 in default; including date of default, market value of securities
as of Mar. 31, 1933, amount outstanding, and names and addresses of the secretaries of committees formed to protect the interests of
investors or for reorganization purposes

O
o

Name of issue

Republic of Chile 6 percent External
Loan Sinking Fund Gold Bonds:

Due May 1, 1963

Due Mar. 1, 1962
Kepublic of Chile 6 percent External

Loan Sinking Fund Gold Bonds due
Sept. 1, 1961.

Republic of Chile Railway Refunding
Sinking Fund 6 percent Gold External
Bonds due Jan. 1, 1961.

Cigar Stores Realty Holdings, Inc. 20-
year hYi percent Sinking Fund Gold
Debentures " A " , due Jan. 1, 1949.

Kingdom of the Serbs, Croats & Slo-
venes 7 percent Secured External Gold
Bonds " B " due Nov. 1, 1962.

Hotel Waldorf Astoria Corporation First
Mortgage Leasehold 7 percent Sinking
Fund Gold Bonds due Sept. 1, 1954.

Amount
issued

$25,000,000

10,000,000

16,000,000

•45, 912,000

•10,000,000

000,000

-11,000, 000

Our participa-
tion

$2,500,000

1,000,000

1, 600,000

In distribut-
i n g group
I $1,000,000

1,074,500

1,630,000

625,000

Date of de-
fault

Nov. 1,1931

Sept. 1,1931

I Jan. 1,1932

Jan. 1,1933

Nov. 1,1932

Sept. 1,1932

Market value
March 31, 1933

Amount
outstanding

34 bid

Bonds, 5.
Certificates,
3M as of March
.23, 1933.

53^-6% $24, 745,000

9,892,000

15, 823, 000

44,152,000

8, 701,000

30, 000,000

•11, 000,000

Date of issue

Apr. 25,1930

Mar. 12,1929

Aug. 8,1928

Jan. 23,1928

Jan. 3,1929

Apr. 4,1927

Aug. 29,1929

Names and addresses of protective committees'
secretaries

The National City Co., Hallgarten & Co. and
Kissel, Kinnicutt & Co. of New York City
published a statement on Oct. 8, 1931, in which
they stated that they are keeping in close
touch with the Chilean situation but at that
time saw no need for holders to deposit their
bonds.

See above statement.

Do.

Do.

/Edgar G. Crossman, secretary, 15 Broad Street,
1 New York City.

/E. G. Burland, secretary, 44 Wall Street, New
\ York City.
According to the deposit agreement each of the

following was authorized to accept deposit of
bonds under plan: Hallgarten & Co., 44 Pine
St., Hayden Stone & Co., 25 Broad St., G. H.
Kinnicutt, 17 Wall Street, S. L. Fuller, 14 Wall
Street, Hornblower & Weeks, 42 Broadway,
Cassatt & Co., Commercial Trust Building,
Philadelphia, Pa., Greenebaum Sons Invest-
ment Company, La Salle Street and Madison,

k Chicago, 111.

Q

w
X
Q
W

W
>a
H
M

o
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STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES 1401

EXHIBIT NO 39.

SUPPLEMENTARY NOTATIONS IN CONNECTION WITH QUESTION 19

1. Mid-Continent Petroleum.—The 4,366 shares which were taken up against
payment of $155,842.08 were subsequently sold, realizing a profit of $13,748.53.

2. French Line Common Stock.—We took up 964 shares against payment of
$58,804, against which was credited profits received $55,610.85 making a net
cost of 964 shares $3,193.15. The shares were subsequently sold, and a net
profit of $30,860.64 realized.

3. H. R. Mallinson Co., Inc.—We took up 11,750 shares against payment of
$408,427; 1,750 shares were subsequently sold at a loss of $40,037.50, and the
balance of shares were still held on December 31, 1931.

4. Mid-Continent Petroleum Corporation.—We took up 18,539 shares against
payment of $665,202.74. The shares are still held.

5. North German Lloyd American Shares.—We took up 8,404 shares against
payment of $489,298.17. The shares were subsequently sold at a loss of $187,-
142.66.

6. Electric Boat Co.—We took up 25,000 shares against payment of $428,032.20.
The shares were still held December 31, 1931.

7. Chicago Pneumatic Tool Co., common stock,—We took up 520 shares against
payment of $15,204.15. The shares were subsequently sold at a loss of $2,239.95.

8. Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul & Pacific Railroad Co., preferred stock.—We
took up 18,400 shares against payment of $999,766.17. The shares were still
held December 31, 1931.

9. McCrory Stores, common stock.—We took up 25,000 shares against payment
of $1,000,000. The shares were still held December 31, 1931.

175541—33—PT 3 29
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Question 19.—Details of all stock issues in which Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or any of its agencies participated or in which a trading account was
maintained, etc. £5

fcO

Date and name Managers Maximum
commitment Our share Our profit or loss Remarks

Dec. 30,1926. Mid Continent Petroleum
common stock trading account.

Feb. 14, 1928. Wesco Corporation
and/or Fox Film Corporation class A
stock account.

Mar. 12, 1928. Compagnie Generale
Transatlantique (French Line) com-
mon stock.

May 22, 1928. Missouri, Kansas &
Texas Ry. common stock.

Sept. 10, 1928. Republic Iron & Steel
Co., common stock trading acount.

Oct. 19, 1928. H. R. Mallinson Co., Inc.,
common stock joint account.

Oct. 30, 1928. United States Leather
Co., class A stock joint account.

Nov. 21,1928. Liquid Carbonic Corpor-
ation, common stock trad, account.

Nov. 21, 1928. Mid Continent Petro-
leum Corporation, common stock trad.
account.

Dec. 1928. Chicago Pneumatic Tool
Co., common stock joint account.

Jan. 21, 1929. North German Lloyd
(American shares) account.

Feb. 21,1929. American Sugar Refining
Co., common stock joint account.

Feb. 25, 1929. National Sugar Refining
Co., common stock joint account.

Mar. 14,1929. Electric Boat Co., capital
stock account.

Oct. 18,1928. Kansas City Southern Ry.
Co., common stock account.

Sept. 5, 1929. Chicago Pneumatic Tool
Co., common stock trading account.

Aug. 26, 1929. Chicago, Milwaukee, St.
Paul & Pacific Railroad Co. preferred
stock trading account.

Sept. 12,1929. General Refractories Co.,
common stock account.

JHallgarten & Co

iHaystone. Securities Cor-
j poration.

J. A. Sisto & Co. and
Equitable Trust Co.

f Ladenburg, Thalmann
\ & Co. and National

City Co.

jotis & Co

J. A. Sisto & Co

Bankers Co. of New York

W. E.Hutten& Co

Hallgarten & Co

60,000 shares..

$7,000,000

8̂7,500 shares..

•287,616 shares.

60,000 shares-.

30,000 shares..

20,000 shares

$1,000,000

(7J^ percent original (,
i a l s o s e c o n d *
. group.
(Original 36H per-
I cent.
1 Purchase syndi-
l cate 31,250 shares.
5,000 shares

100,000 shs._ _

100,000 shs.__.

J. A. Sisto & Co

Kuhn, Loeb & Co

J. & W. Seligman Co

Kuhn, Loeb & Co 1

J. A. Sisto & Co

25,000 shs.i-

3,000 shs___.

5,000 shs.2...

130,000 shs. _

Ladenburg, Thalmann &
Co.

A. G. Becker & Co

Clark, Dodge, & Co

Ladenburg, Thalmann &
Co.

50 percent

50 per cent

10 percent

20,000 shs

50 percent

40 percent

50 percent

50 percent

25,000 shs

25,000 shs

July 1, 1927

Sept. 10, 1928. Received $174,481.41.

June 27> 1928. Received $22,500
sDec. 11, 1929. Received $33,110.85..
[Dec. 11, 1929
Aug. 22, 1928. Received $108,720.35_

Aug. 16, 1928. Received $63,772.37-.

Sept. 27, 1928. Received $17,376.52..

Oct. 19, 1929 __

Feb. 13, 1929. Received $8,504.68. _

Dec. 13, 1928. Received $40,914.54...

Nov. 22, 1929

10,000 shs

50,000 shs

100,000 shs

20,000 shs

10,000 shs _._.

Dec. 20, 1928. Received $12,555.95....

June 11, 1930

Oct. 16, 1929. Loss $12,618.26.

Oct. 16, 1929. Loss $32,568.75

Dec. 20, 1929

July 22,1929. Received $333,819.76. _. _

Jan. 7, 1930

Dec. 30, 1929

Sept. 12, 1930. Received $11,159.70....

/We took up 4,366 shares against
1 payment of $155,842.08.

•Took up 964 shares for $58,804.

/Took up 11,750 shares for
I $408,427.

We took up total of 18,539
shares, $665,202.74.

We took up 8,404 shares,
"""1,298.17.

We took up 25,000 shares,
$428,032.20.

We took up 520 shares,
$15,204.15.

We took up 18,400 shares,
$999,766.17.

8
O
O
W

a
I

a
H
t—1o
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Nov. 7, 1929. Chicago Pneumatic Tool
Co., common stock trading account.

Dec. 30, 1929. Chemical National As-
sociates, Inc., common stock trading
account.

Jan. 3, 1930. McCrory Stores common
stock purchase.

Apr. 30, 1929. Pennroad Corporation
common stock account.

A. G. Becker & Co..

Chemical National Co.
Inc.

Merrill, Lynch & Co

Kuhn, Loeb & Co __.

5,000 shs

50,000 shs

250,000 shs

500,000 shs.3...

20 percent..

Apr. 16, 1930. Received $16,600.—

July 21, 1930. Received $21,626.28..

$1,000,000 Jan. 1, 1933 We took up 25,000 shares,
$1,000,000.

Participants: Profit
Bank of North America & Trust Co., Philadelphia 4 percent, July 22,1929- $62,546.47
Chas. D. Barney & Co., New York, 10 percent 156,366.18
Blair & Co., New York, 2 ^ percent 39,091.55
Cassatt & Co., Philadelphia, 4 percent 62,546.47
Chemical National Co., Inc., New York, 3 percent 46,909.86
Jas. B. Colgate & Co., New York, 6 ^ percent 101,638.02
Fidelity Philadelphia Trust Co., Philadelphia, 4 percent — 62, 546.47
Girard Trust Co., Philadelphia, 6 percent ,_,_,_,_. 93,819.71
International Manhattan Co., Inc., New York, 3 percent. . , . 46,909.86
Union Trust Co., Pittsburgh, 6 percent ,__ 93,819.71
Kuhn, Loeb & Co., 51 percent, including managers compensation 1,188,882.97

8
O
Q

w
X
O
H

1 Total shares bought 22,409, sold 1,400, distributed to participants 21,009. Participants, Kuhn, Loeb & Co. 40 percent took up 8,404 shares for $489,298.17; Lee, Higginson & Co.
40 percent took up 8,404 shares for $489,298.17; German Banks 20 percent took up 4,201 shares for $244,590.86; total 21,009 shares $1,223,187.20. Distributed June 11, 1930.

2 A total of 5,000 shares were bought and sold. Participants, Kuhn, Loeb & Co. 50 percent Oct. 16,1929 net loss $32,568.75; J. & W. Seligman & Co. 50 percent Oct. 16,1929, net

s A'total of 358,900 shares were bought and sold.

i
S
U2

O
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1404 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Exhibit No. 40
QUESTION NO. 20—SUMMARY

I. Names of all brokers to whom loans amounting to $500,000 in the aggregate
or over were made during the period 1927-31, inclusive.

II. Transcript of all loan accounts during the period 1927-31, inclusive, in
which the collateral pledged consisted of securities in the issuance of which we
participated:

a) Fujimoto Securities Corporation.
b) United States Rubber Company.
c) Pennsylvania Company.
d) Delaware and Hudson Company,

(e) Lenox Corporation.
(/) Wellington Finance Corporation.
(g) Wellington Finance Corporation.
(h) Wellington Finance Corporation.
(i) Adolph Zukor.

List of loans to stock exchange firms amounting to $500,000 and over

Abraham & Co.
Anderson & Fox
Asiel & Co.
Ardis, Smith & Warwick
Abbott, Hoppin & Co.
Bamberger Bros.
Benjamin Block & Co.
Block, Maloney & Co.
Babcock, Rushton & Co.
Baruch (Sailing W.) & Co.
Belden & Co.
Bennett, Smith & Co.
Branch, Cabell & Co.
Berg, Eyer & Kerr
Battell, Ludwig & Co.
J. S. Bache & Co.
Bear, Stearns & Co.
H. & B. Beer
W. E. Burnett & Co.
Chas. D. Barney & Co.
Benj. D. Bartlett & Co.
Clark, Childs & Co.
Campbell, Starring & Co.
Car let on & Mott
Chauncey & Co.
E. W. Clucas & Co.
Henry Clews & Co.
F. B. Calm & Co.
S. B. Chapin & Co.
P. F. Cusick & Co.
P. F. Cusick, Kent & Co.
Carter & Co.
A. H. Caspary & Co.
Carlisle, Mellick & Co.
Clark, Dodge & Co.
Dominick & Dominick
J. W. Davis & Co.
DeCoppett & Doremus
Dyer, Hudson & Co.
Davenport & Co.

Eastman, Dillon & Co,
Emanuel & Co.
Evans, Stillman & Co.
Engel & Co.
Eric & Dryfoos
Eric & Drevers
Ehrich & Co.

Fenner, Beane & Ungerleider
Fenner & Beane
Farnum, Winter & Co.
Francis Bro. & Co.

Gray & Wilmerding
Gruntal, Lilienthal & Co.
Greer, Crane & Webb
Gilchrist, Bliss & Co.
Gude, Winmill & Co.
W. H. Goadby & Co.
Goodbody & Co.
Green, Ellis & Anderson

Harris, Upham & Co.
E. F. Hutton & Co.
Hornblower & Weeks
Hirsch, Lilienthal & Co.
Hilson & Neuburger
J. H. Holmes & Co.
W. E. Hutton & Co.
Herzfeld & Stern
Ira Haupt & Co.
Henderson & Co.
Harriman & Co.
Hallgarten & Co.
Harris, Winthrop & Co.
Hemphill, Noyes & Co.
Hayden, Stone & Co.
Henry Hentz & Co.
Halle & Stieglitz
C. D. Halsey & Co.
Hoge, Underhill & Co.
Hamershlag, Borg & Co.
Hendrickson & Co.

Jesup & Lamont
Jackson Bros., Boesel & Co.
Johnson & Wood
Frazier, Jelke & Co.
Jacquelin & DeCoppet
Josephthal & Co.
Jenks, Gwynne & Co.

Kean, Taylor & Co.
F. B. Keech & Co.
Kay, Richards & Co.
Kissell, Kinnicutt & Co.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PKA.CTICES 1405

Logan & Bryan
Livingston & Co.
Laidlaw & Co.
Laird, Bissell & Meeds
Lindley & Co.
Lamson Bros. & Co.
W. G. Langley & Co.
Lage & Co.
H. C. Lapham & Co.
Louchheim, Minton & Co.
Arthur Lipper & Co.
Libaire & Co.
Loew & Co.
Lober Bros. & Plaut
E. Lowitz & Co.

Mabon & Co.
G. M. P. Murphy & Co.
A. E. Masten & Co.
Mackay & Co.
McDonnell & Co.
Peter J. Maloney & Co.
Munds & Winslow
McGlinn & Co.
M. J. Meehan & Co.
Moore, Leonard & Lynch
J. D. Merriman & Co.
Maxwell & Co.
Morrison & Townsend
Monteith & Co.

Newborg & Co.
Newburger, Henderson & Loeb
Newman Bros. & Worms

Otis & Co.
Orvis Bros. & Co.

Paine, Webber & Co.
Post & Flagg
Pouch & Co.
Pyne, Kendall & Hollister
Prince & Whitely
Pearl & Co.
E. A. Pierce & Co.
Prentice & Slepack

Pynchon & Co.
Palmer & Co,
Parrish & Co.
Redmond & Co.
L. F. Rothschild & Co.
A. J. Rosenthal & Co.
Roosevelt & Son
E. B. Smith & Co.
Stein, Bros. & Boyce
Scholle Bros.
Springs & Co.
D. HfSilberberg & Co.
Sutro Bros. & Co.
Stern, Kempner & Co.
Steven & Co.
A. F. Schiff & Co.
Salomon Bros. & Hutzler
Stafford & Co.
deSaint-Phalle & Co.
Stephens & Co.
Steiner, Rouse & Stroock
Shearson, Hammill & Co.

Tameling, Keen & Co.
Spencer Trask & Co.
Toerge & Schiffer
Thomson & McKinnon
Tefft & Co.
Tucker, Anthony & Co.

S. Ungerleider & Co.

Walker Bros.
Winthrop, Mitchell & Co.
Wright, Slade & Co.
Wheeler & Kinley.
Whitehouse & Co.
White, Weld & Co.
Edwin Weisl & Co.
Wrenn Bros. & Co.
T. L. Watson & Co.
W. J. Wollman & Co.
J. R. Williston & Co.
C. E. Welles & Co.
West & Co.

Loan to Fujimoto Securities Corporation {Japan)

Date loaned

Jan. 6, 1927 _

Amount

$1,000,000

Date paid

Apr. 12,1927
Apr. 13,1927
Apr. 14,1927

Amount

$100,000
500,000
400,000

COLLATERAL

£40,000 City of Tokyo 5-percent bonds of 1926.
£3,700 Imperial Japanese Government 4-percent bonds due 1931.
$25,000 City of Tokyo, Japan, 5}£-percent bonds of 1927 due Oct. 1, 1961.
$28,000 Province of Buenos Aires 7-percent bonds due 1957.
$31,000 United States of Brazil 6}£-percent bonds due 1957.
$63,000 Great Consolidated Electric Power 7-percent bonds due 1944.
$53,000 Kingdom of Italy 7-percent bonds due 1951.
$843,000 Imperial Japanese Government 6)4-percent external loan due Feb. 1,

1954.
$22,000 Oriental Development Company, Ltd., 6-percent external debentures

due Mar. 15, 1953.
$16,000 Toho Electric Company 6-percent bonds of 1929.
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1406 STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

Loan to United States Rubber Co.

Date loaned

July 2,1928 ___

Amount

$1,400,000

Date paid

Dec. 28,1928

Amount

$1,400,000

COLLATEBAL

$2,000,000 United States Rubber Co. first and refunding mortgage 5-percent
bonds due Jan. 1, 1947.

Loan to Pennsylvania Co., Philadelphia, Pa.

Date loaned

Apr. 26,1928

Amount

$62,500,000

Date paid

/Apr. 30,1928
\May 1,1928

Amount

$56,000,000
6,500,000

COLLATERAL

61,271 shares Pittsburgh, Fort Wayne & Chicago common stock.
21,000 shares Pittsburgh, Youngstown & Ashtabula common stock.
57,743 shares Pittsburgh, Youngstown & Ashtabula preferred stock.
288,000 shares Norfolk & Western Railroad Co. common stock.
$3,311,000 Pennsylvania Co. gold loan 4-percent bonds due 1931.
$2,370,000 Pennsylvania Co. collateral 7-percent bonds due 1930.

Loan to Delaware & Hudson Co.

1930:
Nov. 18 paid for

17lMHudsonCoal
Co. 5-percent first
mortgage sinking
fund bonds $111,547.84

1931:
Feb. 9 interest to

date at 4 percent. 2, 195. 44

113, 743. 28

1930:
Dec. 1 received cou-

pon from 171M
bonds $4, 275. 00

1931:
Feb. 9 received check

from Delaware &
Hudson Co 109, 468. 28

113, 743. 28

COLLATERAL

$171,000 Hudson Coal Co. first mortgage sinking fund 5-percent bonds due
1962.
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Lenox Corporation loan

1407

Date Debit Date Credit

1928
Sept. 19

20

27

Oct. 15

31

N o v . i l

2

7

1929
Jan. 2
Mar. 11

22

Apr. 1
July 11
Aug. 19

29

900 Paramount Famous
Lasky common.

100 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

400 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

400 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

Exchanged 1,800 old for
5,400 new__.

Paramount Famous
Lasky common

1,100 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

500 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

2,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

$125,375.00

13,875.00

57,850.00

58,250. 00

2,600

Interest to Dec. 31, 1928..-.
Value Dec. 31, 1928, trans-

fer to Lenox- Corporation
credit

1,700 Paramount Famous
Lasky common.

Interest to Mar. 31,1929
Interest to June 30, 1929
500 Paramount Famous

Lasky common
Interest to date

130,065.00

54,027.50

24,450.00

100, 350.00

6,134.72

86,107. 50
117,347. 50

9, 334. 37
12, 904.13

36,137. 50
8, 991. 60

1928
Sept. 25
Oct. 1
Nov. 1
Dec. 31

1929
Mar. 30
June 29
Aug. 23

29

Check ___.
do
do

Dividend, 11,600 shares

.do-
Dividend, 13.300 shares
Delivered 2,200 shares Par-
amount Famous Lasky

common ,
Delivered 11,600 shares Par-

amount Famous Lasky
common. __ -_.

Check
Transfer from Lenox Corpo-

ration credit -

$25,000.00
20,000.00
40,000.00
8,700.00

8,700. 00
9, 975.00

153,485.00

477,182.48
7,802. 72

90, 354,62

841,199.82 841,199.82

1929

Lenox Corporation

Aug. 29, transfer $90,354.62

90, 354. 62

1929

Mar. 11, value Dec. 31,
1928, transfer $86, 107. .50

Apr. 1, interest to Mar. 31 > 1, 399. 25
July 11, interest to June 30. 1, 658. 99
Aug. 29, interest to date_- 1, 188. 88

90, 354. 62
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Question No. 20. Wellington Finance Corporation Loan

Date Debit Date Credit

1928
Feb. 10

14

17

20

21

24

28

29

Mar. 6

7

600 Paramount Famous
Lasky __ _.

200 Paramount Famous
Lasky _

600 Paramount Famous
Lasky.__

3,200 Paramount Famous
Lasky

600 Paramount Famous
Lasky___ ___

200 Paramount Famous
Lasky

400 Paramount Famous
Lasky

300 Paramount Famous
Lasky ___

300 Paramount Famous
Lasky

500 Paramount Famous
Lasky

300 Paramount Famous
Lasky ___

400 Paramount Famous
Lasky

1,100 Paramount Famous
Lasky

500 Paramount Famous
Lasky... _

Interest
do

$69,150.00

22,950.00

68,850.00

364,825.00

68,900.00

23,050. 00

46,100. 00

34, 500.00

35,287. 50

59,675.00

35, 587. 50

47, 600. 00

131, 725. 00

59, 737. 50
118. 09
97.07

1928
Feb. 9

10
Mar. 13

27

Check,,
.do..

8,700 shares Paramount
-Famous Lasky delivered.

500 shares Paramount
Famous Lasky delivered.

$300,000.00
200,000.00

508, 200. 00

59,952.66

1, 068,152. 66 1, 068,152. 66

Wellington Finance Corporation

Apr. 4

May 8

June 13

20

Sept. 6

1,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky Common

2,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky Common

1,600 Paramount Famous
Lasky Common

1,400 Paramount Famous
Lasky Common

Interest to date

Debit

$116, 250.00

260,500.00

193,400. 00

172,150. 00
4, 217.17

746,517.17

Apr.

July

Sept.

3
11

2
9
6

Check
3,000 Paramount Famous

Lasky Common deliv-
ered

Dividend on 2,000 shares..
Interest to June 30
Delivered 5,000 shares

Credit
$250,000. 00

116,250.00
4, 000. 00

64.40
376,202.77

746,517.17
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Wellington Finance Corporation loan

Date Debit Date Credit

Mar. 4

Mar. 5

Mar. 6

Mar. 7

Mar. 8

Mar. 11

Mar. 12

Mar. 13

Mar. 25

Mar. 26

Mar. 27

Apr. 1
June 4
July 11
Oct. 1

2,000. Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

5,700 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

3,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

5,400 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common..

3,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

Received 25,000 Bethelem
Steel 5s, series C, June 15,
1931.

Received 5,000 Cleveland,
Ohio, 4Ks, Oct. 1, 1944.

Received 10,000 Idaho 5's,.
Jan. 1, 1941.

Received 117,000 New York
City 4^'s , May 1,1957.

Received 33,000 N e w
York City 4^'s , Nov. 1,
1957.

Received 20,000 New York
City 4M's, April 1, 1966.

Received 10,000 Tennessee
4's, July 1, 1938.

Received 100,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky's,
6's, Dec. 1, 1947.

Received 5,000 M o u n t
Vernon 4%'s, May 1, 1932.

Received 25,000 New York
City434's, Junel , 1933.

Received 25,000 New York
City 4M's, Mar. 1,1980.

Received 140,000 New York
City 4K's, Mar, 1, 1962.

Received 159,000 New York
City 4^'s , Mar. 1, 1964.

Received 20,000 Philadel-
phia, Pa., 3H's, July 1,
1934.

Received 40,000 Rochester,
N.Y., 4V2% Jan. 15, 1933.

Received 10,000 Detroit,
Mich., 4K's, June 1,1931.

Received 20,000 Detroit,
Mich., 4^'s, June 1, 1930.

Received 20,000 Cambridge,
Mass., 3's, Feb. 1, 1941.

Received 10,000 Iowa 4M's,
Dec. 1, 1931.

Received 35,000 Jersey City,
N.J., 4M's, Aug. 1, 1930.

Received 25,000 Kansas
City, Mo., 4's, Sept. 1,1930.

Received 15,000 Maine 4's,
Dec. 1, 1932.

Received 25,000 New York
City 4's, May 1,1934.

Received 33,000 New York
City 33^'s, Nov. 1, 1954.

Received 17,000 New York
City 33^'s, May 1, 1954.

Received 30,000 New York ,
City 43^'s, July 1, 1967.

Received 25,000 Port of New
York Authority 4's, B,
Dec. 1, 1937.

6,600 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

500 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

2,300 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

1,600 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common __

3,200 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

2,300 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

Interest on $699,022.50
Check
Interest to June 30
Interest to Sept. 30

$132,075.00

372,097. 50

194,850.00

347, 745.00

191, 637.50

1929
Mar. 30
June 5

June 29
July 13
Sept. 28
Nov. 22

Dec. 28
Dec. 30

1930
Jan. I

Jan.

Feb. 4

Feb.
Feb.
Feb.
Feb.
Mar.
Mar.

Mar.
Mar.
Mar.

Mar.

Mar.

11
20
21
27
1
3

4
5
6

13

18

Mar. 21

Mar. 26

427,067.50

33,087.50

152,127.50

105,755.00

201,760.00

139,302. 50
1,331. 51

14,325.00
50, 656. 50
43,596.23

Dividend 19,100 shares
Delivered 600 shares Para-

mount Famous Lasky__
Dividend 35,000 shares
Check _'
Dividend 35,000 shares
Delivered, 4,000 East Ches-

ter 4M's, Dec. 1, 1929...

Dividend 41,900 shares..__
Delivered 5,000 Chicago

4's, Jan. 1, 1930.

Check for interest
Check
Delivered 75,000 Para-

mount Famous Lasky
6s, Dec. 1, 1947.

Delivered 500 shares Para-
mount Famous Lasky

Check
Delivered 1,000 shares.
Check
Delivered 800 shares.
Check
Check
Delivered 25,000 Para-

mount Famous Lasky
6's, Dec. 4, 1947.

Delivered 4,400 shares.
Delivered 41,432 shares.
Check
Delivered 200 shares.
Delivered 8,400 shares.
Check
Delivered 5,000 Massachu-

setts 3^'s, July 1,1935.
Delivered 3,000 Akron,

Ohio, 4^'s, May 15,1933.
Delivered 8,000 Allegheny

4's, June 1, 1933.
Delivered 20,000 Cam-

bridge 3's, Feb. 1, 1941.
Delivered 4,000 East Ches-

ter 4M's, Dec. 1, 1930.
Delivered 2,000 Harrison,

N.Y., 4M's, Dec. 1,1930.
Delivered 2,000 Harrison,

N.Y., 4K's, Dec. 1,1933.
Delivered 5,000 Mamaro-

neck 4K's, June 1, 1931.
Delivered 5,000 Mobile,

Ala., 5's, Nov. 2, 1935.
Delivered 10,000 New

YorkCity 4^'s , Sept. 1,
1960.

Delivered 30,000 New
York City 4M's, July 1,
1967.

Delivered 5,000 Philadel-
phia, Pa., 3H's, July 1,
1934.

Check
Delivered 6,100 shares.
Delivered 50,000 Para-

mount Famous Lasky,
6's, Dec. 1, 1947.

Delivered 10,000 Iowa
4^'s, Dec. 1, 1931.

Delivered 15,000 Maine
4's, Dec. 1, 1932.

Delivered 20,000 West
Virginia, 3^'s, Jan. 1,
1939.

Delivered 33,000 New
York City 3^'s, Nov. 1,
1954.

$14,325:00

41, 533.50
26, 250. 00
7, 631. 51

26, 250. 00

31, 425.00

50, 531. 21
500,000.00

100,000.00

100,000.00

100,000.00
300,000.00

14,000.00

600,000.00

450,000.00
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Wellington Finance Corporation loan—Continued

Date Debit Date Credit

Oct. 26

Dec. 31
Apr. 1,

1930

6,900 Paramount Famous
Lasky, common

Received 10,000 San. Dist.
Chicago 5's, July 1, 1934.

Received 20,000 Massachu-
setts 3^ 's , Jan. 1, 1938.

Received 5,000 Massachu-
setts 3M's, July 1, 1935.

Received 20,000 West Vir-
ginia Sy2% Jan. 1, 1939.

Received 10,000 West Vir-
ginia 5's, July 1, 1934.

Received 10,000 Atlantic
City 4^ 's , July 1, 1933.

Received 10,000 New York
City ZH's, Nov. 1,1955.

Received 50,000 New York
City 4J4's, Sept. 1, 1960.

Received 5,000 San Fran-
cisco 4^ 's , July 1, 1939.

Received 10,000 Illinois 4's,
May 1, 1932.

Received 20,232 Paramount
Famous Lasky, common.

Received 21,200 Paramount
Famous Lasky, common-

Received 304,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky 6's,
Dec. 1, 1947.

Received 3,000 Akron,
Ohio, 4^ 's , May 15, 1933.

Received 5,000 Philadel-
phia, Pa., 3H's, July 1,
1934.

Received 5,000 Chicago, 111.,
4's, Jan. 1,1930.

Received 8,000 Alleghany
City 4's, June 1,1933.

Received 5,000 Massachu-
setts 3M's, July 1, 1935.

Received 2,000 Harrison,
N.Y., 4M's, Dec. 1, 1930.

Received 2,000 Harrison,
N.Y., 4%% Dec. 1, 1933.

Received 5,000 Mamaro-
neck, N.Y., 4M's, June 1,
1931.

Received 5,000 Mobile, Ala.,
5's, Nov. 2, 1935.

Received 4,000 East Ches-
ter, N.Y., 4M's, Dec. 1,
1929.

Received 4,000 East Ches-
ter, N.Y., 4K's, Dec. 1,
1930.

Interest to date
do.. _

$446,523.03
Mar. 26

29
31

Apr. 1,
1930

500,000.00

500,000.00

50,531.21
35,684.40

Delivered 25,000 Port of
N.Y. Auth. 4's, B, Dec.
1, 1937.

Dividend, 35,000 shares.—
Check
Delivered 10,000shar;es.
Delivered 25,000' Bethle-

hem Steel 5's, June 15,
1931.

Delivered 5,000 Cleveland,
Ohio, 4}i% Oct. 1, 1944.

Delivered 10,000 Idaho 5's,
Jan. 1, 1941.

Delivered 117,000 New
York City 4^ ' s , May 1,
1957.

Delivered 33,000 New York
City 4V2's, Nov. 1,1957.

Delivered 20,000 New
York City 4M's, Apr. 1,
1966.

Delivered 25,000 New
York City 4M's, June 1,
1933.

Delivered 25,000 New
York City 4^ 's , Mar. 1,
1960.

Delivered 140,000 New
York City 4M's, Mar. 1,
1962.

Delivered 159,000 New
York City 4^ 's , Mar. 1,
1964.

Delivered 25,000 New
York City 4's, May 1,
1934.

Delivered 17,000 New
York City 3K's, May 1,
1954.

Delivered 10,000 New
York City 3M% Nov. 1,
1955.

Delivered 40,000 New
York City 4M's, Sept. 1,
1960.

Delivered 10,000 Tennessee
4's, July 1, 1938.

Delivered 5,000 Mount
Vernon 4M's, May 1,
1932.

Delivered 40,000 Rochester
N.Y.,4M's,Jan. 15,1933.

Delivered 10,000 Detroit,
Ohio, 4M's, June 1, 1931.

Delivered 20,000 Detroit,
Ohio, 4H% June 1, 1930.

Delivered 35,000 Jersey
City 4^ 's , Aug. 1, 1930.

Delivered 25,000 Kansas
City 4's, Sept. 1, 1930.

Delivered 10,000 San. Dis-
trict Chicago 5's, July 1,
1934.

Delivered 20,000 Massa-
chusetts 3^'s, Jan. 1,
1938.

Delivered 10,000 West Vir-
ginia 5's, July 1, 1934.

Delivered 10,000 Atlantic
City 4H's, July 1,1933.

Delivered 5,000 San Fran-
cisco 4X>'s, July 1,1939.

Delivered 10,000 Illinois
4's, May 1,1932.

Delivered 254,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's, Dec. 1,1947.

Delivered 20,000 Philadel-
phia, Pa., 3^'s, July 1,
1934.

Delivered 5,000 Massachu-
setts dV2% July 1, 1935.

Delivered 10,500 shares

$35,000
750,000

793,206.66

3,940,152.88 3,940,152.88
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Loan to Adolph Zukor

1411

1930

Apr. 1 27,000 Paramount Famous
Lasky common

Federal and State transfer
stamps

Received 25,000 Bethlehem
Steel 5's C June 15,1931.

Received 5,000 Cleveland,
Ohio, 4^ 's Oct. 1,1944.

Received 10,000 Idaho 5's
Jan. 1,1941.

Received 117,000 New York
City4^ 's May 1,1957.

Received 33,000 New York
City 4 ^ percent Nov. 1,
1957.

Received 20,000 New York
City 4}i percent Apr. 1,
1966.

Received 25,000 New York
City 434 percent June 1,
1933.

Received 25,000 New York
City 4K percent Mar. 1,
1960.

Received 140,000 New York
City 4M percent Mar. 1,
1962.

Received 159,000 New York
City 4M percent Mar. 1,
1964.

Received 25,000 New York
City 4's May 1,1934.

Received 17,000 New York
City 3H percent May 1,
1954.

Received 10,000 New York
City 3K percent Nov. 1,
1955.

Received 40,000 New York
City 4M percent Sept. 1,
1960.

Received 10,000 Tennessee
4's July 1,1938.

Received 5,000 Mount Ver-
non 4M's May 1,1932.

Received 40,000 Rochester
4K's Jan. 15,1933.

Received 10,000 Detroit
4^ 's June 1,1931.

Received 20,000 Detroit
4M's June 1,1930.

Received 35,000 Jersey City
4M's Aug. 1,1930.

Received 25,000 Kansas
City, Mo. 4's Sept. 1,1930.

Received 10,000 San. Dis-
trict, Chicago 5's July 1,
1934.

Received 20,000 Massachu-
setts 33^'s Jan. 1,1938.

Received 10,000 West Vir-
ginia 5's July 1,1934.

Received 10,000 Atlantic
City 4^ 's July 1,1933.

Received 5,000 San Fran-
cisco 43^'s July 1,1939.

Received 10,000 Illinois 4's
Apr. 1,1932.

Received 254,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's Dec. 1,1947.

Received 20,000 Philadel-
phia, Pa. 3^'s July 1,1934.

Received 5,000 Massachu-
setts 3M's July 1,1935.

Debit

$1,404,000.00

1,080.00

1930

Apr. 16

17

25

30

May 22

June 3

6

28
30

July 29

Aug. 1

Sept. 2

27

Oct. 1

Nov. 1

6
12

Dec. 1

17

27

Delivered 54,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's Dec. 1,1947.

Delivered 1,000 shares
Paramount F a m o u s
Lasky common

Delivered 20,000 Detroit
4M's June 1,1930.

Delivered 50,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's Dec. 1,1947.

Delivered 50,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's.

Delivered 1,500 shares
Paramount Publix Cor-
poration common

Delivered 50,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's Dec. 1,1947.

Delivered 25,000 Bethle-
hem Steel 5's "c" June
15, 1931

Dividend 24,500 shares
Delivered 1,000 shares

Paramount Publix Cor-
poration common

Delivered 500 shares Para-
mount Publix Corpora-
tion common

Delivered 25,000 Para-
mount Famous Lasky
6's Dec. 1,1947.

Due 35,000 Jersey City
4K's AUR-. 1,1930

Due 25,000 Kansas City,
Mo., 4's Sept. 1,193O.___

Coupons 40,000 New York
City4J4's _

Coupons 140,000 New York
City4M's

Coupons 159,000 New
York City 4M's —

Coupons 25,000 New York
City4M's

Dividend 23,000 Para-
mount Publix Corpora-
tion common

Coupons 5,000 Cleveland
4K's

Coupons 20,000 New York
City 4M's

Coupons 5,000 Mount
Vernon 4M's

Coupons 33,000 New York
City»4H's_ - -

Coupons 117,000 New
York City4H's

Coupons 17,000 New
York City3M's

Coupons 25,000 New York
City 4's

Coupons 10,000 New York
City3H's

Value Nov. 1
Check
Coupons 10,000 Detroit

4H's
Coupons 25,000 Paramount,

Famous Lasky 6's
Delivered 10,000 Idaho 5's

Jan. 1,1941.
Dividend ' 43,000 shares

Paramount Publix Cor-
poration common

Credit

$52,000.00

78,000.00

24,500. 00

52,000. 00

26,000.00

35,000. 00

25,500. 00

850.00

2,975.00

3,378.75

531.25

23,000.00

112. 50

425. 00

106. 25

742. 50

2,632. 50

297. 50

500. 00

175.00
4,453. 75

150,000.00

212.50

750.00

43,000.00
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Loan to Adolph Zuhor—Continued

Debit 1931 Credit

July 1
Sept. 9

Oct. 1

Nov. 6
6

11

Dec. 5

1931
Jan. 2

Mar. 6
31

Apr. 7

June 30
Sept. 4

30
Nov. 2

11
Dec. 5

31

1932

Jan. 8

Feb. 11
Jan. 15

Interest to date
Check Central Hanover

Bank & Trust Co
Interest to date 4 percent- _.
Check Central Hanover

Bank & Trust Co
Value Nov. 1 to reverse
Check Central Hanover

Bank & Trust Co _.
Received 20,000 Paramount

Publix common
Check Central Hanover

Bank & Trust Co

Interest to Dec. 31/30
Ck. Cent. Hanover Bk. &

Tr_
do.

Interest to date 4%
Ck. Cent. Han. Bk. & Tr.

Co
Interest to date
Reed. 575 shs. Par. Publix

Com., stock divd.
Interest to date 4%
Reed. 5,000 Par. Publix

Com.
Transfer tax on 5,000 Par.

Publix
do.

Reed. 589,375 Par. Pub.
stock divd.

Interest a t4%. ._

To reverse int. 10M Chicago

Interest t oda t e4%
Reed. 1,500 Par. Publix

Com.

$15,087.44

6,885.00
11,883.78

537. 50
4,453.75

4,453. 75

900,000.00

962.50

15, 436.94

1, 825. 00
7, 735.00

16, 683. 27

537. 50
10, 520.44

9,914.80

200.00
200.00

8,871.14

250.00
1, 504.49

Jan. 2

Mar. 2
10

28
Apr. 1

May 1
19

June 1

27
July 1
Sept. 1
Oct. 1

2

Nov. 2
4

Dec. 1
28

30

31

1932

Jan. 2
4

5

Jan. 5

Coupons.. $1,825. 00

Coupons
Delivered E. F . Hutton &

Co., 20,000 Par. Pub
Wellington Finance Corp.
Div. 43,000 sh. Par. Pub__
Coupons 5M Cleveland 4j^
Coupons 20M N.Y. City

4H
Coupons
Check
Due 10M Detroit 4J4 6/1/31.
Cpns. 25M Par. Fam. L. 6s.
Div. 23,000 Par. Publix.._.
Coupons

Do
Do

Ck. Cent. Han. Bk. & Tr.
Co

Coupons
Delivered 5,000 Par. Pub-

lix Com
Coupons
50M N.Y. City 4 ^ , 5/1/57.
67M N.Y. City 4H, 5/1/57_
33M N.Y. City 4y2,5/1/57.
2M Par. Fam. L. 6s, 12/1/47
5M Par.F.L.6s,12/l/47.__.
50M N.Y. City 4H,3/l/64-
3M N.Y. City 4J4, 3/1/62..
25M N.Y. City 4K, 3/1/62..
20M N.Y. City 4H, 4/1/66..
20M N.Y. City 4*4, 3/1/64..
2M N.Y. City 4J4, 3/1/62 _
15M N.Y. City 4J4, 9/1/60-

7,735.00

417,481. 62
300,000. 00
43,000.00

112.50

425.00
4,853. 75

100, 000.00
10, 212.50

750.00
14,375.00
1, 825.00
7, 735.00

537. 50

100,000.00
4,453.75

Coupons
34M N.Y. City tyi, 3/1/62.
5M N.Y. City 4J4, 3/1/64..
5M N.Y. City 434, 9/1/60._
5M Cleveland 4J^, 10/1/44.
20 Massachusetts SV2,1/1/38
5,000 Massachusetts 3>£'s,

July 1, 1935.
10,000 West Virginia 5's,

July 1, 1934.
5,000 San Francisco 4^ ' s ,

July 1, 1939.
5,000 New York City

4M's, Mar. 1, 1962.
2,000 New York City

4^ 's , Mar. 1, 1962.
20,000 Philadelphia, Pa.,

3M's, July 1, 1934.
20,000 New York City

4J4's, Sept. 1, 1960.
15,000 New York City

4M's, Mar. 1, 1960.
69,000 New York City

4M's, Mar. 1, 1962.
8,000 Paramount Famous

Lasky 6's, Dec. 1,1947.
40,000 Rochester 4J^'s,

Jan. 15, 1933.
50,000 New York City

4M's, Mar. 1, 1964.
34,000 New York City

4M's, Mar. 1, 1964.

750.00
44, 543. 75
88, 587. 50

964.00
2,386. 67

41,889.94
2, 498.40

20,819.97
16, 585.14
16, 655.97
1, 675.83

12, 568. 75

1, 825.00
28, 501. 21
4,191. 35
4,191.35
4,496. 25

18, 832. 78
4,783.19

10,018.06

4, 796.25

4,191. 94

1,677.01

18,459.72

16,478.76

12,354.38

56,830.13

3,868.00

39,100.00

41,249.65

28,031. 02

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Loan to Adolph Zukor—Continued

1413

1930

Mar. 15 Reed. 1,500 Par. Publix
Com.—Continued

Debit

$2,423,022.30

1932

Jan. 8

11

13

14

15

16

25

Feb. 1

9

11

10,000 New York City
4U% Mar. 1, 1960.

10,000 Illinois 4's, May 1,
inonlyoZ.

10,000 Paramount FamousLasky 6's, Dec. 1,1947.
17,000 New York City

3M's, May 1, 1954.
10,000 New York City

&/2 s, iNOv. i , iyoo.
10,000 Tennessee 4's, July

5,000 New York City 4's,
May 1, 1934.

Interest 40,000 Rochester
4^'s.

10,000 New York City
4's, May 1, 1934.

5,000 Mount Vernon 4%'s,
TVTo\r 1 1Q39lviay 1, 1.VO4.

R. C. Montgomery & Co.,value, Feb. 8,1932.
Check, A. Zukor r .
Delivered to National

City Bank, Forty-first
Street Branch:

25,000 New York City
4M's, June 1, 1933.

10,000 New York City
4's, May 1, 1934.

10,000 Sanitary Dis-
trict Chicago 5'S,
July 1, 1934/

10,000 Atlantic City,
N.J., 4H's, July 1,
1933.

25,664.375 Paramount
Publix common.4

Credit

$8,249.93

"10,161.94

4,886.67

12, 504. 44

7,332. 50

8,739.44

4,816.86

900.00

9,637.08

4,950.00

25,000. 00

4,577.35
225, 000. 00

2,423, 022. 30
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